**BEFORE THE WASHINGTON**

**UTILITIES AND TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| In the Matter of a Complaint by the Joint CLECs against the Joint Applicants Regarding OSS for Maintenance and Repair | )  ) UT-111254  )  ) |

**RESPONSIVE TESTIMONY OF**

**DOUGLAS DENNEY**

**ON BEHALF OF**

**INTEGRA TELECOM**

**NON CONFIDENTIAL VERSION-**

**INFORMATION SUBJECT TO PROTECTIVE ORDER HAS BEEN REDACTED**

**December 15, 2011**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

[I. INTRODUCTION 1](#_Toc311725802)

[II. RETIREMENT OF REPAIR OSS AND CLAIMED INCREASING RISK OF OSS FAILURE 3](#_Toc311725803)

[III. THREAT OF UNRECOVERABLE OSS FAILURE RENDERS ASSURANCES TO CONTINUE OFFERING MEDIACC MEANINGLESS 8](#_Toc311725804)

[IV. IMPACT TO CEMR USERS OF TRANSITION TO MTG 13](#_Toc311725805)

[V. INABILITY OF CLECS TO TRANSITION TO MTG IN THE EVENT OF A MEDIACC FAILURE 16](#_Toc311725806)

[A. MTG IS NOT A FAILOVER FOR MEDIACC 16](#_Toc311725807)

[B. MERGER TERMS REQUIRING ACTION 18](#_Toc311725808)

[VI. PERFORMANCE PAYMENTS ARE INSUFFICIENT INCENTIVE AND, IF PAID IN HIGHER THAN PREVIOUS AMOUNTS, SIGNIFY AN INDEPENDENT BREACH OF THE MERGER SETTLEMENT AGREEMENTS. 23](#_Toc311725809)

[VII. PROPOSED SOLUTIONS TO ADDRESS ASSERTED OSS RISK 32](#_Toc311725810)

[A. UPDATE MEDIACC AND KEEP MEDIACC/CEMR OPERATIONAL 32](#_Toc311725811)

[1. Failover Capabilities 38](#_Toc311725812)

[2. Steps to Remedy Discrimination 44](#_Toc311725813)

[a. CenturyLink, Inc., has a Duty of Nondiscrimination 48](#_Toc311725814)

[b. Qwest Corporation has an Ongoing Duty of Nondiscrimination 50](#_Toc311725815)

[c. Discrimination is Occurring 53](#_Toc311725816)

[3. Disaster Recovery and Avoidance Plan(s). 56](#_Toc311725817)

[B. MTG TO SPEAK BOTH CMIP AND XML LANGUAGES 59](#_Toc311725818)

[C. COMPENSATION OR FUNDING, SUCH AS EARLY PAETEC TESTING FOR WHICH CENTURYLINK PROPERLY BEARS THE COSTS 64](#_Toc311725819)

[1. Early Outsourced PAETEC Testing with Transparent Process 65](#_Toc311725820)

[2. If Early Development or Implementation of MTG is Allowed With PAETEC (or Another Company), It Should be Clear that It is Proceeding as Part of a Non-Exclusive Remedy for the Merged Company’s Violation of its Obligations 71](#_Toc311725821)

[VIII. THE CHANGE MANGEMENT PROCESS (“CMP”), STATUS QUO AS TO OSS VERSUS CMP PROCEDURES FOR OSS, AND SOURCE OF OBLIGATION TO RETAIN CMP 80](#_Toc311725822)

[IX. PROHIBITION OF ALL OSS CHANGES IS CENTURYLINK’S OWN CLAIM, WHEREAS CLECS RECOGNIZE PERTINENT DIFFERENCES 90](#_Toc311725823)

[X. CUSTOMER REQUESTS, IN-REGION AND OUT-OF-REGION 94](#_Toc311725824)

[XI. FAILURE TO NOTIFY 98](#_Toc311725825)

[XII. USE AND OFFER TO WHOLESALE CUSTOMERS 112](#_Toc311725826)

[XIII. ADDITIONAL ERRONEOUS AND INCONSISTENT CLAIMS BY CENTURYLINK/QWEST 117](#_Toc311725827)

[A. MERGED COMPANY CLAIM OF RESPONSIVENESS 117](#_Toc311725828)

[B. CLEC CONSISTENCY WITH MERGER TESTIMONY 131](#_Toc311725829)

[C. SCOPE OF PROBLEM AND WHETHER MEDIACC IS AN EXCEPTION 136](#_Toc311725830)

[D. DEFERRAL IN CMP NOT NOTICE TO CLECS 137](#_Toc311725831)

[E. COMPLICATION CAUSED BY CENTURYLINK/QWEST 138](#_Toc311725832)

[F. FAULT BRINGS LEGITIMATE COMPLAINTS 140](#_Toc311725833)

[G. QWEST TESTIMONY ON STATE OF QWEST OSS 142](#_Toc311725834)

[H. REPLACEMENT AND RETIREMENT ARE NOT SYNONYMOUS 144](#_Toc311725835)

[XIV. LACK OF GOOD FAITH 145](#_Toc311725836)

[XV. CONCLUSION 149](#_Toc311725837)

I. INTRODUCTION

Q. PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME AND BUSINESS ADDRESS.

A. My name is Douglas Denney. I work at 1201 Lloyd Blvd, Suite 500 in Portland, Oregon.

q. did you file direct testimony in this docket?

A. Yes. I filed Direct Testimony in this docket on behalf of Integra Telecom, on October 14, 2011.

Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE HOW YOUR TESTIMONY IS ORGANIZED.

A. Each section of my testimony responds to Answer Testimony filed by Mr. Michael Hunsucker and Ms. Renée Albersheim on behalf of CenturyLink/Qwest or Robert Williamson on behalf of Staff of Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission, which I have tried to group generally by subject matter. The first section of this testimony introduces this testimony. The second section of this testimony addresses retirement of legacy Qwest repair operational support systems (“OSS”) and Ms. Albersheim’s claim of an increasing risk of an unrecoverable system failure. The third section explains that the threat of a disastrous CEMR/MEDIACC failure renders meaningless any assurances to continue offering CEMR/MEDIACC. The fourth section describes the impact to CEMR users of a transition to MTG, regardless of system failure. The fifth section addresses the inability of CLECs to transition to MTG in the event of a MEDIACC failure. The sixth section explains that performance payments are an insufficient incentive and, if payments are made post-merger in higher amounts than paid pre-merger, this signifies an independent breach of the merger settlement agreements. The seventh section describes alternative solutions that now need to be considered because Qwest/CenturyLink have raised the specter of disastrous OSS failure including: (a) updating MEDIACC; (b) building MTG to speak both CMIP and XML languages; and (c) compensation or funding, such as early PAETEC testing, outsourced at the Merged Company’s expense, as part of an open, transparent project for which the Merged Company properly bears the costs. The eighth section addresses the Change Management Process (“CMP”), the status quo as to OSS versus CMP procedures, and the source of Qwest’s obligation to retain CMP. The ninth section explains that CLECs did not claim that all system changes in CMP are prohibited but rather this is a CenturyLink claim, unlike CLECs’ position which recognizes pertinent differences in changes made in CMP. The tenth section addresses customer requests, including in-region and out-of-region requests. The eleventh section discusses CenturyLink’s and Qwest’s failure to notify the Commission and failure to disclose information in settlement negotiations. The twelfth section addresses the Merged Company’s obligation to use and offer to wholesale customers the legacy Qwest OSS, including a discussion of the Merged Company’s recent claim that it does not use MEDIACC, contrary to previous admissions. The thirteenth section responds to additional erroneous and inconsistent claims by the Merged Company. The fourteenth section addresses Mr. Hunsucker’s claim that the CenturyLink acted in good faith. The fifteenth section concludes my testimony.

Q. Are there any exhibits to your testimony?

A. Yes. I have the following exhibits to my testimony, and three contain confidential information:

Exhibit DD-1: Discovery responses of Qwest/CenturyLink (public).

Exhibit DD-2: Discovery responses of Qwest/CenturyLink (confidential).

Exhibit DD-3: MEDIACC Production Disaster Recovery Plan, Creating Date 11/15/01, Last Revision (Reviewed) Date: 07/12/11 (confidential).

Exhibit DD-4: A “failover plan specifically designed to address any failure of the server that houses the database and middleware used by MEDIACC,”[[1]](#footnote-1) September 20, 2003 (confidential).

Exhibit DD-5: Qwest/CenturyLink Report on MEDIACC Risks, MN Docket Nos. 10-456 and 11-684 (October 6, 2011) [publicly filed “Merged Company MN Compliance Filing”] (without attachments).

In addition, I reference a number of exhibits to the testimony submitted on behalf of Integra by Bonnie J. Johnson (“BJJ”).

II. RETIREMENT OF REPAIR OSS AND CLAIMED INCREASING RISK OF OSS FAILURE

q. has centurylink made a commitment not to retire cemr?

A. No. Ms. Albersheim states, “There are no plans ***at this time*** to retire CEMR,”[[2]](#footnote-2) but this is no commitment at all.[[3]](#footnote-3) The fact that CenturyLink is not stating or disclosing a plan does not mean that CEMR will not be retired. The company has expressed a preference for using one system for the entire Merged Company, and it has not indicated that CEMR will be that system for repair for GUI users.[[4]](#footnote-4)

q. what reason does centurylink give as a rationale for its need to retire mediacc?

A. Ms. Albersheim states, “Legacy Qwest evaluated the MEDIACC system and determined that both the hardware and the software are no longer fully supported by the vendor.”[[5]](#footnote-5) Ms. Albersheim states there is “an increased risk of unrecoverable failure of MEDIACC in the future,”[[6]](#footnote-6) and that this risk is increasing.[[7]](#footnote-7) Previously, CenturyLink was more precise saying MEDIACC “will ***likely*** begin experiencing problems ***in the near future***.”[[8]](#footnote-8)

Ms. Albersheim omits that Qwest has known about the unsupported components of MEDIACC since before 2008[[9]](#footnote-9) and that nothing in the status of MEDIACC has changed since the merger proceedings.[[10]](#footnote-10) It is unclear how CenturyLink can determine that the risk is increasing or that problems in the near future are likely given their responses in discovery explaining that “CenturyLink cannot predict if or when MEDIACC will fail,”[[11]](#footnote-11) and testimony in the Minnesota Commingling Docket arguing that the age of systems does not determine whether they are obsolete.[[12]](#footnote-12)

If system stability were an important and increasing risk facing CEMR and MEDIACC users, Qwest should have raised this issue with the Commission much earlier.[[13]](#footnote-13) But in fact, Qwest never mentioned system instability as a justification for retirement of CEMR and MEDIACC until after CLEC questions regarding Qwest’s December 2010 announcement[[14]](#footnote-14) and the merger settlement agreements.[[15]](#footnote-15)

q. Staff states that “the use of legacy mediacc oss poses possible serious risks.”[[16]](#footnote-16) Please respond.

A. Joint CLECs have been attempting to verify claims by Qwest and CenturyLink that the existing Qwest repair OSS are unstable[[17]](#footnote-17) and/or at risk of a catastrophic failure[[18]](#footnote-18) for months.[[19]](#footnote-19) On the one hand, there is little or no evidence of a history of outages or other problems sufficient to support the claim,[[20]](#footnote-20) and the Merged Company now asserts that MEDIACC is “stable.”[[21]](#footnote-21) Ms. Albersheim recently went so far as to say that, “Qwest/CenturyLink has ***no evidence*** to suggest that MEDIACC will experience an immediate unrecoverable failure, or that such a failure will occur before October 2013.”[[22]](#footnote-22) On the other hand, the Merged Company has claimed that problems are likely,[[23]](#footnote-23) and it has persuaded Commission Staffs in at least two states that use of legacy MEDIACC poses possible serious or significant risks.[[24]](#footnote-24) When all of the attachments to, and statements in, the testimony of Qwest and CenturyLink (as well as their Minnesota October 6, 2011 Compliance Filing) are viewed together, they amount to an admission by the Merged Company that Qwest, at a minimum, failed to act prudently[[25]](#footnote-25) and Qwest knew[[26]](#footnote-26) it had not properly maintained and updated the legacy Qwest repair OSS, despite numerous assurances during the merger proceedings about its ability to maintain the Qwest OSS for at least 30 months post-closing in a manner allowing the Merged Company to meet or exceed legacy Qwest performance.

Staff’s statement suggests that Staff has concluded that the risk of a problem with MEDIACC and CEMR is real or is significant enough to require action. As I discuss in the next section, the ***threat*** of a potentially catastrophic[[27]](#footnote-27) and disastrous[[28]](#footnote-28) failure of the Qwest repair OSS – whether the risk is real or not – renders CenturyLink/Qwest assurances to continue offering MEDIACC meaningless. If the threat of OSS failure is real, there is even more urgency to avoiding an OSS failure. The Staff’s conclusion provides an additional reason why the Commission should require the Merged Company to take steps to ensure that it can meet its merger commitments going forward and to provide verification to the Commission of the completion of those steps, as discussed in Section VII(A) below.

III. THREAT OF UNRECOVERABLE OSS FAILURE RENDERS ASSURANCES TO CONTINUE OFFERING MEDIACC MEANINGLESS

q. does the asserted potential disaster have any affect on the significance of merged company claims that it will comply with merger agreements by continuing to make cemr and mediacc available for the minimum 30-month period?

A. Yes. The merger settlement agreements require the Merged Company to use and offer to wholesale customers the legacy Qwest OSS for at least 30 months, a requirement I discussed in Section VI(A) on pages 94-105 of my direct testimony and which I discuss further below in Section VIII. The Merged Company also agreed to meet or exceed legacy Qwest’s performance for a three-year period.[[29]](#footnote-29) Both Mr. Hunsucker and Ms. Albersheim claim that the Merged Company will meet its merger commitments because it will continue to use and offer MEDIACC throughout the 30-month settlement period.[[30]](#footnote-30) Mr. Hunsucker goes so far as to say that the Merged Company will use and offer MEDIACC during that time period “in precisely the same way it was used and offered” before the merger.[[31]](#footnote-31) As no unrecoverable failure of MEDIACC occurred at any time before the merger, this statement is obviously untrue in the event of an unrecoverable failure of MEDIACC. Ms. Albersheim states that, throughout the 30-month settlement period, the Merged Company “will keep MEDIACC in production, and will receive repair requests from wholesale customers using MEDIACC as a B2B interface for repair.”[[32]](#footnote-32) Ms. Albersheim testifies to this statement, even though she then concedes that, if there is an unrecoverable failure of MEDIACC, the Merged Company will ***not*** keep MEDIACC in production. She specifically indicates that, because MEDIACC will no longer be in production, MEDIACC will not receive repair requests from wholesale customers using MEDIACC as a B2B interface but, rather, the Merged Company will receive them by telephone.[[33]](#footnote-33) She concludes, therefore, that wholesale and end user customers will be adversely affected by the inability to use MEDIACC (*i.e*., “lack of automation”).[[34]](#footnote-34) Claims that MTG is optional similarly fail in light of the risk of unrecoverable failure of MEDIACC. In the event of MEDIACC failure, the ability to use and offer the legacy Qwest OSS (MEDIACC) goes away and the “option” to use a new and different OSS (MTG) becomes mandatory prematurely. A so-called commitment to keep MEDIACC in production to use and offer it for at least 30 months in meaningless in this context.

Given the zealousness with which the Merged Company has advocated the existence of a risk of potentially disastrous repair OSS failure to CLECs,[[35]](#footnote-35) any discussion of what might happen if there is no unrecoverable failure of CEMR/MEDIACC is at best academic at this point, regardless of whether the risk is real. The reality is that no one can take that risk, despite the recent merger commitments of both Qwest and CenturyLink. According to the Merged Company, the inability to take that risk applies to state commissions as well. Although Qwest and CenturyLink notably did not bring this issue to the attention of the Commissions pre-merger, the Merged Company sought to place the responsibility of a system failure squarely on regulators, stating to the Minnesota Commission:

Our people say that there’s a risk that’s important that needs to be addressed…. [I]f that risk comes to fruition, it would have been this Commission that issued an order that would cause the type of concerns that we’re attempting to proactively address.[[36]](#footnote-36)

Despite the CLECs’ and the Joint Applicants’[[37]](#footnote-37) understanding of the merger conditions, the Merged Company leaves the Commission with little choice but to address the claimed risk. CLECs are in a similar position as well. Although they should be able to fully enforce their rights under the settlement agreements, CLECs cannot risk the impact to their businesses and customers of a system failure, however unjustified it may be that Qwest and CenturyLink placed CLECs and their customers in this position. Any solution, however, should focus on addressing the claimed risk and retaining as much as possible of the purpose and procedures of the settlement agreements. I discuss a solution proposed by PAETEC and another alternative involving early PAETEC testing in Section VII below. There also should be some penalty or remedy for violation of the merger settlement agreements and Order. Otherwise, the Merged Company is rewarded by being relieved of some of its obligations due to the company’s belated claims of their own OSS failure while CLECs suffer the consequences by losing those rights.

Q. is the merged company using and offering mediacc “in precisely the same way”[[38]](#footnote-38) That it was using and offering the system previously?

A. No. When the Merged Company raised the specter of catastrophic,[[39]](#footnote-39) disastrous,[[40]](#footnote-40) and unrecoverable[[41]](#footnote-41) system failure at some time in the future and said that these risks were increasing with time,[[42]](#footnote-42) it irrevocably changed the way that MEDIACC is offered. Carriers using MEDIACC today are faced with these risks and the cost that system failure would impose on their business. These threats force carriers to consider alternatives that they might not otherwise consider or might not have planned on having to consider (given the Merger Settlement Agreements), such as MTG. (Regarding alternatives to address the potential risk, see Section VII below.)

In addition to the threat of unrecoverable failure, MEDIACC was not previously offered along with a so-called alternative option, and it has not been Qwest’s practice to offer OSS alternative options. As discussed by Ms. Johnson in her responsive testimony, Qwest could have elected to offer an alternative to IMA-EDI for CLECs requesting IMA-XML, particularly as Qwest describes the latter CLECs as “enthusiastic about moving to XML” for ordering,[[43]](#footnote-43) but Qwest chose not to do so before withdrawing its first IMA-XML change request in CMP. MEDIACC is not being “use[d] and offer[ed] to wholesale customers”[[44]](#footnote-44) ***in precisely the same way*** as it was previously,[[45]](#footnote-45) and it is not even being offered in a manner that is typical of the status quo.

IV. IMPACT TO CEMR USERS OF TRANSITION TO MTG

Q. Ms. albersheim states that there has been “confusion about how cemr interfaces with mediacc.”[[46]](#footnote-46) Please respond.

A. First, it should be noted that, to the extent there is any confusion, Qwest is the source of the confusion. Ms. Albersheim states, “CEMR/MEDIACC does NOT use the CMIP toolkit,” even though the “initial response to a question in the CMP was that CEMR uses CMIP.”[[47]](#footnote-47) Ms. Albersheim’s testimony causes further confusion, because her use of the passive voice masks the fact that the responding party (who indicated in CMP that CEMR does use CMIP) was Qwest. In other words, Qwest first told CLECs in CMP that CEMR uses CMIP[[48]](#footnote-48) and then Qwest later told CLECs in CMP that its initial statement was incorrect and that CEMR does not use CMIP.[[49]](#footnote-49) Second, Ms. Albersheim ignores the point in my direct testimony, which is that Integra disagrees with Qwest’s recent characterization of the first Qwest CMP response as incorrect.[[50]](#footnote-50) Because Qwest admits that MEDIACC uses CMIP and CEMR relies upon MEDIACC, then CEMR is also dependent on the stability of CMIP.[[51]](#footnote-51) CEMR does use the CMIP toolkit to the extent that CEMR relies upon or interfaces with MEDIACC.

Ms. Albersheim’s testimony on this subject adds further confusion when she states that “CEMR/MEDIACC uses XML,”[[52]](#footnote-52) since in other responses CenturyLink has claimed that **[Begin Confidential]** “XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX.” **[End Confidential]**[[53]](#footnote-53)

q. are cemr users impacted by mediacc and centuryLink’s plans to transition to mtg?

A. Yes. Despite Ms. Albersheim’s claims that “CEMR users are not impacted,”[[54]](#footnote-54) the Merged Company has made it clear that a failure of MEDIACC will adversely affect CLECs and their end user customers. Ms. Albersheim, under the heading “The Harm That Could Result if MEDIACC Fails,” testified:  “If MEDIACC fails and MTG is not available, all CLECs will have to submit repair requests to Qwest/CenturyLink by telephone.  ***This is true of both MEDIACC users and CEMR users, as CEMR relies on MEDIACC to perform repair functions***.”[[55]](#footnote-55)  In response to the question “Would this ultimately impact end-user customers?” Ms. Albersheim responds:  “Yes.  This would impact the CLECs’ end-user customers, and it would impact Qwest/CenturyLink end-user customers.”[[56]](#footnote-56)

Further, Ms. Albersheim admits that CLECs that transition to MTG will be impacted by arguing that CEMR users who stay with MEDIACC will not by impacted, “***unless they wish to make the switch*** early.”[[57]](#footnote-57) If CEMR/MEDIACC fails[[58]](#footnote-58) or because the threat of failure presents a risk they cannot take, then CLECs will have to make the switch to MTG early even if they do not otherwise “wish” to do so, because as Ms. Albersheim points out, in an event of a failure, without MTG, end user customers will be impacted as “CLEC repair requests will inevitably slow down Qwest/CenturyLink’s responsiveness to CLEC repair requests.”[[59]](#footnote-59)

V. INABILITY OF CLECS TO TRANSITION TO MTG IN THE EVENT OF A MEDIACC FAILURE

A. MTG IS NOT A FAILOVER FOR MEDIACC

Q. assuming that, in the event of a mediacc failure, mtg functions as centurylink plans and the transition from cemr/mediacc to cemr/mtg does not have substantial problems, even then will all clecs be able to transition to mtg immediately?

A. No. Ms. Albersheim admits that CLECs which exercise their rights under the merger settlement agreements during the 30-month period and thus will not have not developed an interface to MTG will not be able to transition immediately to MTG.[[60]](#footnote-60) This is also the case for CLECs that rely upon a third party vendor[[61]](#footnote-61) that has not yet developed a system to system interface with MTG.[[62]](#footnote-62) Ms. Albersheim states that CLECs will only have the ability to use a vendor to interface to MTG, ***if*** a vendor such as Synchronoss has developed an interface to MTG.[[63]](#footnote-63) The Merged Company has submitted no evidence, however, showing that third party vendors have committed to providing a system to interface with MTG before the announced retirement date for MEDIACC, or that all CLECs using a vendor use or will use a particular vendor if one had made that commitment. About MEDIACC, the Merged Company recently said: “Thirteen wholesale customers across the legacy Qwest region use the MEDIACC B2B gateway. Of these, nine are CLECs. Eight of these use software from a vendor for their interface to MEDIACC.”[[64]](#footnote-64) In these instances, the CLEC or its vendor “will have to develop that interface before they can transition to MTG.”[[65]](#footnote-65) As PAETEC does not use a software vendor, it is the ninth CLEC. The inability of PAETEC to transition immediately and the reasons why MTG is not a backup in the event of a system failure are described in the direct testimony of Mr. Hansen and in PAETEC’s alternative proposal (Exhibit BJJ-64). Because CenturyLink has indicated that it cannot know when MEDIACC will fail,[[66]](#footnote-66) but says the risk is increasing[[67]](#footnote-67) and the consequences are potentially disastrous,[[68]](#footnote-68) these CLECs are being forced to take action today, despite merger settlement commitments promising that no action to move to or integrate with a replacement interface is required for at least 30 months after the merger.

B. MERGER TERMS REQUIRING ACTION

q. Staff refers to the merger settlement agreement terms[[69]](#footnote-69) and to a need for the merged company to keep mediacc operational.[[70]](#footnote-70) do the merger settlement agreement terms require the merged company to keep mediacc operational?

A. Yes. Updating MEDIACC and keeping it operational is one of the proposals that Joint CLECs have proposed, along with additional needed steps, to address the asserted risk of OSS failure. I discuss Joint CLECs’ proposals in Section VII below. Staff indicates that CenturyLink/Qwest is required by the settlement agreements to maintain CEMR and MEDIACC for at least 30 months.[[71]](#footnote-71) For example, the following requirements of the merger settlement agreements compel CenturyLink/Qwest to take steps to avoid an OSS failure and/or a lapse in service quality performance (such as decreased performance due to an OSS failure):

For at least three years after the Closing Date . . . the Merged Company shall meet or exceed the average wholesale performance provided by Qwest to CLEC [prior to the Closing Date].[[72]](#footnote-72)

In legacy Qwest ILEC service territory, after the Closing Date, the Merged Company will use and offer to wholesale customers the legacy Qwest Operational Support Systems (OSS) for at least thirty months and thereafter provide a level of wholesale service quality that is not less than that provided by Qwest prior to the Closing date, with functionally equivalent support, data, functionality, performance, electronic flow through, and electronic bonding. After the period noted above, the merged company will not replace or integrate Qwest systems without first establishing a detailed transition plan that at a minimum meets the standards articulated above and complying with the procedures as set forth in the Integra settlement.[[73]](#footnote-73)

These are aspects of the merger settlement agreement about which Qwest expressed concern regarding the Merged Company’s ability to meet them before the merger closing date, though neither Qwest nor CenturyLink raised that concern with the Commission before merger approval.[[74]](#footnote-74)

Regarding the meaning of the term “integrate” in the above-quoted language (as well as the agreement’s “use and offer” language), Staff in Colorado indicated that Colorado Staff understood that CLEC concerns during the merger proceedings were more comprehensive than the narrow interpretation provided in CenturyLink’s recent testimony.[[75]](#footnote-75) The Colorado Staff was involved in negotiation sessions.[[76]](#footnote-76) The Integra agreement and the Colorado Staff agreement, which is “nearly identical” to the Integra agreement,[[77]](#footnote-77) were executed on November 6-7, 2010. At the Colorado merger hearing on November 10, 2010, the Staff witness testified that access to OSS was the “biggest area of concern that staff had.”[[78]](#footnote-78) Colorado Staff indicated in its own settlement with respect to wholesale issues that the Integra agreement sufficiently addresses the concerns regarding wholesale matters raised by Staff.[[79]](#footnote-79) Colorado Staff’s position shows that, at the time the parties entered into their agreements in November of 2010, Colorado Staff, like CLECs, understood the OSS concerns to be broader than now claimed by CenturyLink.[[80]](#footnote-80) This Integra settlement language is the same in Washington.[[81]](#footnote-81) I discuss integration in Section IV(B) on pages 105-112 of my direct testimony.

q. does the staff suggest steps that the merged company should take to maintain mediacc for the 30-month timeframe, as required by the merger agreements?

A. Yes, the Staff suggests the need for a continuously-updated, Commission-reviewed disaster recovery plan.[[82]](#footnote-82) The Staff said that, in order to enhance MEDIACC’s chances of survivability, a “Disaster Recovery Plan must be updated every 90 days to include any new information gained since the last update. It should also include the latest list of physical location of spare parts and emergency vendor contact lists. A test of the Disaster Recovery Plan should be completed each November, or more frequently, until MEDIACC is retired.”[[83]](#footnote-83) This is a good start, but to the extent that the Merged Company interprets this statement to mean a written plan(s) without more,[[84]](#footnote-84) a minimum showing involving paper assurances would be inadequate to meet CLECs’ needs. This is particularly true in this context, in which Joint CLECs have already had to file complaints to attempt to obtain compliance with existing written assurances.[[85]](#footnote-85)

q. Is it sufficient to enhance the “chances” of oss survivability? [[86]](#footnote-86)

A. No. It is necessary to enhance the chances of MEDIACC/CEMR survivability, but leaving Washington customers (end users as well as CLECs) to take those chances is not what CLECs bargained and settled for in the merger proceedings. The Staff’s recommendation does not address what happens when a test is completed and the test demonstrates an imminent problem or Qwest’s OSS otherwise fails the test. If a test failure occurs six months from now, six months have been lost that could have been spent taking steps, in addition to those identified by Staff, to *avoid* the failure and ensure the merger conditions are met.

Such steps should be taken and expedited now, as I discuss in Section VII below, rather than waiting for additional test or other evidence of a potential OSS failure, during a time when the Merged Company indicates that the risk of failure is “increasing.”[[87]](#footnote-87) In its March 14, 2011, Final Order Approving and Adopting, Subject to Conditions, Multiparty Settlement Agreements and Authorizing Transaction (Order No. 14), the Commission found that the “The commitments in the five multiparty Settlement Agreements, in conjunction with the additional conditions in this Order, are sufficient to protect Washington customers and the public interest from risk of harm associated with this change of control transaction.”[[88]](#footnote-88) The issues in this matter go to the heart of the public interest to be protected by the Commission because the actions and inactions of CenturyLink/Qwest have left Washington customers exposed to the risk of “extensive outages” of Qwest repair OSS based on Qwest’s own belated[[89]](#footnote-89) “articulation of the hardware and software environment currently in place” for MEDIACC/CEMR.[[90]](#footnote-90) The steps and remedies ordered by this Commission need to go farther to protect Washington customers and the public interest from risk of harm, as intended by the above-quoted finding and the Commission’s Order. If the Commission were to order the Merged Company to take the steps discussed below in both Section VII(A) (updating MEDIACC) and Section VII(B) (MTG to speak both CMIP and XML languages), for example, then work would begin now to both provide a somewhat decreased risk of MEDIACC failure and to get a CMIP solution in place in the event that a MEDIACC failure occurs -- rather than waiting for a test or system failure and then scrambling to develop a suitable alternative[[91]](#footnote-91) while customers are adversely affected or likely to be affected.

VI. PERFORMANCE PAYMENTS ARE INSUFFICIENT INCENTIVE AND, IF PAID IN HIGHER THAN PREVIOUS AMOUNTS, SIGNIFY AN INDEPENDENT BREACH OF THE MERGER SETTLEMENT AGREEMENTS.

Q. Ms. albersheim testifies that the merged company will have “a significant financial incentive to properly maintain mediacc, since it will incur penalties if Mediacc does not meet its performance indicator (‘PID’) requirements.”[[92]](#footnote-92) please respond.

A. Ms. Albersheim’s characterization of financial incentives as ***significant*** is overblown. The PID identified by Ms. Albersheim regarding Gateway Availability for MEDIACC is GA-3.

The Gateway Availability measure for MEDIACC is in most, but not all state PAPs, but is currently removed from the list of PIDs that could make monthly payments. CenturyLink would have to miss the gateway availability measure for three consecutive months, before payments would be made anywhere. This means, if the system experiences a catastrophic failure, CenturyLink would have two months to find a solution before any payments would be made, during which CLECs and their customers would suffer and incur costs. It should also be noted that all of the PIDs discussed in Ms. Albersheim’s testimony or her Exhibit RA-9 make Tier 2 payments only. These are payments made into the general fund, not directly to the CLECs who are impacted.

Further, despite her direct testimony in both Washington and Colorado of “significant financial incentives,”[[93]](#footnote-93) in her rebuttal testimony to the Colorado staff Ms. Albersheim downplays these financial incentives stating that adding payments for poor OSS performance in Colorado, “provides no additional assurance of system stability.”[[94]](#footnote-94)

Properly implemented performance plans can incent behavior (i.e. performance), however, the QPAP as currently implemented for the CEMR and MEDIACC availability across the Qwest/CenturyLink region fails to provide these incentives.  The merged company cannot have it both ways claiming that payments provide *significant financial incentives* while at the same time arguing that inclusion of payments adds *no additional assurance of system stability*.

Q. even assuming the performance assurance penalties were “significant,”[[95]](#footnote-95) does the fact that the merged company would pay significant penalties mean that the merged company is in compliance with the merger settlement agreements and this commission’s order?

A. No. In her response, Ms. Albersheim refers only to the company’s obligations under the Colorado Performance Assurance Plan (“CPAP”).[[96]](#footnote-96) The applicable agreement for determining whether the Merged Company is in compliance with its settlement commitments, however, is the merger settlement agreement. In its agreement with Integra, CenturyLink and Qwest made the following commitment:

[T]he Merged Company shall meet or exceed the average wholesale performance provided by Qwest to CLEC [before the merger closing date].[[97]](#footnote-97)

The Merged Company did not simply agree to extend and abide by the CPAP. The Merged Company agreed to ***meet or exceed*** legacy Qwest’s performance. A failure of repair OSS resulting in worse performance and additional penalties independently violates this commitment in the Integra settlement agreement, and it violates the Commission Order relying upon and approving that commitment.

Additionally, in the event of an unrecoverable MEDIACC failure, the Merged Company will admittedly[[98]](#footnote-98) retire and replace MEDIACC before the end of the 30-month period.

If there is no MEDIACC failure, the Merged Company is in violation of the agreements and Order for the reasons set forth in Joint CLECs’ direct testimony. If there is a MEDIACC failure, the Merged Company is also in violation of the agreements and Order for these reasons. There should be some consequence to the Merged Company for violating settlement agreements and a Commission order.

Q. Were qwest AND CENTURYLINK aware, before commission approval of the merger, that qwest may be unable to meet its commitment to meet or exceed legacy qwest wholesale performance?

A. Yes. On February 9, 2011, Qwest’s attorney told Integra and CenturyLink:

CEMR and MEDIACC are part of Qwest’s OSS and are being replaced by another Qwest Operational Support System – Maintenance Ticketing Gateway (MTG).    CEMR and MEDIACC have become obsolete and were first noticed for replacement in December of 2008.     If we failed to replace CEMR and MEDIACC the merged company may not be able to meet its obligations under the settlement agreement, such as its obligation to ‘meet or exceed the average wholesale performance provided by Qwest to CLEC [prior to the Merger Closing Date].’[[99]](#footnote-99)

I discuss this issue and the Joint Applicants’ failure to raise Qwest’s concern about its ability to meet its merger commitments with the Commission before merger approval in my direct testimony in Section VI(D) on pages 116-133.

**Q. IN HER ANSWER TESTIMONY, MS. ALBERSHEIM IS ASKED THE QUESTION “IS MEDIACC STABLE TODAY”?[[100]](#footnote-100) PLEASE COMMENT ON MS. ALBERSHEIM’S RESPONSE.**

A. Ms. Albersheim testifies MEDIACC is considered unstable if it fails to meet its target of 99.25% availability for three months in a row.[[101]](#footnote-101) She also notes that there was only one instance of MEDIACC missing its targeted availability since 2010. I have four comments regarding this response.

First, the 99.25% availability comes from the PAPs in the Legacy Qwest territory. This is the benchmark standard which represents a lower bound on performance, below which would trigger a payment, if this PID were contained in the state PAP. Normally the performance measures use parity as the comparable measure and a statistical test is applied to determine whether performance is significantly different from parity. In other words, when parity is the comparison payments are not made for all results below parity, but only for results significantly below parity. When a parity measure is not available, then a benchmark is used. The benchmark replaces the statistical comparison that is done with a parity measure. In other words, the benchmark does not represent an acceptable performance level, but rather a level that if not reached is evidence of performance significantly below the standard.

Second, it is wrong to conclude that substandard performance for three consecutive months is appropriate evidence of system instability. Under this interpretation CenturyLink would conclude that the system was stable if it was completely unavailable for two months, but working on the third month. This pattern could be repeated such that CenturyLink would conclude the system stable even if it were completely unavailable for 8 months out of the year. This cannot be the case.

Third, Ms. Albersheim admits that, under the Merged Company’s definition of stability, there has been no period of time since at least 2010 when MEDIACC was unstable. The statement that MEDIACC is “stable today”[[102]](#footnote-102) implies that there was some point in time when MEDIACC was not stable, but there is no evidence that that is the case, at least as the Merged Company defines unstable.

Finally, regarding the one example identified by Ms. Albersheim since 2010 when MEDIACC failed to perform above the minimum benchmark,[[103]](#footnote-103) her own discovery response shows that performance was not a result of either a hardware or software problem with MEDIACC:

**Request No. 9:** Provide the root cause analysis and resolution for the MEDIACC failure referenced in the Answer Testimony of Renée Albersheim, Exhibit RA-13 Gateway Availability PIDs GA-3 and GA-6.

Response:

Please see confidential attachment A. This root cause analysis report indicates that the source of the outage was a network issue that resulted in the unavailability of multiple CenturyLink QC applications. This outage was not caused by a failure of either the MEDIACC or CEMR applications.

Respondents: Renée Albersheim and Cecilia Tank[[104]](#footnote-104)

Her testimony, however, indicates that this performance miss for an unrelated cause would nonetheless be counted as the first of three months of targeted availability for purposes of determining MEDIACC instability.[[105]](#footnote-105)

Together, these items show that, for all of the Merged Company’s statements about the potential for catastrophic[[106]](#footnote-106) and disastrous[[107]](#footnote-107) OSS failure, the problems that it claims gives rise to that concern have been in existence (and known to Qwest) for years,[[108]](#footnote-108) MEDIACC has never been unstable as Qwest uses that term, and the only instance that the Merged Company can identify when MEDIACC failed to meet the minimum performance standard it was not the result of those problems, but something else altogether.

q. would the failure of mediacc as a result of Qwest’s failure to maintain the system, be considered a force majeure event, AS SUGGESTED BY MR. HUNSUCKER[[109]](#footnote-109)?

A. No. The definition of “force majeure” in Section 5.7.1 of Qwest’s own template interconnection agreement negotiations proposal (which is the language of Section 5.7 of the Washington SGAT), for example, states:

**5.7 Force Majeure**

5.7.1 Neither Party shall be liable for any delay or failure in performance of any part of this Agreement from any cause beyond its control and without its fault or negligence including, without limitation, acts of nature, acts of civil or military authority, government regulations, embargoes, epidemics, terrorist acts, riots, insurrections, fires, explosions, earthquakes, nuclear accidents, floods, work stoppages, power blackouts, volcanic action, other major environmental disturbances, or unusually severe weather conditions (collectively, a Force Majeure Event). Inability to secure products or services of other persons or transportation facilities or acts or omissions of transportation carriers shall be considered Force Majeure Events to the extent any delay or failure in performance caused by these circumstances is beyond the Party's control and without the Party's fault or negligence. The Party affected by a Force Majeure Event shall give prompt notice to the other Party, shall be excused from performance of its obligations hereunder on a day to day basis to the extent those obligations are prevented by the Force Majeure Event, and shall use reasonable efforts to remove or mitigate the Force Majeure Event. In the event of a labor dispute or strike the Parties agree to provide service to each other at a level equivalent to the level they provide themselves.[[110]](#footnote-110)

Consistent with this conclusion, and in response to CenturyLink’s suggestion that an unrecoverable OSS failure may simply be treated as a force majeure event,[[111]](#footnote-111) the Colorado PUC Telecommunications Section Chief (who is a former US West/Qwest employee within the Information Technologies and Wholesale divisions and OSS witness in the 271 proceedings) said:

Qwest determined what it believed was the appropriate hardware and software platform for CEMR and MEDIACC many years prior to the existence of the Merger and the Settlement Agreement. Qwest has had plenty of opportunity to upgrade the hardware and software to different platforms and/or otherwise create a stable environment through a back up or failover plan prior to the Merger. As an alternative option, Qwest could have replaced the system altogether prior to the Settlement Agreement. Information provided by Qwest/CenturyLink in this docket shows that Qwest issued a CMP notice in CMP to replace CEMR/MEDIACC, which notice was subsequently deferred in 2009.[[112]](#footnote-112) Although no official reason was cited, I assume that Qwest chose to defer spending financial resources on the replacement at that time.[[[113]](#footnote-113)] To imply that an unrecoverable systems crash constitutes a ‘force majeure’ event would be disingenuous.[[114]](#footnote-114)

q. DOES THE STAFF MAKE A RECOMMENDATION REGARDING THE PIDS AND PAP?

A. Yes. Washington Staff recommends that “Gateway Availability PIDs, GA-3 and GA-6 contained in the Qwest Performance Assurance Plan (QPAP), and any other PIDs that may apply, along with all required penalties, will continue to be required.”[[115]](#footnote-115) I would suggest the following approach to this issue to be clear that the PID measures will be returned to the QPAP and CLECs will be eligible to receive payments:

The Performance Indicator Definition (“PID”) Gateway Availability (measures GA-3 and GA-6) will immediately be returned to the Washington Qwest performance assurance plan (“QPAP”), with Tier 1 payment eligibility for CLECs, and will remain in the PAP until expiration of the minimum 30-month time period or retirement of MEDIACC, whichever is later.

VII. PROPOSED SOLUTIONS TO ADDRESS ASSERTED OSS RISK

A. UPDATE MEDIACC AND KEEP MEDIACC/CEMR OPERATIONAL

Q. ms. albersheim claims that the costs of developing a new b2b interface would be on par with the costs of updating mediacc.[[116]](#footnote-116) did qwest or centurylink consider the cost imposed upon clecs?

A. No, it does not appear that they did. Ms. Albersheim relies upon Confidential Exhibit RA-9 to support the decision to abandon MEDIACC, but the document barely mentions costs imposed upon CLECs.[[117]](#footnote-117)

Q. some of the proposals you describe below involve some use of mtg-xml as a remedy. is it necessary to also keep mediacc/cemr operational if some of those remedies are adopted?

A. Yes. CenturyLink and Qwest have attempted to qualify or limit the risk of OSS failure as to situations in which MTG-XML is not available,[[118]](#footnote-118) without clearly acknowledging that MTG is untested and unavailable today and may be for some time. Although they have made assertions about other customers inquiring about XML for repair, those assertions do not translate to evidence that any such customer has committed to build, test, and interface to MTG-XML now or in February. To date, CenturyLink and Qwest have provided no evidence that any CLEC, vendor, or wholesale customer will have built to and tested MTG at any time in 2012 or even any time before retirement of MEDIACC, if companies vote to retire it, in 2013 or after. Those are, at best, unknowns.

What is known today is that no vendor or customer has built to and tested MTG today and, for a MEDIACC user such as PAETEC that relied upon the merger agreements, it is not in a position to do so. It is important to note that the fact that the Merged Company indicates in CMP that, except in Minnesota, it will make MTG-XML available over CLEC objection in February 2012 does not mean that, even if allowed to do so, any wholesale customer will be in a position to use MTG-XML at that point or will even start development and testing. For example, the change from IMA-EDI to IMA-XML for ordering (as opposed to repair) was implemented by Qwest in October of 2006, and the first CLEC (Eschelon) did not move to IMA-XML until April of 2007, approximately six months later. In other words, the existence of an implementation date on a CMP calendar does not mean any customer is ready to implement on that date, even in the absence of merger conditions.[[119]](#footnote-119) To the extent that the Merged Company has created an impression that MTG-XML immediately solves that problem presented by its belated allegations of a potentially catastrophic failure of the repair OSS, therefore, the impression is false. CenturyLink and Qwest have provided no evidence to date of any company that has committed to even a six month timeline for MTG-XML. MTG-XML does not solve the problem identified by Joint CLECs and, even to the extent that MTG-XML is used, there is going to be a period of months if not a year or more when CLECs and their customers are left with discriminatory risks of system failure and significant adverse impact. Even assuming some use of MTG-XML (such as described in some of the proposals), therefore, the Merged Company must also take additional steps to avoid the failure of MEDIACC/CEMR in the event of failure (as described in Section VII(A)).

Q. have the clecs proposed to the merged company that it take additional steps to update mediacc and keep it “operational” [[120]](#footnote-120)?

A. Yes. To avoid discussions in the context of potential settlement, I will refer here to the proposals of Joint CLECs publicly filed in Washington, Colorado, and/or Minnesota. CenturyLink and Qwest have rejected the alternatives proposed by Joint CLECs to date. The Commission should order the requested relief. For example, Joint CLECs[[121]](#footnote-121) have proposed that, to help ensure compliance with the merger agreements going forward, the Merged Company take specific steps to ensure the stability and viability of MEDIACC/CEMR for at least 30 months in a manner that meets or exceeds Qwest’s pre-closing performance levels.[[122]](#footnote-122)

In Joint CLECs’ view, the parties are before the Commission so soon after the extensive merger proceedings because CenturyLink and Qwest have not delivered on pre-merger assurances and commitments.[[123]](#footnote-123) In other words, written assurances have proven inadequate. Therefore, additional written assurances are insufficient to indicate that the Merged Company has the ability to meet its recent assertions that it will keep the MEDIACC system “in production”[[124]](#footnote-124) and “in place until late 2013.”[[125]](#footnote-125) Its own Compliance Filing (see Exhibit DD-5) demonstrates the assertion cannot be relied upon. The Merged Company needs to demonstrate to the Commission its ability to keep MEDIACC/CEMR in production, taking into account what the Merged Company asserts is an “increasing” risk of OSS failure.[[126]](#footnote-126)

Joint CLECs’ proposal to update MEDIACC/CEMR and keep MEDIACC and CEMR operational stems in part from a recommendation made by the Staff in Colorado, which it is necessary to describe to understand the Joint CLEC proposal. The Colorado Staff’s recommendation is based at least in part from a discrepancy that the Colorado Staff, after conducting discovery, identified between how the Merged Company protects retail customers from a disastrous OSS failure and the Merged Company’s approach for CLECs. The Colorado Staff witness said:

**Q. DOES QWEST HAVE A FAILOVER AND DISASTER RECOVERY PLAN FOR ITS OWN REPAIR TICKETING SYSTEMS USED FOR ITS RETAIL CUSTOMERS?**

**A.** Yes. Qwest appears to have such capabilities for both its Repair Call Expert (RCE) and Qwest Repair Expert (RX) OSSs. To not have the same level of service available to the CLECs with regard to the MEDIACC system may indicate to Staff some level of risk of discriminatory treatment.

**Q. PLEASE EXPLAIN STAFF’S CONCERNS OVER POSSIBLE DISCRIMINATORY TREATMENT.**

**A.** Section 251 of the Telecom Act requires non-discriminatory access to the ILEC OSS by the CLECs. To the extent an ‘unrecoverable’ event occurs with regard to MEDIACC, and a manual process is required for submittal of repair tickets versus the existence of automated repair capabilities for Qwest/CenturyLink retail business creates a potential violation of the §251 requirement.[[127]](#footnote-127)

I discuss compliance with Section 251 of the Act, which is one of the Merged Company’s merger commitments,[[128]](#footnote-128) and discrimination below. The Colorado Staff discussed failover and a disaster recovery plan for MEDIACC/CEMR. Joint CLECs’ proposal and request for relief from this Commission includes both failover capabilities and a disaster recovery plan.

q. ARE a failover plan and a disaster recovery plan the same things?

A. No. As I discuss below, however, the Merged Company at times appears to attempt to blur the distinction. I will discuss failover capability first, including steps to remedy an existing discriminatory situation, followed by discussion of a disaster recovery plan. Additionally, I will discuss the need for clarity with respect to what is required and therefore suggest use of a disaster *avoidance* plan with respect to meeting the Merged Company’s merger commitments.

1. Failover Capabilities .

q. please describe your understanding of failover[[129]](#footnote-129) or failover capabilities.

A. According to publicly available sources, “failover” means “Automatically switching to a different, [redundant](http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/redundant) system upon [failure](http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/failure) or [abnormal termination](http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/abnormal+termination) of the currently active system.”[[130]](#footnote-130) With failover, in the event of a physical disruption to a network component, “data is immediately rerouted to an alternate path so that services remain uninterrupted.”[[131]](#footnote-131) Failover includes the “process by which an alternate system takes over and emulates the primary system if the primary system becomes unusable.”[[132]](#footnote-132) In other words, there is system redundancy such that, when the primary system fails, the redundant system takes over. Consistent with these definitions, CenturyLink and Qwest said in discovery responses to staff in Colorado, when asked about failover capabilities of Qwest retail systems, that its repair ticketing systems for its retail customers have failover capabilities.[[133]](#footnote-133) The MTG interface, to which MEDIACC users must build, does not meet this definition of failover, as for example there is no automatic switching over from MEDIACC to MTG upon failure of MEDIACC.[[134]](#footnote-134)

q. please address whether centurylink and qwest have admitted that there is no failover for mediacc and, at least to the extent that cemr interfaces with mediacc, for cemr.

A. CenturyLink/Qwest response to Joint CLEC Data Request 02-017 states: “MEDIACC is currently on 15 year old technology that does not support failover capabilities.”[[135]](#footnote-135) This is consistent with Qwest’s admission in CMP about MEDIACC that, “If it fails, it is down until fixed…. There is no fail over.”[[136]](#footnote-136) As the Merged Company admits that CEMR interfaces with MEDIACC,[[137]](#footnote-137) it also has admitted that CEMR also has no failover to the extent MEDIACC experiences an unrecoverable system outage.[[138]](#footnote-138) Although CenturyLink and Qwest entitled their Minnesota Compliance Filing “Report on MEDIACC Risks” (Exhibit DD-5), the title of the Compliance Filing, to be accurate, should be “Report on MEDIACC and CEMR Risks” because the Merged Company acknowledges that it is incorrect that only MEDIACC is at risk, concedes that MEDIACC impacts significant CEMR transactions for repairs, and admits that CEMR users and their end user customers will be adversely impacted by a system failure.[[139]](#footnote-139)

The conclusion that Qwest does not have failover capability for MEDIACC is also consistent with the Merged Company’s claims regarding the consequences for MEDIACC and CEMR users and their end user customers of a potential unrecoverable system failure.[[140]](#footnote-140) After all, if MEDIACC had a redundant system today such that MEDIACC would automatically fail over to that redundant system in the event of a [failure](http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/failure) or [abnormal termination](http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/abnormal+termination) of MEDIACC, then CLECs would not be operating under the threat of a disastrous failure with no backup currently in place. CLECs – like the Merged Company’s retail customers – would be protected from that risk by the existence of a failover redundant system/capability.

q. despite admissions that centurylink and qwest do not have a failover for mediacc, is there reason to believe that centurylink and qwest may claim that there is failover capability for mediacc or attempt to minimize the lack of failover?

A. Yes. In the context of claiming that the Merged Company can meet its merger commitment to continue offering CEMR/MEDIACC for at least 30 months,[[141]](#footnote-141) Qwest and CenturyLink, in their October 6, 2011 Compliance Filing in Minnesota said:

If a server experiences a failure, CenturyLink QC has contingency plans in place to deal with such failures. These are known as failover plans. These plans provide contact points, tasks to be performed and timing for these tasks, in order to get servers back into operation. ***There is a failover plan specifically designed to address any failure of the server that houses the database and middleware used by MEDIACC***.[[142]](#footnote-142) These are the steps that CenturyLink QC will follow to restore the server. These steps do not guarantee that the server can be restarted.[[143]](#footnote-143)

Although this paragraph ends with a statement that these steps do not guarantee that the server can be restarted, the context suggests that there is a contingency plan in place in that eventuality. The Merged Company identified the referenced contingency, or failover, plan as the “ebco-1 Failover Plan”[[144]](#footnote-144) (see Exhibit DD-4). The Merged Company discusses the use of servers (“identified as ebco-1, ebco-2, ebco-3 and ebco-4”) on pages 5-6 of its publicly filed Minnesota Compliance Filing (Exhibit DD-5). When discussing risks associated with these servers, the Merged Company identifies the risks as “hardware risks.”[[145]](#footnote-145) The Merged Company said that the “hardware and software used by the MEDIACC application are interdependent, as the use of one impacts the use of the other.”[[146]](#footnote-146)

The alleged failover plan appears to be inconsistent with Qwest’s statement in CMP that “If it fails, it is down until fixed…. There is no fail over.”[[147]](#footnote-147) The ebco-1 Failover Plan for MEDIACC in Exhibit DD-4 **[Begin Confidential]** XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX **[End Confidential]**  Despite the Merged Company’s representation in Minnesota that there is a failover plan specifically designed for MEDIACC, there is no failover for MEDIACC.[[148]](#footnote-148)

q. centurylink and qwest described exhibit dd-4 as steps that the merged company will follow “to restore the server.”[[149]](#footnote-149) is this different than a failover plan?

A. Yes. CenturyLink and Qwest appear to be collapse the concepts of a failover and a disaster recovery plan, which could have the benefit to the Merged Company of placing less of a burden on it to do one but not both. They said the failover plan (Exhibit DD-4) contains steps “to restore the server.”[[150]](#footnote-150) If this sentence were truly referring to a failover plan, it would state that a failover plan contains steps needed to switch to a different server (whereas, after a disastrous system failure, a disaster recovery plan would contain steps to attempt to restore the server). The failover is the means for switching to a different system to restore use *of the application* (e.g., MEDIACC) in the interim while the primary failed system is being worked on. Since then, the Merged Company has twice supplemented its responses to Staff Data Requests 01-003 in Colorado to provide two separate documents, one identified as a failover plan (Exhibit DD-4), and the other as a disaster recovery plan (Exhibit DD-3). In Washington, CenturyLink and Qwest provided these documents recently, after inquiry by Integra.[[151]](#footnote-151) For the reasons discussed, Exhibit DD-4, to the extent it even constitutes a failover, is discriminatory and inadequate.

2. Steps to Remedy Discrimination .

q. you indicated above that The joint clec proposal for keeping mediacc operational such as by developing failover capabilities is based at least in part on a discrepancy between how the Merged Company protects retail customers from AN OSS failure and the Merged Company’s approach for CLECs. did joint clecs allege discrimination in their complaint in this matter?

A. Yes. Joint CLECs allege breach of the duty of nondiscrimination in Count IV of their Complaint. Additionally, Joint CLECs allege, in Count I, breach of the merger order, which requires nondiscriminatory and compliance with the law conduct consistent with the public interest[[152]](#footnote-152); in Count II, breach of the settlement agreements, which require compliance with Section 251 of the Act,[[153]](#footnote-153) and in Count III, breach/violation of the interconnection agreements (“ICAs”), which require nondiscrimination and compliance with the law.[[154]](#footnote-154) The Commission has recognized that CLECs may bring a complaint against the Merged Company to allege discriminatory practices.[[155]](#footnote-155) I discuss the duty of nondiscrimination and these claims in my direct testimony.[[156]](#footnote-156)

q. do mr. hunsucker and ms. albersheim discuss the nondiscrimination duty and these discrimination claims in their direct testimony?

A. No. Although both witnesses include footnotes to certain paragraphs of the Joint CLEC complaint, neither witness discusses the nondiscrimination laws and these allegations.

q. have centurylink and qwest denied that they have a duty of nondiscrimination?

A. Yes. In paragraph 105 of Count IV of their Complaint, Joint CLECs allege that the “Act prohibits discrimination by Incumbent Local Exchange Carriers (ILECs)”[[157]](#footnote-157) and that “ILECs are similarly prohibited by Washington law from discriminating against CLECs or in favor of their own affiliates. See Washington RCW 80.16.020.”[[158]](#footnote-158) In their Answer to the Complaint, CenturyLink and Qwest deny paragraph 105 without admitting any portion of it,[[159]](#footnote-159) and they state that “Qwest/CenturyLink generally denies the allegations of the Complaint, except where specifically admitted.”[[160]](#footnote-160) This denial applies, therefore, to Qwest the ILEC[[161]](#footnote-161) as well as to CenturyLink, Inc.

After denying paragraph 105, CenturyLink and Qwest add: “Section 252 of the Act permits parties to negotiate ICAs or amendments without regard to non-discrimination standards.”[[162]](#footnote-162) While they could have admitted paragraph 105, except as to this qualification, they chose a blanket denial instead. More importantly, to the extent that this sentence is intended to suggest that some sort of agreement was reached to disregard the prohibitions against discrimination,[[163]](#footnote-163) the suggestion is wholly inaccurate. In the Integra merger settlement agreement (into which the other Joint CLECs opted), the ***Merged Company***[[164]](#footnote-164) agrees to extend the interconnection agreements (“ICAs”), without change to their terms and conditions, for at least 36 months after the closing date.[[165]](#footnote-165) The interconnection agreements between the Joint CLECs and Qwest in Minnesota contain provisions prohibiting discrimination and requiring nondiscriminatory access to OSS,[[166]](#footnote-166) as well as provisions requiring compliance with the federal Act and other laws.[[167]](#footnote-167) Moreover, the Integra settlement agreement provides: “CenturyLink ***and*** all of its incumbent local exchange carrier (“ILEC”) affiliates ***will comply*** with 47 U.S.C. Sections 251 and 252.”[[168]](#footnote-168)

In paragraph 106 of their Complaint, Joint CLECs allege that “Qwest is a Washington ILEC. As a consequence, the Joint Applicants, both individually and collectively, are prohibited from discriminating against the CLECs. Qwest may not discriminate in favor of itself, its customers, any of its subsidiaries or Affiliates or, including CenturyLink and CenturyLink entities.”[[169]](#footnote-169) In their Answer to the Complaint, CenturyLink and Qwest admit only the first sentence (that Qwest is an ILEC) and provide a denial “as to the remainder of the paragraph.”[[170]](#footnote-170) Therefore, Qwest and CenturyLink deny that ***Qwest*** (admittedly an ILEC) may not discriminate in the manner described. After denying this allegation, CenturyLink and Qwest add: “CenturyLink, Inc., is not an ILEC, is not a party to any interconnection agreements, and has ***no duty of non-discrimination as to Joint CLECs***.”[[171]](#footnote-171) The latter statement eliminates the possibility that CenturyLink and Qwest are quibbling about the manner in which the duty to discriminate is described or worded in the Complaint. CenturyLink and Qwest clearly disavow any duty of nondiscrimination by CenturyLink, Inc. First, it is not the case that CenturyLink, Inc., has no duty of nondiscrimination as to Joint CLECs. Second, to the extent that the duty of nondiscrimination applies to Qwest the ILEC, Qwest remains an operating entity in Minnesota that must comply with state and federal laws, and the Commission may hold Qwest accountable for violation of the law and breach of its agreements. In other words, alleged ignorance (or lack of a duty in some cases) by CenturyLink Inc. does not excuse Qwest or reduce Qwest’s obligations, either before or after the merger.

a. CenturyLink, Inc., has a Duty of Nondiscrimination .

Q. does centurylink, inc. have a duty of nondiscrimination?

A. Yes. CenturyLink, Inc., is a party and signatory to the Integra Settlement Agreement, the Joint CLEC Agreement,[[172]](#footnote-172) and the **tw telecom** Agreement. The Integra Settlement Agreement, into which the other Joint CLECs opted, defines CenturyLink, Inc., as “CenturyLink”[[173]](#footnote-173) and contains the following definition: “‘Merged Company’ refers to the post-merger company (CenturyLink ***and*** its operating companies, collectively, after the Closing Date).”[[174]](#footnote-174) In the merger settlement agreements, CenturyLink, Inc. voluntarily took on certain post-closing obligations, such as the obligation to extend the interconnection agreements (which contain provisions requiring nondiscrimination, as discussed above) and the following obligations:

For at least three years after the Closing Date . . . ***the Merged Company*** shall meet or exceed the average wholesale performance provided by Qwest to CLEC [prior to the Closing Date].[[175]](#footnote-175)

In legacy Qwest ILEC service territory, after the Closing Date, ***the Merged Company*** will use and offer to wholesale customers the legacy Qwest Operational Support Systems (OSS) for at least thirty months and thereafter ***provide a level of wholesale service quality that is not less than that provided by Qwest prior to the Closing date***, with functionally equivalent support, data, functionality, performance, electronic flow through, and electronic bonding….[[176]](#footnote-176)

Additionally, in Washington, in the settlement agreement with Staff, the parties defined “CenturyLink, Inc.” as “CenturyLink”[[177]](#footnote-177) and agreed as follows:

As part of a comprehensive settlement with Commission Staff and Public Counsel, ***CenturyLink*** agrees to the following conditions: ….

**23. OSS – Wholesale**

In legacy Qwest ILEC service territory, after the transaction closes, ***CenturyLink*** will use and offer to wholesale customers the legacy Qwest Operational Support Systems (OSS) … and thereafter provide a level of wholesale service quality that is not less than that provided prior to the Transaction’s closing, with functionally equivalent support, data, functionality, performance, electronic flow through, and electronic bonding….[[178]](#footnote-178)

The level of wholesale service quality that ***the Merged Company*** (including CenturyLink, Inc.) commits to provide includes wholesale service that is required to be nondiscriminatory, because nondiscrimination is a requirement applicable to Qwest’s provision of wholesale service prior to the closing date. Therefore, CenturyLink, Inc., agreed to provide a nondiscriminatory level of wholesale service quality after the closing date. CenturyLink, Inc. has obligations under the settlement agreements to ensure that the Merged Company and its operating company, Qwest Corporation, meet their merger obligations. In return for accepting these obligations, CenturyLink, Inc., has already obtained the benefit it sought of merger approval. CLECs, in contrast, are having to litigate already to obtain the benefit of their bargain.

b. Qwest Corporation has an Ongoing Duty of Nondiscrimination .

q. does qwest corporation have an ongoing duty of nondiscrimination?

A. Yes. When the Department of Commerce in Minnesota asked recently “why Qwest and/or CenturyLink did not reveal to the Commission ***at any time during the merger proceeding*** the imminent risk, or inadequacy, of the legacy Qwest maintenance and repair OSS, MEDIACC,” the Merged Company answered that “***CenturyLink was not aware of this issue***.”[[179]](#footnote-179) As discussed in my testimony, the undisputed facts show that CenturyLink was aware of this issue during the merger proceedings.[[180]](#footnote-180) Answers like this, however, suggest that CenturyLink seeks to enjoy the benefits and synergies of a merger with Qwest Corporation while distancing itself from the actions and obligations of Qwest Corporation. There may be some suggestion that, if CenturyLink was unaware, or for some reason does not have a particular obligation, then there is no accountability or consequence. There also may be an erroneous suggestion or mindset that what is done is done and, even if the law was violated or an agreement breached, the merger somehow eliminated the responsible party against which action could be taken or obviated the need for action. To the extent such suggestions are made, they are erroneous. Qwest Corporation was not dissolved, and it was not relieved of its statutory and contract obligations, by the merger. Both CenturyLink and Qwest represented in their merger application that, after the merger, Qwest Corporation will continue to provide services just as it does today “but through a parent with even greater financial strength.”[[181]](#footnote-181) Michael Hunsucker of CenturyLink testified that “the existing CenturyLink and Qwest operating entities, including wholesale operations, will stay in place post-merger, so the relationships between the companies and the CLECs will remain status quo,”[[182]](#footnote-182) and post-merger Qwest will continue “operations as usual.”[[183]](#footnote-183) Qwest Corporation, which is a party and signatory to the merger settlement agreements, remains an ongoing operating entity, and it is an ILEC and a Regional Bell Operating Company (“RBOC”) in Washington.[[184]](#footnote-184)

The law could not be more clear that Qwest, as an ILEC, must provide requesting carriers (*e.g*., CLECs) nondiscriminatory access to unbundled network elements (“UNEs”),[[185]](#footnote-185) including nondiscriminatory access to OSS.[[186]](#footnote-186) The quality of the OSS, as well as the quality of access to the OSS, that the ILEC provides to CLECs must be at least the quality that the ILEC provides to itself.[[187]](#footnote-187) Clearly, that is not the case when, unlike MEDIACC/CEMR, the OSS Qwest uses for itself to serve its retail customers has automatic failover capability and the company has identified no similar risk of an unrecoverable failure. In contrast, Qwest and CenturyLink have belatedly[[188]](#footnote-188) asserted that the quality of MEDIACC/CEMR is so poor that, unlike Qwest’s retail systems, the risk of potential unrecoverable MEDIACC/CEMR failure “needs to be addressed”[[189]](#footnote-189) and, if failure occurs, the impact may be “significant” and will affect end user customers.[[190]](#footnote-190) Qwest should be held accountable for its conduct, including discriminatory conduct. Otherwise, CLECs and their customers are left without a remedy and there will be little, if anything, to incent better behavior going forward.

c. Discrimination is Occurring .

Q. is the merged company discriminating in favor of its retail customers?

A. As a result of Joint CLECs’ complaints and related state regulatory staff inquiries, facts have come to light demonstrating that Qwest has for some time discriminated in favor of its retail customers to the disadvantage of CLECs and their customers. I describe earlier in Section VII(A) above the discovery and Colorado Staff testimony regarding regarding the Merged Company’s treatment of retail repair systems with respect to failover, as compared to its lack of automated failover for MEDIACC. Qwest has provided (and therefore obviously funded at some point) automatic failover (back-up) repair OSS capability for itself and its retail customers while not funding and providing that capability for CLECs.[[191]](#footnote-191) In other words, Qwest has taken steps to seamlessly avoid an OSS failure for its retail operations while making decisions that have left CLECs and their customers exposed to the risk of potentially catastrophic[[192]](#footnote-192) and disastrous[[193]](#footnote-193) OSS failure.

While CenturyLink is aware of this situation, which is discussed in publicly filed testimony, and even though CenturyLink said that Qwest Corporation will continue to provide services “through a parent with even greater financial strength,”[[194]](#footnote-194) CenturyLink has not used that greater financial strength to remedy this situation in a manner that allows the Merged Company to meet its obligation to use and offer MEDIACC and CEMR for at least 30 months on a nondiscriminatory basis. While Qwest retail customers will be protected from harm prevented by automatic failover and back-up capability, CLEC wholesale customers exercising their rights under the merger settlement agreements and their respective retail customers will not be equally protected from harm. In the event of a MEDIACC/CEMR failure, the Merged Company’s plans do not include automatic failover capability for MEDIACC, and they do not guarantee that the MEDIACC server can be restarted.[[195]](#footnote-195) The above-quoted requirements of the merger settlement agreements, however, compel CenturyLink and Qwest to take steps to avoid an OSS failure and/or a lapse in service quality performance. Therefore, the Commission should require the Merged Company to take steps to ensure the stability and viability of MEDIACC/CEMR for at least 30 months in a manner that meets or exceeds Qwest’s pre-closing performance levels.

CenturyLink and Qwest have rejected the alternatives described in this testimony. PAETEC suggested another alternative (MTG to speak both CMIP and XML languages), described in Section VII(B) below, to CenturyLink in business meetings on August 9, 2011 and in the Qwest Change Management Process (“CMP”) on August 16, 2011. That was four months ago. If CenturyLink and Qwest had acted promptly on this request, the solution could very well have been in place or nearly in place by now. To the extent that they now argue that this remedy suffers from not being immediately available, it is not available at this time due to their refusal to timely accept and implement this option. There is ample basis in the record for the Commission to require the Merged Company to provide automated failover capability for MEDIACC, including funding and implementing MEDIACC redundancy on Qwest’s back-office side on an expedited basis, to remain in place during the minimum 30-month merger settlement agreement period. Such a requirement is consistent with the merger settlement agreements and the duty of nondiscrimination. Both the failover capabilities proposal and the PAETEC CMIP proposal require some Merged Company development/system work. In light of the time pressures created by CenturyLink’s and Qwest’s conduct, the Commission could require that the Merged Company either (1) fund and implement MEDIACC redundancy on Qwest’s back-office side on an expedited basis; or (2) fund and implement PAETEC’s CMIP CMP proposal, which allows for MTG development but not implementation except when needed as a true backup (see Exhibit BJJ-64), on an expedited basis, whichever can be implemented first.

3. Disaster Recovery and Avoidance Plan(s).

q. is the existing disaster recovery plan (exhibit DD-3) adequate to ensure oss stability and compliance with the merger agreements?

A. No. First, the existing MEDIACC disaster recovery plan was created in 2001 and appears to be out-of-date. For example, contrary to the recent claims of CenturyLink/Qwest in CMP that there is no failover for MEDIACC,[[196]](#footnote-196) the existing disaster recovery plan states:

**[Begin Confidential]** XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX **[End Confidential]**

If such information provided in the plan in Exhibit DD-3 is accurate and up-to-date, then it is at best unclear how or why carriers and their customers are faced with the prospect of an unrecoverable MEDIACC/CEMR failure. The disaster recovery plan does not appear to have been tested regularly and, in fact, may have been dusted off in 2011 for purposes of litigation. For example, **[Begin Confidential]** XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX **[End Confidential]**

Second, Integra agrees with Staff that a disaster recovery plan is necessary and should be submitted for review by the Commission, but even an accurate and up-to-date disaster recovery plan does not by itself address the need presented in this case. This is particularly true if the plan is simply an unsupported written document, without verifiable evidence of actions taken to make recovery a reality (as I discuss in my next response with respect to disaster avoidance).

q. why do you distinguish between disaster recovery and disaster avoidance?

A. More than recovery from a disaster is required by the merger settlement terms. As the name “disaster recovery” suggests, a disaster has occurred by the time steps are taken to recover from the disaster.[[197]](#footnote-197) A disaster recovery plan is important generally, including in the absence of merger settlement commitments or a known threat of disaster. The additional factors to consider in this matter, of course, are the risk of potential disaster claimed by the Merged Company and the presence of merger settlement commitments. The Merged Company did not simply agree to extend and abide by the CPAP, which may require certain payments in the event it does not perform at the requisite levels (as discussed below). The Merged Company agreed to ***meet or exceed*** legacy Qwest’s performance for a three-year period,[[198]](#footnote-198) and to “use and offer to wholesale customers” the legacy Qwest OSS for at least thirty months.[[199]](#footnote-199) The merger settlement agreement terms compel Qwest/CenturyLink to take steps to assure the stability of the existing CEMR/MEDIACC systems. Therefore, the Commission should require the Merged Company to take steps to *avoid* an OSS disaster (*e.g*., unrecoverable failure), and to provide verification of completion of those steps to the Commission. Not only is this approach compelled by the settlement agreement terms, but also it is in the public interest, because customers should not be exposed to the risk of outages due to a problem that Qwest and CenturyLink could have avoided.[[200]](#footnote-200)

q. please provide examples of disaster avoidance requirements.

A. With respect to a disaster recovery and disaster avoidance plan(s) to be filed with the Commission for approval, it/they should include verifiable documentation of steps taken before the filing to make available the necessary equipment and resources to maintain MEDIACC/CEMR so as to avoid outages and unrecoverable system failure. Such documentation may include, for example, contracts that have been put in place with third parties to obtain hardware, software, and/or support as needed. Just because the Merged Company claims that an item is unsupported or unavailable does not mean that some level of support or replacement parts are not available for a higher price or from different sources. The Merged Company may have to pay more or go to non-typical sources to receive hardware or additional support. The Merged Company should also be required to obtain and keep on hand hardware needed to maintain the system and avoid a failure and to document that it has done so. The Merged Company said in its Minnesota Compliance Filing that “Replacement parts if needed may not be available locally, and CenturyLink QC could have to wait extra time should parts need to be shipped from another location.”[[201]](#footnote-201) This lead time is another reason why the Merged Company should stock up on parts in advance. The Merged Company should also ensure that it has retained the technical and functional skills required to properly maintain and, if needed, re-install or restore CMIP and the expertise needed to rebuild the data server on new hardware if needed.

B. MTG TO SPEAK BOTH CMIP AND XML LANGUAGES

Q. you indicated that qwest UNILATERALLY rejected the alternative of updating mediacc. does qwest discuss another alternative in its testimony?

A. Yes. Ms. Albersheim briefly discusses a proposal by PAETEC, which I describe below, on pages 20-21 of her Answer Testimony. Although CenturyLink at one time described planned MTG as a “backup,”[[202]](#footnote-202) and PAETEC has since disputed that claim in CMP (as I discuss in my next response), Ms. Albersheim does not address how the approach the Merged Company is implementing in CMP over CLEC objection can both meet all of the Merged Company’s merger commitments and ensure that PAETEC and its customers are not harmed in the event of an unrecoverable repair OSS failure. Instead, by presenting the need to move to MTG before the end of the minimum 30-month time period to avoid an unrecoverable failure as an “option” for PAETEC and other B2B users,[[203]](#footnote-203) the Merged Company once again[[204]](#footnote-204) seeks to shift the risk of its problem to CLECs who should not have to choose between the rights they bargained for and suffering as the result of a Qwest OSS failure.

Q. IN ITS TESTIMONY, DID THE MERGED COMPANY address ITS PREVIOUS CLAIM THAT MTG IS being implemented AS A “backup”[[205]](#footnote-205) oR fail safe[[206]](#footnote-206)?

A. No, although the Merged Company conceded in its discovery responses that MTG is not an exclusive backup system or fail safe.[[207]](#footnote-207) When providing its alternative proposal in CMP (see Exhibit BJJ-64), PAETEC discussed why the Merged Company’s proposal to develop MTG does not serve as a backup or fail safe for PAETEC:

As an e‐bonded user, PAETEC needs time to build to a new interface for our back office systems. PAETEC estimates that, even if it dropped everything and devoted all available resources to that task (something it is not in a position to do, has not budgeted to do, and should not have to do under the merger agreements), it would take a minimum of six months to do the necessary work. During that six‐month or longer time period, there would be ***no*** equivalent backup for PAETEC’s use and PAETEC would be forced into a manual process. In other words, if MEDIACC went down tomorrow, PAETEC would not have an e‐bonded interface available to it for at least six months and then only after expending resources (to do the manual work for processing trouble tickets and to develop an interface) it should not have to expend at this time. The merger agreement between PAETEC and CenturyLink says that Qwest will provide functionally equivalent support, data, functionality, performance, electronic flow through, and electronic bonding. PAETEC recently met with CenturyLink to try to make sure it’s IT experts understand the automation that our back office systems are able to perform due to the e‐bonding of our system with various Qwest OSS and related databases, including MEDIACC. Certain PAETEC trouble tickets can be addressed from initiation through resolution without any manual intervention, up to and including an automatically dialed call to the customer. In other words, they automatically flow through from initiation through resolution of the trouble. Without a CMIP interface to MTG, we would lose this automated functionality, which is not available with, for example, CEMR or calls to service centers. PAETEC’s and Qwest’s systems talk to each other today, but they would not be able to talk to each other in this scenario for at least six months. This would be an additional breach of the merger agreement terms. Other e‐bonded or application‐to‐application repair interface users are in basically the same position as PAETEC, because they also could not use MTG without first building an interface. So, MTG is not a backup for them in the meantime either.[[208]](#footnote-208)

Q. IS THE PAETEC OPTION A PROPOSAL TO DEVELOP A BACKUP SYSTEM in the event of an unrecoverable oss failure?

A. Yes. By its terms, the PAETEC proposal allows for the Merged Company to develop MTG on the new/different platform to address the stated problem of instability or risk of failure, using XML as the Merged Company suggests, while also building MTG so that PAETEC could continue to use a CMIP interface. In this manner, MTG would be implemented during the 30-month time period, but only as a true backup for all carriers in the event of a MEDIACC failure. Eventually, an XML interface (or other interface) could then be implemented in an orderly manner, consistent with the timeframes and procedures of the merger agreements.[[209]](#footnote-209)

Q. Ms. albersheim describes THE PAETEC OPTION As an “interim solution for clecs who are not ready to transition their b2b interfaces to mtg.”[[210]](#footnote-210) does this testimony suggest anything about assumptions made by centurylink?

A. Yes. The Integra settlement agreement provides that the “replacement or retirement of a Qwest OSS may not occur without sufficient acceptance by CLECs,” testing will continue until the acceptance criteria are met (*i.e*., a date which cannot be known at this time), and sufficient acceptance of a replacement will be determined by a majority vote.[[211]](#footnote-211) If the merger procedures are used as intended, it cannot be known today if MTG will be accepted as a replacement system or whether participants will vote to retire MEDIACC. Nonetheless, Ms. Albersheim’s statements assume that MTG via XML will be the replacement system and the MEDIACC will be retired, thus making PAETEC’s proposal interim until PAETEC may “develop its own interface to MTG.”[[212]](#footnote-212) If PAETEC’s proposal were truly given effect, CenturyLink should be open to considering whether the alternative works well enough to be maintained over a longer period of time. While it may ultimately be the case that XML and MTG are accepted without need for continuing the CMIP alternative or implementing a different alternative, the result is not known at this time. CenturyLink nonetheless appears to be treating its replacement of MEDIACC with MTG-XML and retirement of MEDIACC as a foregone conclusion.

Q. Has the merged company accepted paetec’s proposal from august 16, 2011?

A. No. Two months after PAETEC’s August 16 email, Ms. Albersheim stated in her Answer Testimony that the Merged Company is “seriously evaluating”[[213]](#footnote-213) the proposal, but had not yet made a “business decision regarding the implementation of PAETEC’s request.”[[214]](#footnote-214) Although time is of the essence -- with CenturyLink continuing to work on its unilateral approach in the meantime – more than a month has passed since the filing of that testimony, without the Merged Company having accepted PAETEC’s proposal.

C. COMPENSATION OR FUNDING, SUCH AS EARLY PAETEC TESTING FOR WHICH CENTURYLINK PROPERLY BEARS THE COSTS

Q. Has ANY OTHER POTENTIAL APPROACH BEEN MENTIONED?

A. Yes. During a public hearing, Minnesota Commissioner O’Brien asked the following question:

This is a question for the CLECs. I want to just turn this issue slightly and ask whether there is -- as I appreciate it, we have kind of two systems, and you got to hold on to the one that helps your business interests, and they've got a different product and all the rest of that. But is there a -- can that difference be monetized and purchased?[[215]](#footnote-215)

The Merged Company’s insistence that there is a risk of a potentially disastrous[[216]](#footnote-216) OSS failure has forced CLECs to consider alternatives designed to address that risk, including solutions with a monetary component.[[217]](#footnote-217) PAETEC said in its CMIP proposal in CMP:

If CenturyLink’s claim of potentially disastrous or catastrophic failure has any validity, somebody is going to have to perform additional work and expend additional resources during the 30 month OSS moratorium period.  Because Qwest and CenturyLink did not disclose this issue earlier, and they are the parties causing the resources to be spent, they are the proper parties to perform that work and ***bear those costs***.[[218]](#footnote-218)

As indicated in the direct testimony of Christopher Hansen of PAETEC, development to make PAETEC’s systems work with the Merged Company’s proposed MTG cannot be done without substantial work on PAETEC’s part, but dedicating resources to perform that work now is not a viable option because it is not in PAETEC’s IT plan and the costs to PAETEC are not in PAETEC’s budget, because PAETEC reasonably relied upon the settlement agreement terms.[[219]](#footnote-219) Qwest Corporation created any repair OSS risk of failure by choosing to not perform the necessary work to maintain and update its hardware, software, and repair systems, despite notice since at least 2000 that it should do so,[[220]](#footnote-220) and by choosing to not act prudently as the Merged Company has defined prudent behavior.[[221]](#footnote-221) Therefore, the Merged Company should bear the consequences and costs of addressing the current situation.

**1. Early Outsourced PAETEC Testing with Transparent Process** **.**

Q. Have joint CLECs provided proposals that involve the merged company funding or providing compensation for addressing the risk of qwest oss failure during the 30-month merger time period?

A. Yes. As part of PAETEC’s CMP proposal (discussed in Section VII(B) above), the Merged Company would pay for the costs associated with making MTG talk with CMIP as well as XML. Alternatively, if that PAETEC proposal is not adopted, then another proposal is for Qwest Corporation to reimburse the costs for PAETEC to outsource the work to develop, test, and move to MTG-XML, including recoding or other needed work such that PAETEC’s back-office systems work with the XML protocol,[[222]](#footnote-222) earlier than the promised minimum of 30 months.[[223]](#footnote-223) If the Merged Company believes, as its witness has testified, that “the risk of unrecoverable failure is increasing,”[[224]](#footnote-224) or the Merged Company otherwise desires an early implementation of MTG, then it should reimburse PAETEC for the additional resources or other charges relating to expediting the work for PAETEC to avoid that increased risk. If the work is outsourced at the Merged Company’s expense, MTG would be usable by PAETEC in the event of an unrecoverable MEDIACC failure. In contrast, the Merged Company’s current approach leaves PAETEC without a backup in the event of an unrecoverable MEDIACC failure.

Q. would a solution with a monetary component for paetec’s costs have any application for other clecs?

A. Further inquiry may be needed to determine whether any other CLECs would also pursue cost recovery from the Merged Company. Integra is not seeking reimbursement of costs for development for itself with this alternative approach.[[225]](#footnote-225) This approach could be helpful to CLECs other than PAETEC, such as **tw telecom**[[226]](#footnote-226) and Integra, which are also now faced with an asserted risk of unrecoverable system failure.[[227]](#footnote-227)

Q. are there steps the commission could require to help ensure that a monetary component for SOME CLECS’ costs have application for other clecs?

A. Yes. In addition to reimbursement for the outsourcing of work performed for PAETEC, the Merged Company should be required to ensure that the development and testing are open and transparent to other parties and Staff, including monitoring by requesting vendors[[228]](#footnote-228) and use of CMP, regarding “functionally equivalent support, data, functionality, performance, electronic flow through, and electronic bonding.”[[229]](#footnote-229) This requirement would not be burdensome to the Merged Company, as Qwest shared information publicly and among parties in a similar manner during development and testing of XML for ordering, as described by Ms. Johnson within her discussion of Exhibit BJJ-72 in her responsive testimony. With an open and transparent development and testing process, there would be some verification of the work performed to help ensure that functionality is at the requisite levels[[230]](#footnote-230) and works for other carriers and vendors, as well as PAETEC.

The Joint CLEC settlement agreement requires a third party facilitator.[[231]](#footnote-231) If the Merged Company also obtains an exception to this requirement for the early PAETEC testing, at least some additional participation by Staff and vendors with respect to PAETEC testing, if Staff request an ability to monitor it or any vendors request some level of participation, would help ensure development that may meet the needs of other CLECs, including those using a software vendor, in the event of a system failure. The meetings and work with PAETEC should be open to CLECs and vendor participants and communicated via CMP for the benefit of CLECs which use CEMR (which interfaces with MEDIACC) and CEMR users which may move to a B2B gateway, such as Integra.[[232]](#footnote-232) For example, comments, questions, and observations about functionality, specifications, and defect or event notices before and during testing should be shared in CMP.

Although this approach would not meet the merger settlement agreement terms, it would at least be more consistent with the purposes of those procedures and would help ensure that the correct party bears the costs of deviating from the merger agreements and of not having updated hardware and software when needed. As part of not deviating from the merger settlement terms any more than necessary, it is a critical component of this alternative that no company should be allowed to move to MTG until the PAETEC testing results in sufficient acceptance[[233]](#footnote-233) of MTG and PAETEC has the ability to move to MTG. If the Merged Company desires to move to MTG or has customers that it desires to allow to move to MTG, this requirement provides an incentive to the Merged Company to authorize the needed funding (an admitted stumbling block previously for Qwest[[234]](#footnote-234)) to get the work done in a timely manner.

This approach would not need to be considered, but for the Merged Company’s assertions of a potentially disastrous OSS failure and recent[[235]](#footnote-235) claim that risk of repair OSS failure is increasing.[[236]](#footnote-236) Any approach adopted should be tailored to address the asserted concern (potential OSS failure). If there are other factors driving the Merged Company’s plans now, such as other customer requests, internal alterations to legacy Qwest OSS or creation of new OSS, the Joint Applicants or those customers should have raised them in the merger proceedings when the Joint Applicants were representing that they would be using and offering the legacy Qwest OSS, without making any alterations to them, and would not be creating new OSS.[[237]](#footnote-237) The merger agreement procedures should be respected, except to the limited extent necessary if the Merged Company shows that steps are needed to address its belated claims of risk of unrecoverable system failure.

While new OSS development and testing would occur earlier than allowed by the merger settlement agreements if this other option were adopted, the PAETEC work would serve as a CLEC test case for MTG, rather than the unilateral approach currently being pursued by the Merged Company. The Merged Company may argue that non-CLECs may serve as a test case without PAETEC testing. There is reason to believe that would not be a comparable or acceptable test. For example, the Merged Company has said that customers indicating an interest in XML were approaching legacy Qwest as IXC and wireless carriers,[[238]](#footnote-238) but it has submitted no evidence showing that IXC and wireless carriers use all of the capabilities of the legacy Qwest repair OSS, or use them to the same extent or in the same manner, as Joint CLECs. Moreover, unlike any such carriers, PAETEC expended the resources to participate in the merger dockets, and it is a party to a merger settlement agreement with Qwest and CenturyLink. PAETEC should receive the benefit of its bargain, or if that benefit is not delivered, then a remedy for not receiving it. Either PAETEC’s backup alternative or Merged Company reimbursement of PAETEC’s costs would better address the risk of repair OSS failure, in a manner that is more consistent with the merger terms and a proper balancing of interests.

**2. If Early Development or Implementation of MTG is Allowed With PAETEC (or Another Company), It Should be Clear that It is Proceeding as Part of a Non-Exclusive Remedy for the Merged Company’s Violation of its Obligations** **.**

Q. staff recommends that the commission allow development of mtg before expiration of the minimum 30-month time period.[[239]](#footnote-239) would allowing some early mtg development preclude a finding that centurylink and qwest have violated THEIR OBLIGATIONS?

A. No. There may be a tendency to avoid a finding of breach of the merger agreements and other obligations, in light of the belated claims of a risk of potentially catastrophic[[240]](#footnote-240) and disastrous[[241]](#footnote-241) repair OSS failure, if such a finding means that nothing can be done with MTG-XML for at least 30 months due to the settlement agreements. If the Commission finds that the risk of a potential MEDIACC/CEMR failure must be dealt with to protect the public interest, however, the Commission may fashion a remedy that includes development of MTG-XML to some extent. For example, of the three proposed remedies that I discuss above in this Section VII, two involve early development of MTG.[[242]](#footnote-242)

It is important to first find a breach of the agreements and Order[[243]](#footnote-243) before addressing the steps necessary to avoid a disastrous OSS failure, however, to help deter such conduct and to protect the integrity of the administrative process. The Commission should find that Qwest/CenturyLink has breached the merger settlement agreements, violated the Commission’s merger Order (after knowingly and intentionally not providing known information to the Commission and instead making affirmative assertions to the contrary[[244]](#footnote-244)), breached the interconnection agreements,[[245]](#footnote-245) and engaged in unlawful discrimination.[[246]](#footnote-246) Without findings of fact and conclusions of law by the Commission as to the appropriateness and legality of Qwest’s and CenturyLink’s conduct to date, there will be little, if anything, to incent better behavior going forward. The Commission should require Qwest to comply with the existing settlement agreements, Commission orders, ICAs, and laws, and to file a compliance filing(s) demonstrating compliance. To the extent that any variance is allowed, as a guiding principle, the merger settlement agreement procedures should be respected, except to the limited extent exceptions are necessary to address the belated claim of risk of unrecoverable repair OSS failure. Additionally, to the extent that additional or incremental costs result, CenturyLink/Qwest, as the cost-causer, should bear those costs.

The Commission may find that CenturyLink and Qwest have violated the merger settlement agreements and Order and also find that, due to the belated claim of CenturyLink and Qwest that legacy repair OSS may experience an unrepairable failure, development or implementation[[247]](#footnote-247) of MTG or other alternatives is needed earlier than otherwise would be allowed under the merger settlement agreements. For example, in Minnesota, the Commission both found that (1) the act of developing, implementing, and shifting operations to the new MTG is inconsistent with (*i.e*., a breach of) the order’s requirements; and (2) due to the potential failure of the existing CEMR/MEDIACC system, the Merged Company should work with CLECs in developing MTG or other alternatives.[[248]](#footnote-248) In response to the Merged Company’s motion to reconsider the Minnesota Commission’s Order, the Department of Commerce (DOC)[[249]](#footnote-249) and the Commission Staff in Minnesota recommend denying the motion, with the Staff stating:

During the merger proceedings the Merged Company repeatedly assured the Commission that there was no need to create a new OSS, that there was no time pressure to make any alterations to its OSS. The Joint CLECs, the ALJ and the Commission did not challenge those assertions. In that climate the Merged Company and the Joint CLECs came to an agreement regarding OSS transition, an agreement that was approved by the Commission. However, in an abrupt and startling reversal the Merged Company now claims, based on information it possessed at the time of the merger proceedings, that it is necessary to modify its OSS immediately to prevent the risk of significant and imminent OSS failure. This is a claim which the Merged Company did not believe was important enough to bring to the attention of the Commission until it responded to the Joint CLECs Complaint 10 months after testimony was filed in the Merger Docket. Whether CenturyLink’s current OSS is at significant risk or whether CenturyLink has knowingly and intentionally violated a Commission order are questions that remain open at this time. But, whatever the answer, whether CenturyLink or the Joint CLECs prevail, Staff believes that the threat of OSS failure, real or imagined, has frustrated the intent of the Commission’s *Merger Order* condition that would have granted the Joint CLECs a window of safety and quiescence in which they could adjust to the new conditions upon which wireline competition in Minnesota will either thrive or atrophy.[[250]](#footnote-250)

At its public agenda meeting held on December 1, the Minnesota Commission voted to deny the Merged Company’s request for reconsideration, and it issued its Order denying the motion on December 5, 2011. CenturyLink and Qwest have frustrated the intent of this Commission’s merger Order as well, and they should each be held accountable for their conduct.

Q. staff states that it “does not believe qwest/centuryLink is in violation of the integra or staff/pc agreements since it has withdrawn its cmp request to retire cemr and mediacc prior to the 30 month period.”[[251]](#footnote-251) please respond.

A. The Merged Company’s claim of extending the availability of CEMR and MEDIACC for the minimum 30-month time period has been rendered meaningless by the Merged Company’s belated claim of a risk of an unrecoverable failure of the Qwest repair OSS during that time period.[[252]](#footnote-252) There is no stability for the CLEC operations or elimination of an immediate cost of transition when confronted with a claim of potentially catastrophic[[253]](#footnote-253) and disastrous[[254]](#footnote-254) failure of the Qwest repair OSS. These claims have eliminated the promised “certainty.”[[255]](#footnote-255)

The Merged Company has already taken steps, including the publication of technical specifications for MTG-XML, without filing a detailed proposed plan with the FCC and this Commission,[[256]](#footnote-256) without developing acceptance criteria for the replacement interface,[[257]](#footnote-257) without conducting a vote or including a vote on its pre-implementation “internal” timeline,[[258]](#footnote-258) and without choosing or using a third party facilitator.[[259]](#footnote-259) CenturyLink and Qwest have not provided CLECs with the required aggregate transaction volume data, even though they currently “seek to replace the legacy Qwest OSS.”[[260]](#footnote-260) The Merged Company fully intends to integrate Qwest systems with other Qwest systems during the minimum 30-month timeframe and without first taking these steps, despite the requirements of paragraph 12 of the Integra agreement and paragraph 1(A) of the Joint CLEC agreement. And, although sufficient acceptance by CLECs, as indicated by a vote, is supposed to decide the replacement or retirement of a system, Qwest has acknowledged that it has already decided that it will replace and retire CEMR/MEDIACC with MTG-XML.[[261]](#footnote-261)

q. staff states that migration to xml is “APpropriate.”[[262]](#footnote-262) when and how is this determination made under the settlement agreement terms?

A. The merger settlement agreements do not allow any one party to determine whether migration to XML is good and necessary. As discussed above, the merger settlement agreements contain timeframes and procedures (including a majority vote of the CMP participants in CMP testing, reflecting two-thirds or more of transaction volumes[[263]](#footnote-263)), ***after*** which the Merged Company may integrate Qwest systems or replace them if sufficient acceptance of the replacement interface is obtained. In other words, the vote determines whether migration to XML is good and necessary. Until then, that is not the issue. Integra, PAETEC, and **tw telecom** have expressed a willingness to explore a migration to XML, but not a migration that is performed unilaterally by the Merged Company in violation of the merger settlement agreements.

To the extent that Staff, when using the term “appropriate,” intends to refer to a necessity due to the belated claim of a potentially unrecoverable repair OSS failure, the Commission may address that threat as part of the remedy it orders in this matter, as discussed above. The available alternatives are not mutually exclusive. If part of a remedy is to allow development of XML, it is important to recognize that XML is not a solution or backup in the event of a MEDIACC failure for companies, such as PAETEC, that have not built to XML at the time of the OSS failure.[[264]](#footnote-264) An XML-only solution does not remedy their situation. The remedy needs to address the situation of these companies, however, particularly because Qwest and CenturyLink could have avoided the situation,[[265]](#footnote-265) or could have apprised the Commission of it during the merger proceedings so the Commission could have addressed it at that time,[[266]](#footnote-266) but they chose not to do so. Additionally, after merger approval, the Merged Company could have filed a request with the Commission to notify the Commission of the risk of a potential OSS failure and to request an exception to the merger terms to address that risk, but they also chose not to make such a filing with the Commission.

q. does staff agree that qwest/centurylink did not demonstrate the needed diligence?[[267]](#footnote-267)

A. Yes. Staff not only states that Qwest/CenturyLink could have avoided the current situation,[[268]](#footnote-268) but also that they lacked “diligence.”[[269]](#footnote-269)

q. staff states that qwest/centurylink “created a conundrum.” [[270]](#footnote-270) does staff go far enough?

A. No. Integra and other parties expended significant time and resources to participate in the merger dockets in multiple states and on expedited schedules to obtain resolution of their issues, which eventually came in the form of the merger settlement agreements.[[271]](#footnote-271) The Commission approved the Integra Settlement Agreement,[[272]](#footnote-272) and it is applicable to all CLECs doing business in the Washington territories of Qwest and CenturyLink.[[273]](#footnote-273) Failure to disclose known information about the condition and risks associated with legacy Qwest OSS to regulators, while at the same time making commitments based on the continued viability of those OSS to induce parties and regulators to support or accept the proposed merger, and violation of the settlement agreements both run counter to the public interest and those important goals.[[274]](#footnote-274) The Commission and the public have an interest in ensuring the integrity of the negotiation, administrative and evidentiary processes.[[275]](#footnote-275) Integra has demonstrated that Qwest and CenturyLink knew of an immediate need to alter OSS in Qwest areas due to risk of repair system instability or potential failure,[[276]](#footnote-276) but they nonetheless continued to maintain that they could abide by their merger commitments (in reliance upon which this Commission should grant them merger approval)[[277]](#footnote-277) and to assure the Commission that “CenturyLink will have no immediate need (or be under any time pressure) to make any alterations to OSS in Qwest areas.”[[278]](#footnote-278) The Commission should find that Qwest’s and CenturyLink’s wrongful conduct was knowing and intentional.

VIII. THE CHANGE MANGEMENT PROCESS (“CMP”), STATUS QUO AS TO OSS VERSUS CMP PROCEDURES FOR OSS, AND SOURCE OF OBLIGATION TO RETAIN CMP

Q. MS. ALBERSHEIM DESCRIBES CMP.[[279]](#footnote-279) WHERE DOES INTEGRA RESPOND TO THIS TESTIMONY?

A. Ms. Johnson discusses development of CMP during Qwest’s 271 bid for long distance approval, and describes the document governing CMP (the “CMP Document”), in her responsive testimony and Exhibit BJJ-74 (excerpts from the CMP Document). In addition, in that responsive testimony, Ms. Johnson provides information from the merger proceeding relating to Mr. Hunsucker’s statement regarding retention of CMP, which I discuss further below.

Q. MR. HUNSUCKER TESTIFIES REGARDING the “status quo.”[[280]](#footnote-280) is the meaning he attaches to the status quo NOW the same meaning that he demonstrated he understood during the merger proceedings?

A. No. Mr. Hunsucker admits that a “basic tenet of the CLEC positions in the merger proceedings was the continuation of ‘status quo.’”[[281]](#footnote-281) Post-merger, Mr. Hunsucker suggests this basic tenet applies to the mechanics of CMP, and he attempts to re-define the “status quo” to refer to CMP being used today as it was used before the Closing Date for OSS.[[282]](#footnote-282) Pre-merger, Mr. Hunsucker made it clear, when discussing ***the time period*** in paragraph 12, that he understood that paragraph 12 of the Integra settlement agreement “goes ***well beyond*** the certainty and the status quo that CLECs have to date.”[[283]](#footnote-283) To the extent “status quo” is used to refer to the mechanics of CMP for OSS, paragraph 12 ***changes*** the status quo (*i.e*., goes “well beyond” it), such as by extending the time period, adding a majority vote,[[284]](#footnote-284) and allowing for “extra” testing.[[285]](#footnote-285) Paragraph 12 had to change the way things work in CMP for OSS or else nothing would prevent new implementations of OSS during the 30-month time period. Those changes to the way things would otherwise work were made specifically to help achieve the “basic tenet” of the “continuation of ‘status quo’”[[286]](#footnote-286) to use and offer legacy Qwest OSS for 30 months[[287]](#footnote-287) and not to create new OSS.[[288]](#footnote-288)

Evidence from the merger proceedings shows that this basic tenet of CLECs’ position related to certainty and stability regarding legacy Qwest OSS during the 30-month time period, not the mechanics of CMP. For example, Joint CLECs relied upon testimony of the Colorado commission’s Telecommunications Section Chief (and former Qwest OSS witness[[289]](#footnote-289)), who said:

‘Although Qwest is the larger entity and has more experience in the wholesale market, any changes made by CenturyLink to Qwest’s back-office systems, to Qwest’s business processes, to Qwest’s interconnection negotiation template, or to Qwest’s CMP increase the possibility of uncertainty among the interconnecting carriers. This uncertainty will in turn effect competition in general.’[[290]](#footnote-290)

Mr. Hunsucker testified then:

Q Do wholesale customers value operational certainty and continuity?

A Yes.[[291]](#footnote-291)

The Integra Settlement Agreement recites that the “Parties have entered into this Agreement to avoid further expense, inconvenience, ***uncertainty*** and delay.”[[292]](#footnote-292) The Colorado Commission found that the Integra Settlement Agreement “will maintain some certainty and stability in the relationships between the CLECs and the Joint Applicants.”[[293]](#footnote-293)

Q. MR. HUNSUCKER TESTIFIES THAT HE NEVER HEARD ANYONE REQUEST THAT QWEST/CENTURYLINK “BE PROHIBITED FROM INTRODUCING NEW OSS IF THE EXISTING OSS CONTINUED TO BE AVAILABLE.”[[294]](#footnote-294) PLEASE RESPOND.

A. In a key respect, this is similar to CenturyLink’s argument that integration should be limited to combination with CenturyLink OSS, which I discuss in Section VI(B) of my direct testimony. The common aspect is that, for both arguments, CenturyLink chooses to ignore that the proceedings and the merger settlement negotiations were negotiated in context of public assurances from the Joint Applicants that it would not need to create new OSS. Though the merger OSS testimony and discovery responses were extensive, prior to filing of the Integra settlement agreement, Joint Applicants did not disclose the potential of creating and introducing a new OSS as an optional alternative, which would have been contrary to that testimony. They made no disclosure even though Qwest admits that that, before execution of the Integra settlement agreement, Qwest was aware that, within a short time, Qwest would reactivate the repair OSS change requests (“CRs”).[[295]](#footnote-295) If it were true that Qwest was viewing the CRs as resulting in an optional OSS at that time, Qwest would have known that fact and could have told Integra in negotiations. Instead, Qwest waited until two days after the agreement was filed before reactivating the CRs, thus depriving Integra of the opportunity to ask about them before executing the agreement. Moreover, based on Integra’s participation in CMP over the years, Integra would have no reason to ask about a situation involving an optional alternative OSS because Qwest had not previously offered such an option, including when some customers wanted XML for ordering purposes and others did not. Ms. Johnson describes these facts in her responsive testimony with respect to Exhibit BJJ-72. Therefore, Joint CLECs have shown that they would have had no reason to know to ask that the Merged Company be prohibited from doing something that the public testimony, as well as Qwest CMP history to, militates against. In contrast, Qwest admits to having facts at the time of negotiations that it did not disclose until afterwards. If this issue should have come up, as Mr. Hunsucker himself suggests, then Qwest/CenturyLink should have raised it before execution of the Integra settlement agreement.

Q. MR. HUNSUCKER suggests that a clec desire to continue cmp indicates that clecs expected the legacy qwest oss to change.[[296]](#footnote-296) please respond.

A. In the merger proceedings, CMP was generally addressed with respect to a separate proposed condition known as Condition 17 (*i.e*., not the OSS condition, which was then Condition 19).[[297]](#footnote-297) Here, Mr. Hunsucker testifies that the fact that CLECs emphasized the need to retain CMP (*i.e*., Condition 17) “made it clear to me that in fact they did expect changes to take place during the 30 month period.”[[298]](#footnote-298) The key question, of course, is what sorts of changes. Mr. Hunsucker ignores that CMP is much larger than OSS and deals extensively with product and process[[299]](#footnote-299) issues.[[300]](#footnote-300)

While CLECs dealt specifically with OSS in Condition 19 (later settlement agreement paragraph 12), CLECs were seeking with Condition 17 to address the myriad of changes that are routinely made in CMP. For example, CLECs told the FCC that “Integra and other competitors receive and review hundreds of wholesale notices from Qwest each month, many of which are issued via the CMP (e.g., notices of changes to Qwest’s processes and procedures that are reflected in its online Product Catalog (“PCAT”)).”[[301]](#footnote-301) In CMP, there are five levels of notices (depending generally on effect of the change on CLEC operating procedures) for product/process changes,[[302]](#footnote-302) and only one level (a change request) for systems.[[303]](#footnote-303) CLECs expect changes to products and processes to take place during the 30-month period, and paragraph 12 does not address these non-system CMP changes. Therefore, CMP must be retained to safeguard this broader set of issues.[[304]](#footnote-304) Regarding CMP versus OSS conditions, access to OSS was the “biggest area of concern that staff had.”[[305]](#footnote-305) Joint CLECs negotiated a separate OSS-specific provision with broad application, after rejecting the narrower “do not discontinue” OSS MN DOC language.[[306]](#footnote-306)

Q. MR. HUNSUCKER REFERS TO “RETENTION OF CMP AFTER THE MERGER SETTLEMENT AGREEMENTS.”[[307]](#footnote-307) ARE THE MERGER SETTLEMENT AGREEMENTS THE PRIMARY SOURCE OF THE MERGED COMPANY’S OBLIGATION TO RETAIN AND CONTINUE QWEST’S CMP?

A. No. The FCC expressly recognized that the OSS in legacy Qwest territory will continue to be subject to the terms of Qwest’s Section 271 approvals on an ongoing basis.[[308]](#footnote-308) The FCC pointed to CenturyLink’s representation that the company will continue to comply with all of its Section 271 and Bell Operating Company (“BOC”) obligations going forward:

CenturyLink responds that, though it has not previously operated subject to the requirements of Section 271, ‘it is fully aware of (and has acknowledged) its duty to do so within Qwest’s in-region service areas, and the company will ensure that the resources and expertise required to meet those obligations are in place.’ It further asserts that ‘all rights that competitive LECs enjoy under Sections 251 or 271 will be unaffected by the merger,’ and that it intends to meet all of its legal obligations. . . . CenturyLink will be a BOC in the legacy Qwest territory following this transaction. . . . Consistent with this definition [of “BOC”] and Commission precedent, we determine that CenturyLink is a successor to the former U S West Communications Company and therefore responsible for all obligations that apply to BOCs under the Act in the former U S West Communications Company territories. In the legacy Qwest territory, post-merger CenturyLink will be subject to all state and federal obligations – and all applicable remedies for violation of those obligations – that Qwest was subject to due to its BOC status.[[309]](#footnote-309)

The post-merger company is therefore subject to all Section 271 and BOC obligations on a going forward basis, without further action required by the Commission. One of these ongoing Section 271 obligations, for example, is the obligation to provide Qwest’s CMP[[310]](#footnote-310) to help prevent backsliding and to help afford CLECs with a meaningful opportunity to compete.[[311]](#footnote-311) The CMP Document, which was developed in conjunction with Qwest’s bid for 271 approval, requires a unanimous vote to change Qwest’s CMP.[[312]](#footnote-312)

Q. iN YOUR RESPONSE ABOVE, you quoted merger testimony by mr. hunsucker IN WHICH HE DISCUSSED the 24-MONTH PERIOD IN paragraph 12 VERSUS THE TYPICAL NINE-MONTH PERIOD APPLICABLE IN CMP TO NEW oSS IMPLEMENTATIONS. PLEASE EXPLAIN.

A. In the Integra settlement agreement (see Exhibit BJJ-3), there are prerequisites that the Merged Company must “first” follow before it can “integrate” Qwest systems or replace them. Specifically, paragraph 12 of the Integra Settlement Agreement sets forth a minimum 24-month period during which the Merged Company must use and offer to wholesale customers the legacy Qwest OSS, as discussed in Section VI(A) on pages 85-90 of my direct and in Section XII of this testimony. This is the time period that CenturyLink, after execution of the agreement, referred to as a “freeze.” This CenturyLink reference to a freeze was specific to the time period in paragraph 12 and was in the context of a discussion of whether to “extend the freeze ***on the wholesale OSS system***” from two to three years.[[313]](#footnote-313) The 24-month time period was later extended, not to three years, but to 30 months, including in Washington.[[314]](#footnote-314) This time period is then referenced in the settlement agreements as “the period noted above.”[[315]](#footnote-315) Paragraph 12 states (with emphasis added):

***After the period noted above***, the Merged Company will not replace or integrate Qwest systems without first establishing a detailed transition plan and complying with the following procedures: . . .

Query what was frozen for the time period noted above if not new system implementations (such as MTG-XML), when at that time Joint Applicants were promising they would not need to create new OSS and were not compelled for any reason to change any system.[[316]](#footnote-316) As indicated by CenturyLink’s counsel, it is the “wholesale OSS.”

The subparagraphs to paragraph 12 then provide several steps, only one of which is following the procedures in the CMP Document. They include, for example, notice to affected commissions,[[317]](#footnote-317) development of acceptance criteria, testing until the acceptance criteria are met, a majority vote in CMP, *etc*. Not long after the settlement agreement was signed, Qwest’s attorney, in an email to CenturyLink and Integra, said that the procedures in subparagraph12(c) apply under paragraph 12 “only if the merged company ***determines*** ***after the 2-year period*** … to replace Qwest systems.”[[318]](#footnote-318)

In the merger proceedings, Mr. Hunsucker testified about paragraph 12 of the Integra settlement agreement (before the 24 months was extended to 30 months):

I think the last point that I would make on this topic is Qwest has the ability today to retire a system. It's a nine-month process from the time they give notification until they can retire a system and go to a new system. This is a 24-month or a few months longer than that depending on when the merger closes so it goes well beyond the certainty and the status quo that CLEC have to date.[[319]](#footnote-319)

The settlement agreements ***extend*** the CMP’s 270-day process by the time period in the settlement agreements (30 months), because the 270-day process is not supposed to start until “after the period” noted in paragraph 12. [[320]](#footnote-320)

IX. PROHIBITION OF ALL OSS CHANGES IS CENTURYLINK’S OWN CLAIM, WHEREAS CLECS RECOGNIZE PERTINENT DIFFERENCES

Q. Mr. hunsucker criticizes “interpreting the integra settlement as a ‘freeze’ or prohibition against all changes to legacy qwest oss.”[[321]](#footnote-321) which COMPANIES MADE THESE CLAIMS?

A. When their goal was to obtain merger approval, both CenturyLink and Qwest broadly assured CLECs and Commissioners that:

CenturyLink will have ***no immediate need*** (***or be under any time pressure***) to make ***any*** alterations to OSS in Qwest areas.[[322]](#footnote-322)

Also, as I discuss in my previous response, counsel for CenturyLink described the time period in paragraph 12 of the Integra settlement agreement as a “freeze on the wholesale OSS system” from two to three years.[[323]](#footnote-323) These CenturyLink assurances were quoted in my direct testimony. Nonetheless, Mr. Hunsucker is critical of CLECs without recognizing that he is criticizing his own company’s statements.

Q. did the clecs claim “that the merger settlements prohibit All oss changes?”[[324]](#footnote-324)

A. No. It was the CenturyLink attorney that used the word “freeze” to describe paragraph 12 after execution of the Integra settlement agreement.[[325]](#footnote-325) I explained in my direct testimony that CenturyLink’s use of this term illustrates ***CenturyLink’s*** understanding that changing legacy Qwest OSS during that time period is prohibited because there is a freeze on such changes. More importantly, I go on to respond “no” to the following question: “Does a freeze on changing repair and other legacy Qwest OSS mean that ***no system changes are made*** in CMP for two years (or 30 months)?” I not only say no, but I reference examples of system changes that have, in fact, been made in CMP without CLEC objection during the 30-month period. I point out that Ms. Johnson provides the examples in her direct testimony and explains that Exhibit BJJ-52 illustrates the different nature of the latter change as compared to the other sixteen OSS changes. In other words, Integra recognized that some system changes will be made in CMP during the 30-month period and distinguished those changes from the ones that are prohibited by paragraph 12 of the settlement agreement.

Ms. Johnson’s testimony[[326]](#footnote-326) shows that, while there is a freeze on new implementation OSS activity per the Merged Company’s merger commitments, many other types of OSS changes, including repair OSS changes, are ongoing in CMP.[[327]](#footnote-327) As Ms. Johnson points out in her direct testimony, out of seventeen OSS change requests, CLECs have only objected to one (introduction to MTG) and the rest are proceeding.[[328]](#footnote-328) There is a big difference between a change request to implement an entirely new system and other change requests.[[329]](#footnote-329) Ms. Albersheim has recognized previously that a change in technology or “underlying architecture,” such as moving to XML (whether for ordering or repair) is a “significant” change, as Ms. Johnson described in her direct testimony.[[330]](#footnote-330) Finally, CMP serves a lot of other purposes (*e.g*., product/process notices), so even if no changes were made to any OSS, CMP would continue to be necessary, as I discussed in the previous Section.

CLECs are not claiming that the merger settlement agreements prohibit all OSS changes in CMP.

Q. have CLECS CLAIM THAT CENTURYLINK WOULD VIOLATE the merger settlement agreements IF IT implementED a new oss in the legacy embarq or legacy centuryTEL territory?

A. No, thus it is unclear why Mr. Hunsucker argues this point.[[331]](#footnote-331) Not only did CLECs not make this claim, but **tw telecom** pointed out that it has been attempting to discuss a new OSS in the legacy Embarq territory, only to have CenturyLink turn the discussion back to Qwest.[[332]](#footnote-332) To the extent that Mr. Hunsucker is attempting to suggest that Joint CLECs are holding up development of MTG outside of legacy Qwest territory, the evidence is to the contrary. Rather, it appears that CenturyLink may be holding up development of MTG outside of legacy Qwest territory for its own merger-related reasons,[[333]](#footnote-333) and exercising its expressed preference to move to a single system for all entities.[[334]](#footnote-334) This is true despite suggestions that its conduct was not merger related.[[335]](#footnote-335)

A discussion in my direct testimony questioned whether the rush to integrate MTG was merger-related due to a desire by the Merged Company to move to a unified repair system across all of its entities.[[336]](#footnote-336) The merger settlement agreements were put in place, in part, to assure that the preferences or needs of CenturyLink’s legacy companies did not result in changes, for the specified period of time, to legacy Qwest’s OSS. Mr. Hunsucker’s testimony that the needs and requirements of non-Qwest states must be taken into account when a system is selected,[[337]](#footnote-337) calls into question whether the introduction of MTG is merger related. Ms. Albersheim testifies, “Qwest/CenturyLink has recommended to the Executive Leadership Team that MTG be implemented in the Legacy CenturyLink territories.”[[338]](#footnote-338)

X. CUSTOMER REQUESTS, IN-REGION AND OUT-OF-REGION

q. does the desire of legacy embarq, legacy centurylink or other wholesale customers to use mtg justify violation of the merger settlement agreements?

A. No. Ms. Albersheim argues that developing MTG is preferable now because “Qwest/CenturyLink has very large wholesale customers who have requested an XML interface for repair.”[[339]](#footnote-339) These customers did not object the merger settlement agreements, and their request for an XML interface does not justify violation of these agreements. Moreover, CenturyLink has not shown that there is any urgency to those requests (other than the urgency created by its own claims of potential OSS failure), such that they cannot be met by providing an XML interface but doing so within the timeframes allowed by the settlement agreements.[[340]](#footnote-340)

Q. Ms. albersheim claims that tw telecom is inconsistent in its desire to use a unified e-bonded system in the legacy centurylink territories while rejecting the implementation of mtg in the legacy qwest territory.[[341]](#footnote-341) does she mischaracterize tw telecom’s testimony?

A. Yes. **tw telecom** witness, Mr. Nipps, explained in his direct testimony that **tw telecom** is e-bonded with Qwest through Synchronoss,[[342]](#footnote-342) a third party vender that e-bonds with other LECs. Synchronoss is also e-bonded with Legacy Embarq.[[343]](#footnote-343) He said that, at the time of legacy CenturyLink’s acquisition of legacy Embarq, legacy CenturyLink was planning on integrating its territories into the e-bonded legacy Embarq system.[[344]](#footnote-344) If this work were completed, **tw telecom** would have the benefit of an e-bonded system across the ***legacy*** CenturyLink territory.[[345]](#footnote-345) In other words, **tw telecom** was looking for an e-bonded solution for the pre-merger CenturyLink territory (*i.e*., a territory that does not include legacy Qwest).

For Embarq territories, **tw telecom** has an interface via Synchronoss that ***would allow*** **tw telecom** to e-bond going forward.[[346]](#footnote-346) For Qwest territory, **tw telecom** is ***already using*** e-bonding (MEDIACC) via Synchronoss.[[347]](#footnote-347) And, in Qwest territory, **tw telecom** has not experienced any stability issues with MEDIACC.[[348]](#footnote-348) These territories are also distinguishable because the merger settlement agreement does not apply to Embarq territories, but it does apply to Qwest territory. In the merger proceedings, when Joint CLECs proposed merger terms that extended beyond Qwest’s territory, Joint Applicants generally opposed those terms. One consequence of their opposition is that different systems and terms will apply for a period of time among the various CenturyLink entities. Mr. Hunsucker testified that “the existing CenturyLink and Qwest operating entities, including wholesale operations, will stay in place post-merger, so the relationships between the companies and the CLECs will remain status quo and there will be none of the impacts that CLECs might encounter with … completely new Operations Support Systems (“OSS”).[[349]](#footnote-349)

Nonetheless, Ms. Albersheim states that, if **tw telecom** is “ready now to build a B2B interface to MTG out-of-region, it seems they should have no trouble using the same interface in-region.”[[350]](#footnote-350) The trouble, of course, is that using a new interface in Qwest territory during the 30-month time period violates the merger agreement, which is the very reason **tw telecom** gave for participating in this proceeding.[[351]](#footnote-351) Ms. Albersheim does not address, **tw telecom’s** clear statement that “there is nothing about our request relating to the Embarq and CenturyTel territories that should interfere with the Merged Company’s ability to comply with [the merger] obligations.”[[352]](#footnote-352) Instead, despite **tw telecom’s** testimony and her own lack of knowledge of all factors affecting **tw telecom’s** budget, planning, and business decisions, she argues that because, in her view, it might make business sense for **tw telecom** to forego its rights, that **tw telecom** should be denied those rights.

A good business reason or a change in circumstance may be a basis upon which to request re-negotiation of an agreement or to seek modification of an Order, but it is important to note that that is ***not*** what happened here. The Merged Company acted first and, when Integra offered to explore an exception for repair OSS to address the stated problem, rejected those offers.[[353]](#footnote-353) Integra addressed this problem in CMP comments, stating:

There is a saying about seeking forgiveness rather than permission. That is not an acceptable approach here. These issues need to be dealt with in advance and not after the fact. In fact, CLECs believe they ***have*** been dealt with, via the merger settlement agreements, and Qwest still has not explained why it is acting as though that is not the case.[[354]](#footnote-354)

Ms. Albersheim’s argument suggests that the Merged Company places no significance on violation of a settlement agreement or Commission Order if the Merged Company can come up with some business reason, including a reason that is to the disadvantage of other parties to the agreement, to claim a need to act differently from the agreed upon terms. The Merged Company cannot unilaterally make those decisions, however.

XI. FAILURE TO NOTIFY

**Q. MR. HUNSUCKER TESTIFIES THAT QWEST/CENTURYLINK DID NOT APPROACH REGULATORS “for relief from the merger commitments” BECAUSE IT INTENDED TO COMPLY WITH THE MERGER SETTLEMENT AGREEMENTS.[[355]](#footnote-355) does this address the issues identified in your direct testimony that should have been brought to the attention of regulators?**

A. No. First, Mr. Hunsucker’s testimony shows that the Merged Company admits that Joint Applicants did not bring concerns about potential repair OSS failure or the company’s ability to meet the merger conditions to the attention of regulators in the merger proceedings.[[356]](#footnote-356) Second, I will note that, if it is the case that Qwest had concerns about an unrecoverable failure of MEDIACC for as long as it is currently suggesting it has had that concern, then at the time of executing the settlement agreements Qwest, a signatory to the settlement agreements and a separate operating entity going forward,[[357]](#footnote-357) did not intend to comply with them in the event of an unrecoverable OSS failure. (See Sections III and VI above.) Finally, Integra provided extensive documentation and testimony in its direct testimony regarding admissions by Qwest and CenturyLink and the timing of those admissions that show that the repair OSS concerns not only should have been disclosed to Integra before it executed the settlement agreement but also could and should have been raised to the Commission before it issued its final order.[[358]](#footnote-358) Mr. Hunsucker does not address whether notifying the parties and the Commission at the time of known, expressed Qwest concerns about the Merged Company’s ability post-merger to meet its OSS and service quality commitments would be fair, reasonable, and in the public interest. Failure to disclose known facts to the Commission is of particular concern when affirmative representations are being made that suggest a different set of circumstances and decisions are being made in reliance on those facts.

Instead, Mr. Hunsucker attempts to narrow the circumstances in which notice to the Commission should be provided to only when “necessary to request relief” from those commitments.[[359]](#footnote-359) He states that, “Should the need arise (and there is no reason to speculate now about what circumstances might trigger such a need), Qwest/CenturyLink will notify regulators and other stakeholders of changes in a manner that is consistent with the merger settlements.”[[360]](#footnote-360) He does not explain why there is no need to speculate now about what circumstances might trigger a need, given that Qwest and CenturyLink have been speculating regularly on whether an unrecoverable OSS failure is “likely”[[361]](#footnote-361) or “unlikely”[[362]](#footnote-362) to occur and whether the failure will be “in the near future.”[[363]](#footnote-363) The only certainty CenturyLink and Qwest offer is that, if the failure occurs, end user customers and CLECs in Colorado will be harmed.[[364]](#footnote-364) Given the latter certainty, there is plenty of reason to notify the Commission, and there is no reason to wait for customers to be harmed before relief is sought.

The Joint Applicants’ choice to not bring forward concerns about legacy Qwest OSS to the Commission and instead to vigorously pursue approval of the settlement terms and the merger sent the message suggested by Mr. Hunsucker – Qwest/CenturyLink would ***comply*** with the merger commitments. In other words, this choice communicated to CLECs and the Commission that, despite potentially inaccurate Qwest claims of potential OSS failure, the Merged Company somehow had the ability to address the situation in a manner that would meet all of its commitments for at least thirty months without changing legacy Qwest OSS, without creating a new OSS, and while continuing to use and offer the legacy Qwest OSS in production.[[365]](#footnote-365) Joint Applicants should have told the Commission that Qwest was concerned about its ability to deliver on these commitments.

**Q. HAS THE MERGED COMPANY PROVIDED AN ADEQUATE EXPLANATION FOR Joint Applicants’ FAILURE TO bring OSS concerns to the commission before merger approval?**

A. No. This is true even though the concerns arose while the merger proceedings were pending, and executives, attorneys and witnesses for Joint Applicants were aware of the concerns, as shown below.

**Q. YOU SAID THAT CENTURYLINK AND QWEST KNEW OF THE CONCERNS BEFORE MERGER APPROVAL. WILL YOU PROVIDE EXAMPLES?**

A. Yes. Each of the following examples occurred before the Commission’s Decision on Rehearing, Reargument, and Reconsideration was adopted on March 2, 2011:

* Qwest and CenturyLink admit that, before execution of the Integra Settlement Agreement and thus **before commencement of the Colorado merger hearing**, Qwest was aware that, within a short time, Qwest would reactivate the repair OSS change requests (which occurred days later on November 10, 2010).[[366]](#footnote-366) In fact, Qwest now claims that it introduced its change requests in 2008 because of concerns it had then about the long term viability of MEDIACC,[[367]](#footnote-367) meaning that, if true, Qwest knew of those concerns throughout the merger proceedings.
* On December 20, 2010, Mr. Hunsucker testified that he had had discussions with Qwest and that the system is very unstable. As the above paragraph shows, Qwest was aware of the system concerns and its plan to create a new OSS to replace it at the time of those discussions with CenturyLink’s witness.[[368]](#footnote-368) Mr. Hunsucker expressed concerns about the age of the system and ability to find parts for it, and he attributed the reason for replacing the existing legacy Qwest system with a new OSS to “instability of that system.”[[369]](#footnote-369) Attorneys and representatives of both Qwest and CenturyLink were present to hear this testimony, and a transcript was made available after the hearing.
* On January 4-5, 2011, Qwest received CLEC comments in CMP, including objections based on merger commitments.[[370]](#footnote-370) Integra provided those comments to CenturyLink’s attorney on February 2, 2011.[[371]](#footnote-371)
* On February 9, 2011, Qwest told Integra and CenturyLink’s attorney that the Merged Company may not be able to meet its merger commitments:

CEMR and MEDIACC are part of Qwest’s OSS and are being replaced by another Qwest Operational Support System – Maintenance Ticketing Gateway (MTG). CEMR and MEDIACC have become obsolete….  If we failed to replace CEMR and MEDIACC the merged company may not be able to meet its obligations under the settlement agreement, such as its obligation to ‘meet or exceed the average wholesale performance provided by Qwest to CLEC [prior to the Merger Closing Date].’[[372]](#footnote-372)

As the above example shows, the conclusion that the Merged Company may not be able to meet its merger commitments is not a matter of a difference in contract interpretation between Joint Applicants and CLECs. This Qwest email represents Qwest’s own interpretation of the Integra settlement agreement, which lead Qwest to conclude and share with CenturyLink, while the Minnesota merger proceeding was still pending, that the Merged Company may not be able to meet its merger commitments if the issue of potential system failure of CEMR and MEDIACC is not addressed.

* On February 9, 2011, Integra (which was bound by its settlement agreement not to participate in the proceeding to oppose the merger) said to the attorneys[[373]](#footnote-373) representing Joint Applicants in this matter:

[W]e are unaware of Joint Applicants having informed the commissions that they already believe they may not be able to meet their merger commitment to CLECs and state commissions.  In fact, during the Minnesota merger hearing this week (available by webcast), Joint Applicants argued that the merger conditions adequately satisfy the public interest, which more than suggests that the companies intend to meet all of those conditions.[[374]](#footnote-374)

All of the above events occurred before the Joint Applicants filed their request to respond to the OCC’s request in Colorado on February 10, 2011, a date on which they also could have asked the Commission to address these concerns.

* On February 16, 2011, Integra’s President expressed concerns about Qwest’s repair OSS to executives of both CenturyLink and Qwest and indicated that he understood Qwest had referred questions to legal.[[375]](#footnote-375) On February 20, 2011, he provided a list of questions to those executives.[[376]](#footnote-376) On February 22, 2011, Integra sent an email to Qwest and CenturyLink attorneys (inhouse and outside counsel), stating: “On Sunday, Integra’s President Jim Huesgen provided a list of questions to [executives of Qwest and CenturyLink], in response to a request from Mr. Mickens.  As indicated in his list of questions, Integra anticipates that legal will also respond separately regarding the legal/regulatory issues.  … We understand that you are considering these issues internally.  When you have an idea of when Qwest legal and CenturyLink legal will respond, please provide a status update at that time.”[[377]](#footnote-377)

Nothing in the Commission rules prevented Qwest and/or CenturyLink from filing a notice regarding its concerns about legacy Qwest repair OSS and the ability of the Merged Company to meet its merger commitments at any time in the merger docket, so long as other parties were served with a copy.[[378]](#footnote-378)

Q. despite all of this evidence, does centurylink continue to deny knowledge of the inadequacy of mediacc during the mreger proceeding?

A. Yes. In a discovery response received on October 26, 2011, Qwest/CenturyLink was asked the following question and provided the following response:

Request No. 7(g): Please fully explain why Qwest and/or CenturyLink did not reveal to the Commission ***at any time during the merger proceeding*** the imminent risk, ***or inadequacy***, of the legacy Qwest maintenance and repair OSS, MEDIACC.”

Response No. 7(g): … “CenturyLink was not aware of this issue. Please see Answer Testimony of Michael Hunsucker, at pages 9-11, filed on September 15th in the Colorado complaint on this issue, Docket 11F-436T.[[379]](#footnote-379)

The Minnesota merger Order was issued on March 31, 2011, after the Commission’s Decision on Rehearing, Reargument, and Reconsideration was adopted on March 2, 2011. Therefore, the facts presented above which occurred before this Commission adopted its Order also occurred before the Minnesota Order.

Q. you mentioned the integra settlement negotiations. does mr. hunsucker attempt to excuse JOINT APPLICANTS’ failure to raise the imminent “mtg project”[[380]](#footnote-380) during settlement negotiations with integra?

A. Yes. Mr. Hunsucker testifies that he performed “sufficient due diligence” to prepare for negotiations.[[381]](#footnote-381) This is similar testimony to the part of the testimony cited by Qwest/CenturyLink in the above-quoted discovery response. On page 69 of my direct, I quote from a discovery response stating that “Legacy Qwest and Legacy CenturyLink negotiation team were not aware that Legacy Qwest would modify the status of the change requests.”[[382]](#footnote-382) I responded that “Qwest and CenturyLink can’t reasonably argue that their executive team failure to investigate information pertinent to their commitment to continue using and offering MEDIACC excuses them from the merger conditions. Otherwise, a company could always benefit from failure to disclose information by simply not providing information to its negotiators.”[[383]](#footnote-383)

Instead, Mr. Hunsucker calls this “argument” a “red herring,” and states, “It was not necessary for me or CenturyLink to investigate whether Qwest/CenturyLink might consider adding an ***optional*** repair interface while still using and offering existing systems… in order to enter the Integra Settlement.” [[384]](#footnote-384) In addition to mischaracterization of the “use and offer” term of the settlement agreements, this statement is wrong on the facts. At the time of the November 1, 2010 Washington testimony of Mr. Jones, the signing of the settlement agreement with Integra, and the December 20, 2010 Arizona testimony of Mr. Hunsucker, Qwest’s pending CMP change was, per Qwest, ***not*** for an optional system; it was expressly a replacement and retirement of CEMR and MEDIACC, and it was to occur before the end of 2011.[[385]](#footnote-385)

Q. does mr. hunsucker PROVIDE ANY OTHER Rationale FOR OMITTING THOSE FACTS IN settlement NEGOTIATIONS with integra?

A. Yes. Mr. Hunsucker states that he first became aware of the MTG project during the merger hearings in Arizona,[[386]](#footnote-386) which was after an agreement was reached with Integra. He claims that he does “not recall”[[387]](#footnote-387) the issue being raised during the “several planning meetings”[[388]](#footnote-388) and further, because Qwest and CenturyLink were required by federal law to operate as separate legal entities, he “did not have full visibility into all of the legacy Qwest business plans.”[[389]](#footnote-389)

Q. is this rationale convincing?

A. No. First and foremost, his discussion fails to acknowledge that Qwest was a participant and a signatory to the Integra settlement agreement, separate from CenturyLink. In addition, CenturyLink’s Chief Information Officer (“CIO”) was directly involved in the Integra settlement. Thus, even if Mr. Hunsucker does not recall discussions in meetings to prepare for the merger proceedings, he does acknowledge that the CIO reviewed, amended, and agreed to the agreement,[[390]](#footnote-390) and cannot not deny that the CIO should be expected to perform sufficient due diligence about OSS terms before agreeing to them.

Second, Mr. Hunsucker testified in Arizona that he had had discussions with Qwest when he learned of the MTG project.[[391]](#footnote-391) If the requirement “under federal law to operate as separate businesses”[[392]](#footnote-392) did not prevent those discussions, then federal law did not prevent discussions of this subject before the announcement to retire CEMR and MEDIACC. In other words, he fails to show federal law precluded due diligence on the part of the negotiation team.

Third, Mr. Hunsucker and other CenturyLink witnesses testified about OSS issues, including Mr. Hunsucker’s own testimony about the earlier Minnesota DOC settlement, in “numerous”[[393]](#footnote-393) merger proceedings. In the event of an unrecoverable OSS failure, the Merged Company will not meet even the lesser commitment to the DOC to “not discontinue” legacy Qwest OSS, because such a failure effectively discontinues the system. Mr. Hunsucker said that “there had been several planning meetings in preparation for the numerous merger proceedings.”[[394]](#footnote-394) If these meetings were in any respect to ensure testimony was true and accurate, it stands to reason that assurances about OSS were discussed.

Fourth, Mr. Hunsucker’s line of reasoning doesn’t explain why even after he became aware of the MTG project that Mr. Hunsucker and other Qwest and CenturyLink witnesses continued to assure CLECs and regulators through sworn testimony that no changes to OSS would occur for at least 24 months after the companies merged.[[395]](#footnote-395)

Finally, this reasoning fails to explain why Qwest did not immediately withdraw its change request to retire CEMR and MEDIACC in light of the merger settlement agreements. As discussed above, Mr. Hunsucker attempts to excuse this by saying the new system will be “optional” and current systems would still be in use.[[396]](#footnote-396) But, Qwest’s pending CMP change was ***not*** for an optional system; it was expressly a replacement and retirement of CEMR and MEDIACC.[[397]](#footnote-397) His argument also ignores that, in the event of an OSS failure (the risk of which was known to them), the current system will not be in use.

Q. Does the merged company now admit that the change request TO RETIRE MEDIACC, prior to withdrawal, violated the merger settlement agreements?

A. Yes. In response to a Joint CLEC data request regarding the rationale for withdrawal of the change request, the Merged Company responded, “Qwest Corporation determined that it was not necessary to retire CEMR, and that ***the merger agreements did not permit the retirement of MEDIACC before late in 2013***.”[[398]](#footnote-398)

Q. DOES CENTURYLINK MAKE LIGHT OF JOINT APPLICANTS’ failure to disclose the mtg project IN NEGOTIATIONS AND TO NOTIFY THE COMMISSION OF oSS CONCERNS?

A. Yes. Mr. Hunsucker dismisses this issue as “a distraction.”[[399]](#footnote-399) He says what is important is that “***at this point in time*** CenturyLink has been very diligent in clearing up any misstatements or confusion and is committed to honoring the settlement agreements in their entirety.”[[400]](#footnote-400) Clearly Joint CLECs disagree as to whether the Merged Company is currently honoring the settlement agreementsat this point in time. Even if you assume it were honoring them, that should not excuse past behavior regarding misstatements to the state commissions and constituting violations of merger settlement agreements and orders. This is particularly true here, when the Commission’s ability to deny merger approval if appropriate based on the facts was taken from it by Joint Applicants’ choice to not provide notice to the Commission of facts pertinent to that decision and the public interest. If such behavior can be ignored, then there is no deterrent effect for future conduct. Taking steps to ensure compliant future conduct is particularly important in this situation because there are other merger commitments yet to be fulfilled and because CLECs rely on the Merged Company, due to its market power, for services addressed in the settlement agreements. CenturyLink/Qwest misstatements,[[401]](#footnote-401) confusion[[402]](#footnote-402) and behaviors have caused the Joint CLECs to expend extraordinary amount of time and resources that they shouldn’t have to expend to enforce agreements that were just recently put into place. Choosing expediency over accuracy, if allowed, threatens the integrity of the process. The Merged Company identifies no reason why Joint Applicants should be excused for their conduct and the burden that conduct has placed on the resources of CLECs and the Commission.

XII. USE AND OFFER TO WHOLESALE CUSTOMERS

Q. DOES CENTURYLINK ADDRESS THE MERGED COMPANY’S AGREEMENT to “use and offer to wholesale customers” the legacy Qwest OSS[[403]](#footnote-403)?

A. Yes. Mr. Hunsucker and Ms. Albersheim argue that the Merged Company complies with this requirement of the merger settlement agreements. Integra disagrees. I discuss this issue in Section VI(A) on pages 94-105 of my direct testimony.

q. ms. albersheim states there has been “confusion regarding whether or not centurylink ‘uses’ mediacc.”[[404]](#footnote-404) Who is the source of the confusion?

A. Qwest and CenturyLink are the source of confusion. CenturyLink/Qwest has repeatedly said that Qwest uses MEDIACC for its own use but now denies statements previously admitted. This was addressed in my Direct Testimony on pages 102-105 and in Exhibit BJJ-68.

Q. ms. albersheim states that the use of “Internal” on Qwest’s MTG Implementation timeline comparison refers to “NON-CLEC or non-cmp customers” and “non-cmp wholesale customers.”[[405]](#footnote-405) does this make sense?

A. No. On Qwest’s timeline, the pre-implementation MTG-XML activities that take place among carriers in CMP before the end of 2011 are labeled “internal,” and the post-implementation MTG-XML activities in CMP after year-end MTG implementation are labeled “external.” After first receiving the timeline, Integra asked in the June 15, 2011 CMP meeting who were the internal customers. Qwest responded that they had been the “network team,” though that had changed, and indicated that internal customers were Qwest employees.[[406]](#footnote-406) This use of the term made sense because “internal” is often used to refer to activities or employees within a company.[[407]](#footnote-407) In the same June meeting, Qwest’s CMP representative said that Qwest would move internal customers first and then would work with interested external customers.[[408]](#footnote-408) On July 1, 2011, Qwest provided its formal, written CMP response in which Qwest said: “Qwest continues to plan on first ‘moving’ itself to the MTG system.”[[409]](#footnote-409) This was consistent with the explanation that internal customers are Qwest employees, as in June Qwest said that internal customers would move first and in July, after opportunity to review and issue a formal response, Qwest confirmed this meant Qwest was moving itself first.

In her testimony, in contrast, Ms. Albersheim argues that “internal” refers to activities/employees that are outside of Qwest (*i.e*., illogically, internal customers are external to Qwest). Ms. Albersheim points to participation in CMP as the dividing line but, in a data response, the Merged Company states that the non-CMP wholesale customers also “operate as CLECs and could participate in the CMP if they chose.”[[410]](#footnote-410)

In any event, as stated in my direct testimony,[[411]](#footnote-411) even if the Merged Company’s revisionist view of its earlier admissions were accepted, that does not mean that the Merged Company may stop using MEDIACC in the manner which it was used before the merger closing date. Before the closing date, MEDIACC was used for all legacy Qwest Corporation repair OSS purposes, and there was no “alternative” new system. That status quo is to be maintained until after the expiration of the 30-month period and completion of the steps set forth in paragraph 12 of the settlement agreements.[[412]](#footnote-412) Additionally, the “use and offer” language of the merger settlement agreements is only one of several requirements regarding OSS in paragraph 12. The Merged Company’s current approach also violates terms in paragraph 12 regarding integration, as discussed in Section VI(B) of my direct testimony.

Q. Ms. albersheim states that retail customers do not use mediacc, but some use cemr.[[413]](#footnote-413) is this accurate?

A. Not entirely. It is now undisputed that some retail customers use CEMR. Regarding MEDIACC, while retail customers may not have created a B2B interface, CEMR interfaces with MEDIACC and other Qwest legacy systems. Therefore, retail customers depending on CEMR are using MEDIACC, just as CLEC customers that depend on CEMR are using MEDIACC. Additionally, in light of the ILEC-caused confusion discussed above, it remains unclear to what extent MEDIACC is used internally at Qwest to serve the needs of retail customers, though those customers may not be interfacing with the system directly.[[414]](#footnote-414) In any event, the merger settlement agreements are not limited to whether retail customers interface with Qwest OSS.

q. staff indicates that none of the issues in this case relate to retail oss.[[415]](#footnote-415) if that is the case, what does this say about the merged company’s claims regarding its incentives?

A. It means that the Merged Company does not have the strong incentive that it at one time claimed to have to fully maintain and support MEDIACC and CEMR. It is important to note that, when CenturyLink and Qwest were representing to Integra that Qwest does use MEDIACC and CEMR for itself,[[416]](#footnote-416) they provided as a reason for making this claim that CLECs should take comfort in knowing that Qwest uses the system for itself, because this indicates that Qwest has a strong incentive to ensure the system will not fail.[[417]](#footnote-417) If Staff’s apparent conclusion that the statements that Qwest and CenturyLink made about Qwest using CEMR/MEDIACC (see Exhibit BJJ-68) were inaccurate, then the Merged Company does not have the claimed incentive.

Moreover, Integra’s concerns are not limited to Qwest retail operations. The Merged Company has said that customers indicating an interest in XML were approaching legacy Qwest as IXC and wireless carriers.[[418]](#footnote-418) CLECs are also concerned that decisions the Merged Company makes for its IXC and wireless customers[[419]](#footnote-419) should not trump any other obligations including compliance with settlement agreement terms. Although Staff suggests that some benefit may result if MTG is operational for a period of time,[[420]](#footnote-420) that benefit is reduced if not eliminated if MTG is tested and then operational with carriers that do not have all of the same uses, and need all of the same functionality, etc., as Joint CLECs. In fact, Joint CLECs will be disadvantaged if those carriers and the Merged Company, having already implemented MTG, are more averse to making changes requested by CLECs.

XIII. ADDITIONAL ERRONEOUS AND INCONSISTENT CLAIMS BY CENTURYLINK/QWEST

A. MERGED COMPANY CLAIM OF RESPONSIVENESS

q. Ms. albersheim ASSERTS THAT QWEST/CENTURYLINK DID NOT “KEEP CHANGING its POSITION” BUT Was SIMPLY BEING RESPONSIVE TO CLECS.[[421]](#footnote-421) can the qwest/centuryLink INCONSISTENT behavior THAT IS DESCRIBED IN DETAIL IN CLECS’ TESTIMONY be explained away as responsiveNESS to clec concerns?

A. No. To illustrate, simply juxtapose specific instances of Qwest/CenturyLink changes in position identified in CLEC testimony with Ms. Albersheim’s unsupported assertion of Qwest/CenturyLink responsiveness to CLEC concerns. For example:

*Position*: John Jones of CenturyLink testified, when arguing that there would be no need to create new OSS post-merger, that “CenturyLink and Qwest have well-established, fully operational and tested systems.”[[422]](#footnote-422) He also testified that “we are not compelled or forced in any way to change any system.”[[423]](#footnote-423)

*Change in Position*: The Merged Company is compelled to create a new system post-merger due to potentially “catastrophic”[[424]](#footnote-424) and “disastrous”[[425]](#footnote-425) OSS failure.

*CLEC concerns*: “Failure to ***continue to utilize*** ***the legacy Qwest OSS***, failure to continue to operate those OSS to ***provide service that is at least equal to the level of service*** (flawed though it has been) provided by legacy Qwest, ***and*** the mishandling of ***any*** integration *of* ***legacy Qwest OSS*** would be extremely damaging to competitors and their end-user customers.[[426]](#footnote-426) The Integra Settlement Agreement recites that the “Parties have entered into this Agreement to avoid further expense, inconvenience, ***uncertainty*** and delay.”[[427]](#footnote-427) The Commission found that the Integra settlement agreement “will maintain some certainty and stability in the relationships between the CLECs and the Joint Applicants.”[[428]](#footnote-428)

*Was CenturyLink’s Change in Position Responsive to CLECs’ concerns?* Obviously not.

Further, once Qwest/CenturyLink started to allege repair system “instability,”[[429]](#footnote-429) CLECs expressed concern about insufficiency of the information provided and requested additional information including, to the extent that Qwest claims the current system(s) is unstable, sufficient information to allow verification of that claim,[[430]](#footnote-430) and they attempted to gain a “clear understanding of the impacts, cost, resources, etc.” of the proposal to address the alleged instability.[[431]](#footnote-431) The Qwest/CenturyLink statements ranging from “MEDIACC system. . . will ***likely*** begin experiencing problems in the near future”[[432]](#footnote-432) to “it is possible though perhaps ***unlikely*** that MEDIACC would experience an unrecoverable failure”[[433]](#footnote-433) to “Qwest/CenturyLink states it has not determined a probability of failure and cannot predict whether or not such a failure will occur,”[[434]](#footnote-434) which are addressed on pages 122-123 of my direct, are inconsistent, and they not responsive to the CLECs’ requests for clarity and verification. Since then, Ms. Albersheim has muddied the waters further by claiming that the risk, which was presented as unknown, is now somehow known to be “increasing.”[[435]](#footnote-435) Other examples of inconsistencies and non-responsiveness abound:

When CLECs pointed out to Qwest that its November 2010 web posting indicating that Qwest planned to retire and replace Qwest’s legacy OSS for repair (CEMR and MEDIACC) was a violation of the merger settlement agreement,[[436]](#footnote-436) Qwest was not being responsive to CLECs when it argued that the merger settlement agreement allows such a change.[[437]](#footnote-437) The Merged Company now admits that that this initial notice did violate the settlement agreements.[[438]](#footnote-438)

The Merged Company was not being responsive to CLECs when it denied that Qwest has failed to maintain MEDIACC,[[439]](#footnote-439) while at the same time arguing that the need to move to MTG is the result of outdated software and hardware, providing, in support of that claim, documentation showing that support for some of the software used by the system was discontinued as long as a decade ago.[[440]](#footnote-440)

Providing inaccurate or inconsistent information[[441]](#footnote-441) and making “misstatements”[[442]](#footnote-442) is not responsive to CLEC request for clear and accurate information.

The Merged Company was not being responsive to CLECs when it claimed that upgrades were made to CEMR in response to CLEC feedback provided in April 2011 when those upgrades took place in September 2010.[[443]](#footnote-443)

The Merged Company was not being responsive to CLECs when it threatened CLECs who stay on MEDIACC with catastrophic failure,[[444]](#footnote-444) while at the same time asserting that MEDIACC is stable.[[445]](#footnote-445) Nor was the Merged Company being responsive to CLECs when it raised the specter of catastrophic failure and then claimed that the move to MTG is optional.[[446]](#footnote-446)

Despite this evidence of non-responsiveness, Ms. Albersheim asks, “should we hold to our original positions and ignore the CLECs’ requests, and proceed with proposed changes without regard to CLEC input?”[[447]](#footnote-447) What this rhetorical question ignores is that, in this case, CLECs are asking the Commission to require the Merged Company to “hold to” the “original positions” taken in the merger proceedings regarding the Qwest OSS, upon with CLECs relied. The Joint Applicants’ original positions include that the Merged Company would use and offer the legacy Qwest OSS, would not retire, replace or integrate Qwest OSS, and would not create new OSS.[[448]](#footnote-448) The Merged Company cannot reasonably characterize its actions in going ahead with development and implementation of the replacement system, MTG, over CLEC objection, as “responsive to CLECs.”

Q. Ms. albersheim points to the revised schedule in cmp as the “most important example of qwest’s responsiveness.”[[449]](#footnote-449) does qwest’s revised schedule[[450]](#footnote-450) ALLEVIATE clec concerns about compliance with the merger settlement agreements?

A. No. First, as discussed above in Section III, the Merged Company’s advocacy to persuade CLECs that there may be a potentially disastrous failure of MEDIACC renders its claim that it can meet its own revised schedule, including maintaining MEDIACC in production until retirement in or after 2013, meaningless. Second, Qwest’s revised timeline allows Qwest to implement MTG ***before*** performing the pre-implementation steps required by the merger agreements that were meant to ensure acceptable implementation and address concerns raised in the merger proceedings, such as ensuring at least equivalent functionality and electronic bonding capability. In other words, the revised schedule places the cart before the horse. Under the revised timeline, steps that per the merger conditions should be taken before MTG implementation will not occur until after MTG implementation. Finally, there are duplicative steps (occurring before and after implementation) that impose additional burdens on CLECs during a time when this activity should not be occurring, as well as inaccurate and unclear aspects to the schedule.

The Merged Company’s revised timeline, calls into question the value and effectiveness of participating and providing feedback on the development of a system that is already developed and in place and is being used by other wholesale customers. Effective and meaningful participation precluding the Merged Company from implementing without sufficient prior acceptance of the replacement interface, however, was a key term for which CLECs bargained. Qwest allows other wholesale customers to implement earlier under Qwest’s revised timeline, but there is no assurance that those wholesale customers such as IXC and wireless carriers, have the same needs as Joint CLECs, as I discussed in Section VII(C) above.

If Qwest proceeds with implementation before the merger pre-implementation steps and CLECs do not expend resources during the earlier time period to participate fully, the Merged Company may later argue “changes” are precluded later due to cost, other carrier needs (whether or not that carrier would have been in the majority if done at one time), *etc*. In Answer Testimony, CenturyLink states that it assumes the risk of having to make changes to MTG in 2013,[[451]](#footnote-451) but CenturyLink provides no details or commitment as to what this apparent assurance means. CenturyLink does not commit that it will indemnify CLECs against damage that results from unwanted changes or a system failure. CenturyLink does not commit that it will compensate CLECs who converted early for increased costs they may incur as a result of changes required by CLECs that have not yet converted. More specific assurances made by Joint Applicants pre-merger about CLECs being protected by the merger settlement agreement have not proven worthy of reliance. CenturyLink provides no reason why this vague assurance is any more reliable.

Ms. Albersheim testifies that the CLEC majority vote that is required before the retirement of MEDIACC is a “powerful mechanism” for which CLECs bargained.[[452]](#footnote-452) The bargained-for vote mechanism, however, is a vote of all “CMP participants (Qwest and CLEC) in testing.” Under the Merged Company’s unilateral pre- and post-implementation schedule, CenturyLink does not clarify which participants (those in the pre-implementation process? those in the post-implementation process? all?) will be included by the requisite CMP majority vote to determine whether the replacement interface receives sufficient acceptance. Moreover, the vote has no power or purpose if MEDIACC experiences an unrecoverable failure.

In addition to the larger issues, there are additional inaccurate and unclear aspects to Qwest’s schedule. In the revised timeline, the Merged Company does not identify, or provide time periods, for many of the specific provisions of the merger conditions, even though it has described the revised timeline as purportedly compliant with the merger agreement.[[453]](#footnote-453) The revised timeline does not identify, for example, development of acceptance criteria,[[454]](#footnote-454) continued testing until acceptance criteria are met,[[455]](#footnote-455) a pre-implementation vote in CMP (with this omission indicating no intent to conduct a vote before the December 2011 MTG implementation),[[456]](#footnote-456) provision of aggregate transaction volume data,[[457]](#footnote-457) and use of a third party facilitator (not yet even identified).[[458]](#footnote-458) Each of these items creates uncertainty for the very issues for which the settlement agreements had meant to reduce uncertainty.

Also, the revised timeline shows Qwest issuing a notice post-implementation to retire MEDIACC ***three weeks*** ***before***[[459]](#footnote-459) ***the parties vote*** as to whether to accept MTG to replace MEDIACC. MTG replacement of MEDIACC is treated in the timeline as a foregone conclusion, regardless of the merger conditions. Without a successful vote, however, MEDIACC cannot be either retired or replaced per the merger agreements.[[460]](#footnote-460) A premature retirement notice under these circumstances would create additional confusion and more uncertainty. The timeframes are also unreasonably short and provide insufficient time for meaningful input, much less development of “acceptance criteria” [[461]](#footnote-461) and “sufficient acceptance of the replacement interface.”[[462]](#footnote-462) Even setting aside the problem of events not occurring before MTG implementation, when they do appear on the schedule (post-implementation), the revised timeline is too compressed.[[463]](#footnote-463) For example, the Merged Company indicates that it will not perform a walk through until July 13 to July 18, CLEC Comments are due shortly after on Friday, July 20, 2011, and the company will issue “final” technical specifications on Tuesday, July 24 – only two business days after receiving CLEC comments. When Joint Applicants represented that the “benefits granted the CLECs through the Department of Commerce and Integra settlements” include “cooperation” and “opportunities for CLEC . . . input,”[[464]](#footnote-464) CLECs and regulators were lead to believe this opportunity would be meaningful and the input taken into account. The revised timeline is inconsistent with the Joint Applicants’ representations to regulators. As PAETEC’s representative said in CMP, the short timeframes do not “bode well” as to the company’s intent.[[465]](#footnote-465)

q. staff points to Qwest/CenturyLink’s mtg implementation schedule.[[466]](#footnote-466) are all of the procedures from the MERGER agreements reflected in the merged company’s cmp timeline for mtg?

A. No. The Merged Company’s MTG timeline (Exhibit BJJ-1 at JC000377) does not identify, for example, development of acceptance criteria,[[467]](#footnote-467) continued testing until acceptance criteria are met,[[468]](#footnote-468) provision of aggregate transaction volume data,[[469]](#footnote-469) and use of a third party facilitator.[[470]](#footnote-470) Also, the revised timeline shows Qwest issuing a notice post-implementation to retire MEDIACC ***three weeks*** ***before***[[471]](#footnote-471) ***the parties vote*** as to whether to accept MTG to replace MEDIACC. The Commission should require the Merged Company to complete these steps before any MTG implementation. Alternatively, if the Commission for any reason (such as potential for catastrophic OSS failure) allows implementation of MTG to any extent or for any company, the Commission should clearly require that each of the merger agreement procedures be completed before any retirement of MEDIACC (and before announcement MEDIACC retirement) and should require the Merged Company to file documentation with the Commission establishing completion of those steps, including the results of the voting in CMP.

Q. staff proposes that the merged company be allowed to offer mtg in parallel with the current OSS.[[472]](#footnote-472) does this impact the voting acceptance process?

A. Shortly after the Joint CLEC settlement agreement was signed, CenturyLink and Qwest explained their agreement in a letter to the Oregon Commission (Exhibit BJJ-6). They said that the agreement “contains some terms that are applicable throughout Qwest’s 14 state ILEC region” and that some of these provisions “may apply to ***all Oregon CLECs*** because they are self-effectuating and deal with systems, such as Section 1.”[[473]](#footnote-473) Section 1 of the Joint CLEC settlement agreement is the section dealing with OSS, and it provides that the Merged Company will not replace Qwest systems without following the procedures in the Integra settlement agreement.[[474]](#footnote-474) As explained in the Joint Applicants’ letter, this provision applies to all CLECs in any state in Qwest’s 14-state ILEC region, and not to some CLECs but not others.

To the extent that the Commission allows some early development or implementation of MTG-XML in Qwest territory (*e.g*., to address the risk of catastrophic OSS failure), if a CLEC uses MTG-XML before the vote, the voting acceptance process should not be prejudiced by early use of MTG-XML.[[475]](#footnote-475) Because CLECs are now confronted with a claim of potentially catastrophic[[476]](#footnote-476) and disastrous[[477]](#footnote-477) failure of MEDIACC/CEMR, it would hardly be surprising if the number of requests to use MTG-XML increase now that the Merged Company has effectively conveyed to business folks that they are at great peril if they remain on MEDIACC/CEMR, whether the risk is real or not. That does not mean, however, that the companies would have otherwise moved, or moved at this time, and it does not mean that there would be any reason to move before the 30-month merger time period, absent that claimed threat. If the CLEC moves early -- not because it is satisfied with MTG-XML -- but because the risk of unrecoverable MEDIACC/CEMR failure leaves it no choice, the CLEC should not have to give up its rights to participate in acceptance criteria and voting when functionality and other aspects of the replacement system are finally addressed. Joint CLECs, however, bargained for those rights, and the Commission granted all CLECs in Washington those rights when it approved the Integra agreement.[[478]](#footnote-478) Second, if the CLEC does not move early so that it may exercise those rights, the CLEC is forced into risking harm to itself and its customers in the event of an unrecoverable failure, despite only recently obtaining assurances of certainty and OSS availability in the merger settlement agreements. The CLEC loses either way. Therefore, in my next response, I propose an alternative approach to addressing the acceptance vote problem.

Q. do you have aNY proposalS regarding voting?

A. Yes. First, the Commission should require the Merged Company to complete the merger steps, including the voting acceptance process, before any MTG implementation (except in an emergency, as described in PAETEC’s CMP CMIP proposal, which is also a part of this proposal), as discussed in my direct and responsive testimony. If the Commission allows an exception to the minimum 30-month time period to account for the risk of OSS failure, other steps in the merger agreements would take place, but they would take place earlier. This proposal eliminates the need to decide which companies may vote when, because there will be one vote before any replacement of MEDIACC/CEMR for any purpose, as intended by the merger settlement agreements.

Second, if the Commission for any reason (such as potential for catastrophic OSS failure) allows implementation of MTG in Qwest territory to any extent or for any company, then the Commission needs to address which companies may vote under what circumstances. To allow all applicable CMP participants the ability to have a say in the development of a replacement system and retirement of the current system, but at the same time not allow CMP participants that have implemented a new system to abridge the rights negotiated in the merger settlement agreements,[[479]](#footnote-479) the voting process should be broken into two groups. The two groups would be: (1) those who have implemented the new system early, and (2) those who have not (*i.e*., those who would ordinarily have been included in the vote as set out in the merger settlement agreements). At the time of the vote, each group votes, and a majority vote is needed from group one, and a separate majority vote is needed from group two.[[480]](#footnote-480) Testing will continue until the acceptance criteria are met. No system retirement may occur without majority votes from both groups.

This proposal better protects the rights of both companies that have implemented the new system and companies that have not. It allows carriers that are forced to implement the new system because of risk of failure of the existing system to have the ability to continue to participate in development of the replacement system to ensure, for example, that it has the required functionality. It also addresses the concern that if a CLEC customer decides to avail itself of MTG prior to its required use as a replacement for CEMR/MEDIACC, that the voting acceptance process not be prejudiced by those CLECs’ early use of the system, by allowing those who have not implemented the new system the ability to vote separately.

Further, this proposal also makes it clear that the Merged Company bears the risks[[481]](#footnote-481) associated with implementation of a replacement system for some set of carriers and not others, prior to the timeframes outlined in the merger settlement agreements, by requiring the Merged Company to meet the development needs of both groups of CLECs.

B. CLEC CONSISTENCY WITH MERGER TESTIMONY

Q. Ms. albersheim testifies that clecs express a “new concern about the legacy qwest oss in general.”[[482]](#footnote-482) please respond.

A. It is unclear what Ms. Albersheim means by “in general.” If she is referring to all legacy Qwest OSS for ***repair and non-repair***, I address the unknown scope of the problem (*e.g*., whether repair OSS are an exception or whether the company claims other legacy Qwest are similarly aging or inadequately supported) in my direct testimony on pages 117-122. The reasons why CLECs express concern about the scope of the problem, including the Merged Company’s recent conduct and discovery responses, are discussed in my direct testimony.

As indicated in my direct testimony, CLECs previously expressed concern about legacy Qwest OSS, but Qwest witnesses testified that the age of the systems does not mean they are antiquated, obsolete or inefficient and that the functions and technologies that are used for “repair processes” are consistent with industry standards.[[483]](#footnote-483) The reasons why Qwest and CenturyLink have heightened CLEC concerns about legacy Qwest’s repair OSS more recently are discussed in my direct testimony, in which I describe how Qwest waited until after the Integra settlement agreement was filed before, only two days later, updating its website to indicate an intention to retire and replace CEMR and MEDIACC.[[484]](#footnote-484) I also describe how, since then, Qwest and CenturyLink have caused uncertainty and doubt by focusing on instability, risk, and the possibility of catastrophic failure in an attempt to justify their conduct and get their way, while switching gears and claiming stability when compliance with their 30-month merger commitment is at issue.[[485]](#footnote-485)

In short, Ms. Albersheim chooses to overlook that Qwest and CenturyLink did not start using terms such as “catastrophic” and “disastrous” to refer to its repair OSS until after the Integra settlement agreement was signed. It is not credible to suggest that such terminology, once used, would not naturally cause serious concerns. The heightening of concern is new, and different from the concerns expressed in the merger proceedings, precisely because Qwest and CenturyLink have changed their story from emphasizing pre-merger the “well-established, fully operational and tested” nature of legacy Qwest systems[[486]](#footnote-486) to, when expedient, focusing post-merger on potential pending disaster.

Q. Ms. albersheim testifies that it is “ironic” that clecs express a concern about legacy qwest oss when “in their testimony at the merger proceedings, the clecs went to great lengths to praise legacy qwest’s oss and to insist that these Oss not be replaced with legacy centurylink oss.”[[487]](#footnote-487) please respond.

A. In the merger proceedings, CLECs said, for example:

Failure to continue to utilize the legacy Qwest OSS, failure to continue to operate those OSS to provide service that is at least equal to the level of service (***flawed though it has been***) provided by legacy Qwest, and the mishandling of any integration of legacy Qwest OSS would be extremely damaging to competitors and their end-user customers.[[488]](#footnote-488)

Q. ARE YOU SAYING THAT QWEST’S WHOLESALE SYSTEMS AND PROCESSES ARE WITHOUT FLAW?

A. No. As explained above, it has taken many years, an enormous amount of industry effort led by the ROC, and many millions of dollars to get Qwest’s wholesale OSS, CMP, processes, procedures and practices to where they are today. ***Qwest’s systems and processes are not perfect, but they are much better than they were prior to the 271 process and CLECs have experience with dealing with those systems***. By contrast, CenturyLink’s OSS has not been through independent third-party testing, and has not been tested for commercial volumes or shown to be operationally ready for Qwest’s territory. And, given its relatively recent deployment, CenturyLink’s OSS is much less familiar to CLECs. There is a grave concern – grounded in CenturyLink’s lack of experience, the lack of information from CenturyLink and Qwest, and recent system integration failures – that OSS performance will get worse after the proposed transaction absent binding conditions/commitments that ensure continued availability of Qwest’s OSS and the continuation of PIDs and PAPs to measure the ongoing performance.[[489]](#footnote-489)

CLECs recognized that, despite flaws in Qwest’s OSS, legacy Qwest OSS was better than the alternative, if CenturyLink’s OSS was the alternative.[[490]](#footnote-490) Additionally, as shown by the underlined language in the above-quoted language, these excerpts illustrate that CLECs also emphasized the need for continued use of the legacy Qwest OSS with at least the level of service quality provided before the closing date.

Q. MR. HUNSUCKER ALSO CLAIMS THAT CLECS’ PRESENT POSITION IS INCONSISTENT WITH THe merger TESTIMONY.[[491]](#footnote-491) DOES THE JOINT CLEC MERGER TESTIMONY QUOTED BY MR. HUNSUCKER[[492]](#footnote-492) SUPPORT centurylink’s ARGUMENT?

A. No. Mr. Hunsucker quotes testimony from the merger testimony of August Ankum of QSI on behalf of Joint CLECs that Qwest’s existing OSS is preferable to existing CenturyLink OSS. This confirms that in the merger proceedings CLECs advocated continued use of legacy Qwest’s ***existing*** OSS (*i.e*., not an as-yet-to-be developed and untested OSS such as MTG). In the quotation provided by Mr. Hunsucker (and shown below), Mr. Ankum specifically argues that CenturyLink should “***not replace*** Qwest’s ***existing*** OSS post-transaction.”[[493]](#footnote-493) The parties are before the Commission, however, specifically because the Merged Company is nonetheless replacing[[494]](#footnote-494) Qwest’s existing OSS prematurely.

Q. is mr. hunsucker’s recent characterization of his understanding of “integration” [[495]](#footnote-495) consistent with clec merger testimony and the settlement agreements?

A. No. Mr. Hunsucker attempts to limit OSS integration to the combination of legacy Qwest and legacy CenturyLink systems. This is the argument that I discuss in Section VI(B) on pages 105-112 of my direct testimony. Mr. Hunsucker quotes the following testimony of CLEC witness Dr. Ankum:

If CenturyLink is truly concerned about the “wholesale customer perspective,” then CenturyLink will not replace Qwest’s existing OSS post-transaction. As evidenced by the CLEC proposed conditions, it is clearly the CLECs’ perspective that Qwest’s existing OSS is preferable to existing CenturyLink OSS.[[496]](#footnote-496)

CLEC witness Mr. Gates explained in his Washington testimony why CLEC testimony in the merger proceedings tended to focus on integration between legacy Qwest and legacy CenturyLink systems.

I agree that the Joint Applicants’ post-merger OSS integration plans are largely unknown…. ***Because the Joint Applicants’ have stated that the proposed transactions will not involve any ‘new’ OSS systems*** (i.e., systems not currently in use by either Qwest or CenturyLink), it is logical to conclude that Joint Applicants plan to ultimately replace Qwest’s . . . OSS interface with CenturyLink’s OSS….[[497]](#footnote-497)

Further, the settlement agreement language does limit integration in way described by Mr. Hunsucker. The Settlement Agreement at paragraph 12 states, “the Merged Company will not replace ***or integrate*** ***Qwest systems*** without first establishing a detailed transition plan and complying with the following procedures: . . .”[[498]](#footnote-498) In its FCC commitments, the Merged Company references integration of Qwest’s OSS “with ***any other OSS***.”[[499]](#footnote-499) The Merged Company cannot now reasonably claim that integration is limited to Qwest OSS with legacy CenturyLink OSS.

C. SCOPE OF PROBLEM AND WHETHER MEDIACC IS AN EXCEPTION

**Q. Has INTEGRA ASKed QWEST/CENTURYLINK TO DEFINE THE SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM, SO THAT INTEGRA WOULD KNOW IF CEMR/MEDIACC stability concerns WERE THE EXCEPTION OR THE RULE?**

A. Yes. Ms. Albersheim testifies, “Legacy Qwest evaluated the MEDIACC system and determined that both the hardware and the software are no longer fully supported by the vendor.”[[500]](#footnote-500) Integra has been asking whether the potential instability or risk of failure is limited to CEMR/MEDICACC or may apply to other legacy Qwest systems as well since at least February of 2011.[[501]](#footnote-501) In her testimony, Ms. Albersheim equivocates, stating that “MEDIACC could be considered an exception,” without commenting on whether other legacy Qwest OSS are similarly situated.[[502]](#footnote-502)

On October 24, 2011 CenturyLink provided a supplemental response to Joint CLEC Request 01-008, containing a purported review of nearly 300 OSS that support or interface with wholesale customers and claims that MEDIACC “is the only system in which the application required changes as a result of server software and hardware upgrades.”[[503]](#footnote-503)

D. DEFERRAL IN CMP NOT NOTICE TO CLECS

**Q. MS. ALBERSHEIM STATES THAT QWEST “SUBMITTED” A CHANGE REQUEST TO CMP IN NOVEMBER 2010.[[504]](#footnote-504) WAS THE CHANGE REQUEST FIRST SUBMITTED IN NOVEMBER 2010?**

A.No. Ms. Johnson addresses this question in her direct testimony regarding the two repair OSS change requests (“CRs”) that Qwest submitted in CMP in December of 2008, deferred indefinitely in April of 2009, and then reactivated in 2010, but not until two days after the Integra settlement agreement was filed. Additionally, on pages 57-62 of my direct testimony, I specifically addressed the reasons why a suggestion by the Merged Company that CLECs were on notice of its later conduct due to these deferred change requests[[505]](#footnote-505) is not reasonable.

E. COMPLICATION CAUSED BY CENTURYLINK/QWEST

q. Ms. albersheim states that this case is “relatively simple and straightforward”[[506]](#footnote-506) but clecs have made this case “more complicated than it actually is.”[[507]](#footnote-507) PLEASE RESPOND.

A. The evidence, including the admissions by the Merged Company that are documented in the Joint CLEC testimony, clearly demonstrates that the actions of CenturyLink and Qwest are in violation of the Joint CLECs’ rights, as set forth in the Complaint.[[508]](#footnote-508) What has not been so simple or straightforward is detailing the myriad of conflicting, incomplete, and inconsistent claims, arguments, testimony, and actions by the CenturyLink and Qwest that resulted in Joint CLECs being forced to prepare “several hundred pages of testimony and even more pages of exhibits”[[509]](#footnote-509) to explain where we are today and why the Joint CLECs found it necessary to file this complaint with the Commission. The length of the testimony was necessitated by the number of such inconsistent actions and claims to which Joint CLECs had to reply, and document, so very soon after the transaction closing date.  It is not particularly time consuming to make incomplete, inaccurate, and/or unsupported statements.  It is more time consuming and takes more resources (and more pages) to fill in the blanks and explain inaccuracies.  In his direct testimony, Mr. Nipps also expressed concern about CLECs having to expend resources in this manner so soon after the closing date. He said that **tw telecom** is “concerned that the companies completed their merger only months ago and we are already having to come to regulators in order to force the Merged Company to comply with its commitments.”[[510]](#footnote-510) Joint CLECs did not envision this additional resource expenditure when bargaining for a period of less uncertainty post-merger.[[511]](#footnote-511)

q. MR. HUNSUCKER ADMITS TO CENTURYLINK/QWEST “MISSTATEMENTS,”[[512]](#footnote-512) AND MS. ALBERSHEIM REFERS TO “CONFUSION.”[[513]](#footnote-513) DO THEY IDENTIFY THE Specific MISSTATEMENTS OR ACKNOWLEDGE THAT CONSEQUENCES MAY FOLLOW FROM THEM?

A. No. The combination of CenturyLink’s avoiding specifics on the one hand but admitting generally that misstatements were made on the other hand allows the Company to appear as though it has admitted and corrected mistakes when in fact it continues to deny responsibility.

F. FAULT BRINGS LEGITIMATE COMPLAINTS

q. did joint clecs expend the resources to submit extensive testimony for the purpose of finding fault for the sake of finding fault, as suggested by ms. albersheim[[514]](#footnote-514)?

A. No. Ms. Albersheim asserts that, if CenturyLink and Qwest “had not been responsive to the CLEC concerns about MTG, the CLEC testimony would have been full of examples about how Qwest/CenturyLink is not listening to the CLECs.”[[515]](#footnote-515) She also said: “No matter what Qwest/CenturyLink does, Integra will find fault.”[[516]](#footnote-516) In other words, the Merged Company seeks to avoid the consequences of its own conduct in violation of the settlement agreements by portraying CLECs as complainers who simply find fault for the sake of finding fault even though, as the documentation accompanying Joint CLECs’ direct testimony shows, there is fault to be found in the actions of Qwest and CenturyLink.

Similarly, in Minnesota, the Merged Company portrayed the Joint CLECs’ legitimate complaints as a “pounding in regulatory arenas.”[[517]](#footnote-517) The Merged Company’s statement prompted the Minnesota Department of Commerce to ask the Merged Company in discovery: “Is it CenturyLink QC’s position that enforcement of parties’ settlement commitments, and/or enforcement of the accompanying Commission Order adopting those commitments, would constitute ‘pounding in regulatory arenas?’”[[518]](#footnote-518) Joint CLECs have a valid right to bring such Qwest and CenturyLink conduct before this Commission for review and resolution. Doing so is not to find fault for the sake of finding fault or to pound on the company; it is a proper exercise of a legitimate right.

The Merged Company attempts to portray itself as the injured party, despite its own conduct. In addition to being contrary to the documented facts, Ms. Albersheim’s criticism of Integra[[519]](#footnote-519) fails to recognize the relative size of Integra as compared to the Merged Company. The Merged Company earns more revenue by the second week in January than Integra will obtain in a year.[[520]](#footnote-520) In addition to greater resources, the Merged Company sought to benefit itself via its merger with Qwest, and it continues to have market power with respect to Section 251 services. It is the Merged Company’s means and incentives that should be considered. Integra, a much smaller company, is not expending resources to complain for the sake of complaining; it is raising legitimate concerns in an effort to obtain appropriate relief.

G. QWEST TESTIMONY ON STATE OF QWEST OSS

**Q. HAS THE MERGED COMPANY RECENTLY TRIED TO EXPLAIN AWAY ITS INCONSISTENT TESTIMONY REGARDING LEGACY QWEST OSS IN AN EARLIER MINNESOTA DOCKET?**

A. Yes. Ms. Albersheim attempts to isolate Minnesota Department of Commerce witness Dr. Fagerlund’s criticisms to systems that legacy Qwest leases from Telcordia (apparently because CEMR and MEDIACC are not leased from Telcordia).[[521]](#footnote-521) The testimony quoted in my Colorado direct testimony, cited by Ms. Albersheim,[[522]](#footnote-522) however, is not by Dr. Fagerlund.[[523]](#footnote-523) The testimony of Ms. Torrence of Qwest regarding compliance of Qwest OSS with industry standards that I cited, specifically includes “repair processes.”[[524]](#footnote-524) Also, Ms. Albersheim expressed no exception for repair in her testimony that “***the fact that some systems have been in use for multiple years does not mean that they are antiquated***. Qwest ***augments and updates its systems on a regular basis to incorporate the latest technology*** and to allow Qwest to provision the latest products and services to all of its customers.[[525]](#footnote-525) As Qwest now claims that it introduced its change requests in 2008 because of concerns it had then about the long term viability of MEDIACC,[[526]](#footnote-526) this would mean that Qwest knew of those concerns at the time of this Qwest testimony in 2009.

Ms. Albersheim states that her statements in Minnesota calling Legacy Qwest systems “state of the art”[[527]](#footnote-527) were “true and accurate,”[[528]](#footnote-528) but excuses what now appear to be contradictions by claiming, “As with all blanket assertions, there are going to be exceptions. **MEDIACC could be considered an exception**, in that Qwest/CenturyLink recognizes that the system is at risk of an unrecoverable failure since it is not fully supported by the vendor.”[[529]](#footnote-529) Repair was a key issue in the Minnesota docket, however, and if Qwest’s repair OSS were, in fact, a known but undisclosed “exception” to Ms. Albersheim’s “blanket assertions,” then it was incumbent upon her to disclose that fact to the parties and the Commission to ensure that her testimony would not mislead them.

H. REPLACEMENT AND RETIREMENT ARE NOT SYNONYMOUS

q. is mtg a replacement for mediacc?

A. Yes, and the Merged Company admits this.[[530]](#footnote-530) In her testimony, Ms. Albersheim nonetheless suggests that MTG does not count as a replacement for MEDIACC until such time that MEDIACC is retired when she states: “Thus, when Joint CLECs admit that MEDIACC will not be ‘retired’ until 2013, there is no way they can argue that MTG will have ‘replaced’ it until that time.”[[531]](#footnote-531) When read closely, Ms. Albersheim’s arguments[[532]](#footnote-532) boil down to Qwest’s erroneous conclusion that the language in the Integra Settlement Agreement regarding “will not replace or integrate”[[533]](#footnote-533) is no different than the language “will not discontinue”[[534]](#footnote-534) that was included in the Minnesota DOC Merger Settlement, but rejected in the Integra Settlement Agreement. This argument was refuted in my direct testimony.[[535]](#footnote-535) Though Ms. Albersheim admits that “’retire’ and ‘replace’ mean different things,”[[536]](#footnote-536) she attempts to equate the two by arguing “they are both predicated on a system no longer being available.”[[537]](#footnote-537) She is essentially saying that replace means to replace and retire, but this is incorrect.[[538]](#footnote-538) As with its argument regarding “use and offer” language, the Merged Company is attempting to make certain terms of the Integra Settlement Agreement meaningless by not giving them effect.[[539]](#footnote-539)

XIV. LACK OF GOOD FAITH

Q. mR. HUNSUCKER TESTIFIED THAT CENTURYLINK HAS ACTED IN GOOD FAITH.[[540]](#footnote-540) DO YOU AGREE?

A. No, for all of the reasons stated in the direct and responsive testimony of Joint CLECs.[[541]](#footnote-541) The Merged Company is unilaterally implementing its position in violation of the merger settlement agreements via CMP. The CMP Document provides that the “parties agree to act in Good Faith in exercising their rights and performing their obligations pursuant to this CMP.”[[542]](#footnote-542) In the merger proceeding, Mr. Hunsucker testified that “CenturyLink acknowledges that any future CenturyLink changes must comply with . . . formal obligations such as Qwest’s CMP.”[[543]](#footnote-543)

Additionally, Qwest’s duty to negotiate in good faith, which is addressed in Section 251(c)(1) of the Act and federal rule §51.301, is not limited to negotiation of interconnection agreements. The federal rule provides that an incumbent LEC “shall negotiate in good faith the terms and conditions of agreements to fulfill the duties established by sections 251(b) and (c) of the Act.”[[544]](#footnote-544) The merger settlement agreements contain terms relating to OSS, and the FCC has long held that “operations support systems and the information they contain fall squarely within the definition of ‘network element’ … under section 251(c)(3).’”[[545]](#footnote-545) The federal rule includes a non-exhaustive list of examples of actions that violate the duty to negotiate in good faith, including “intentionally misleading or coercing another party into reaching an agreement that it would not have otherwise made”[[546]](#footnote-546) and “refusing to provide information necessary to reach agreement.”[[547]](#footnote-547) Qwest waited until after the Integra settlement agreement was executed and filed before, only two days later, updating its website to indicate an intention to retire and replace CEMR and MEDIACC.[[548]](#footnote-548)

In my direct testimony, I discussed the public interest and how the Joint Applicants’ failure to comply with their merger commitments concerns the integrity of the administrative and evidentiary process, this Commission’s order approving the merger, and the Commission’s key goal of competition in the telecommunications industry.[[549]](#footnote-549) I also discussed the context in which the settlement agreements were negotiated and the merger orders were issued,[[550]](#footnote-550) including the timing of Qwest repair OSS activity and the significance of that timing and the Joint Applicants’ failure to disclose issues despite ample opportunity to do so.[[551]](#footnote-551)

Based on the documented facts, the Merged Company cannot reasonably deny that, before merger approval, Qwest and CenturyLink (including witnesses and attorneys) knew both that the Qwest had indicated the legacy Qwest repair systems were unstable or inadequately supported and subject to potential failure and that Qwest had expressed concern to Integra and CenturyLink that the Merged Company may not be able to meet its merger commitments. Nonetheless, Joint Applicants continued to represent to CLECs and this Commission that they could meet their merger commitments, including use of CEMR and MEDIACC for a period of years, while maintaining the requisite level of service quality. When doing so, they did not disclose to this Commission Qwest’s claims of potential repair system failure and potential inability to meet merger commitments. To the contrary, to obtain Commission approval of their merger, Joint Applicants assured the Commission that the Merged Company would “maintain the existing OSS”[[552]](#footnote-552) for a period of years and broadly represented to this Commission that, post-merger, “CenturyLink will have ***no immediate need*** (***or be under any time pressure***) to make ***any*** alterations to OSS in Qwest areas.”[[553]](#footnote-553) Now, however, CenturyLink is claiming an immediate need and time pressure to alter OSS in Qwest areas due to a known but previously undisclosed risk of potentially disastrous[[554]](#footnote-554) OSS failure. The Merged Company’s pre-merger assurances, which were made in multiple states including Colorado with Joint Applicant knowledge of the alleged problems with CEMR and MEDIACC, cannot be reconciled with the company’s post-merger conduct in a manner indicating good faith. Yet, without different guidance from the Commission, the Merged Company is willing to dismiss such conduct as a “distraction.”[[555]](#footnote-555)

If Joint Applicants had provided notice to affected commissions early, as suggested by Integra in February,[[556]](#footnote-556) the potential for system failure could have been addressed earlier. The Minnesota Department of Commerce said:

[G]iven the settlement agreement and the Merged Company’s commitment to use and offer legacy OSS for thirty months after the closing date of the merger, the Merged Company could have notified the Commission and the affected parties of the necessity for the development of a backup maintenance and repair OSS. The Merged Companies unilateral decision … reflects a disregard for the terms of the settlement agreements and the Commission’s Settlement Agreement Order.[[557]](#footnote-557)

XV. CONCLUSION

Q. have you addressed proposed solutions to address the asserted oss risk, and do you have any additional comments in light of staff’s testimony?

A. Yes. I discussed proposed solutions in Section VII of this testimony. Section VII described available solutions that now need to be considered as a remedy because CenturyLink and Qwest have raised the specter of disastrous OSS failure, including: (a) updating MEDIACC; (b) building MTG to speak both CMIP and XML languages; and (c) some form of funding or monetary compensation,[[558]](#footnote-558) such as early PAETEC testing, outsourced at the Merged Company’s expense, as part of an open, transparent project for which the Merged Company properly bears the costs. Ms. Johnson also discussed Integra efforts since February 2011 to explore a potential exception to the merger time period, if repair is distinguished from other legacy Qwest OSS (based on Qwest/CenturyLink’s claimed potential risk of repair OSS failure) and if an exception is acceptable to CLECs and regulators.[[559]](#footnote-559) It remains Integra’s position that, to the extent that any variance from the merger settlement terms is allowed, it should be narrowly tailored to the belated claim of risk of repair OSS failure, and the merger settlement agreement procedures should be respected, except to the limited extent exceptions are necessary to address that risk. Additionally, to the extent that additional or incremental costs result, CenturyLink/Qwest should bear those costs.

The Commission should also find that Qwest’s and CenturyLink’s wrongful conduct was knowing and intentional, for the reasons discussed in this testimony and Joint CLECs’ earlier testimony. Staff’s conclusions that Qwest and CenturyLink could have avoided the present problem[[560]](#footnote-560) and that Qwest and CenturyLink lacked diligence[[561]](#footnote-561) are consistent with such a finding. The Commission should find that Qwest has engaged in unlawful discrimination and recognize that there should be consequences for unlawful conduct, even assuming the conduct gets corrected going forward.

The Commission should require that a combination of the proposed solutions is put in place to help avoid an unrecoverable OSS failure and to ensure adequate and nondiscriminatory procedures are in place in the event of an OSS failure.

Q. does this conclude your testimony?

A. Yes.

GP:3087799 v1

1. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6 (describing MN Highly Sensitive Trade Secret Attachment O). [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. Direct Testimony of Renée Albersheim on behalf of CenturyLink, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), (“Albersheim Direct Test.”), p. 4, lines 16-17 (emphasis added); *see also,* Answer Testimony of Renée Albersheim on behalf of CenturyLink, CO Docket No. 11F-436T, Sept. 15, 2011, (“Albersheim Answer Test.”), p. 5, lines 14 – 15 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. I address this issue at Direct Testimony of Douglas Denney on behalf of Integra Telecom, WUTC Docket UT -111254, October 14, 2011 (“Denney Direct”), pp. 21-27; *see also,* CO Docket No. 11F-436T, August 12, 2011 (“Denney Direct”), Docket 11F-436T, pp. 20-23. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, lines 1-6 and Section VI(L), pp. 163-166; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 21, lines 8-13 and Section VI(L), pp. 140-145. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 5-6; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 15-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
6. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 9-10; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 19-20; *see also,* WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 14, ¶32; *id.* at Declaration of RenéeAlbersheim [Albersheim Washington Declaration”], p. 6 & pp. 8-9; *see also* potentially “disastrous” failure of the Qwest repair OSS. CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5; *id*. at Exhibit A, Affidavit of Renée Albersheim [“Albersheim Colorado Affidavit”], pp. 7-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
7. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, line 10; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
8. CO Answer, CO Docket No.11F-436, p. 2, ¶2, 2nd paragraph (emphasis added). Qwest and CenturyLink moved to amend their Colorado Answer in other respects; the motion does not include any change to this allegation. In any event, the motion was denied. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
9. In 2008, Qwest initiated two change requests in CMP to implement a new repair system (referred to as Common Ticketing Gateway, or CTG) and retire and replace MEDIACC. See Exhibit BJJ-7 at JC000043-JC000058 & Exhibit BJJ-9 at JC000059-JC000061. Although it did not provide this reason at the time, Qwest now claims that it introduced these CRs because of concern about the long term viability of MEDIACC. See WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 13; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Docket No.11F-436T (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 11; and Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); pp. 57-60; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 52-55. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
10. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); p. 59, line 3 – p. 60, line 9 & pp. 138-140; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 54, line 3 – p. 55, line 9 & pp. 121-122. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
11. CenturyLink Discovery Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-014(c), WUTC Docket UT-111254; *see also,id.* Response to Joint CLC Request 01-016(c) andCenturyLink Discovery Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-009(c), CO Docket No. 11F-436T. *See also id.* Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-005(b) and 01-016(c); *see also,* Colorado Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-004(b) and 01-011(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
12. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); pp. 31-33 citing to Exhibit BJJ-60; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 27-29, citing to Exhibit BJJ-60, *see also,* MN Surrebuttal Testimony of Rachel Torrence, Qwest, MN Docket No. P421/C-07-370; P421/C-07-371 (Oct. 16, 2009). [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
13. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); p. 56, line 16 – p. 57, line 6, generally, see Section IV(C), pp 55-73; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 51, line 15 – p. 52, line 5; generally, see Section IV(C), pp. 50-66. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
14. Qwest Notif. No. SYST.MEDI.12.17.10.F.08642.MTG\_IntrfceNewApptoApp (Dec. 17, 2010). [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
15. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); p. 71, lines 9-14 and citations and pp. 77-80; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 64, lines 11 – 16 and citations and pp. 71-73. [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
16. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011); p. 23, lines 20-22. [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
17. AZ Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. T-01051B-10-0194, etc., (Dec. 20, 2010), Vol. II, p. 338, lines 19-25 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink) (“***due to the instability of that system***, they are looking to replace that system with a new system”) (emphasis added) [JC000700]. [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
18. WA Answer, p. 5, ¶ 16. “WA Answer” or “Washington Answer” refers to the Answer of Qwest Corporation and CenturyLink, Inc. to the Complaint, which was filed with the Washington Commission in Docket No. UT-111254 on July 11, 2011. *See also,* CO Answer, p. 5, ¶14. [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
19. E.g., Exhibit BJJ-11 & Exhibit BJJ-12 (Integra and PAETEC CMP comments requesting sufficient information to verify Qwest’s claim) (both Jan. 5, 2011). [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
20. See Denney Responsive Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 15, 2011), Section VI; and Hanson Direct, PAETEC, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 1, lines 18-23; Nipps Direct, **tw telecom**, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, line 24 – p. 7, line 2; *see also,* Nipps Direct, **tw telecom**, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 6, lines 1-5. [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
21. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 16, line 4. *See also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, line 19; Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 14. [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
22. Albersheim Rebuttal of Staff Testimony, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Dec. 1, 2011), p. 4, lines 12-14 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
23. In the CO Answer, p. 2, Qwest and CenturyLink said, “The MEDIACC system is currently stable, but …***will likely*** begin experiencing problems in the near future…” (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
24. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011); p. 23, lines 20–22. *See also*, Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 25, lines 4-5 (“significant risks”); see also *id*. p. 24, lines 1-3 (“risk for extensive outages”). [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
25. See CenturyLink/Qwest WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WA Dkt. No. UT-111254 (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 15, ¶ 35 (“It is not prudent for any industry participant to ignore changes in standards and technological advances.”). If its current version of events is to be believed, however, Qwest ignored its 2008 concern about system viability and changes in industry standards for a period of approximately two years and then acted on that concern only after first obtaining Integra’s non-participation in the merger dockets with execution of the Integra Settlement Agreement on November 6, 2010. See Denney Responsive Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 15, 2011), Sections XI and XIII(D) and Johnson Responsive Testimony. *See also*, Denney Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 54-67 & 95-97; Johnson Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 7-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
26. CenturyLink was aware of the issue before merger approval as well. Denney Direct Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 129-133. and Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 7-13. *See also,* Denney Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 59-62 (and citations therein). [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
27. Exhibit BJJ- 36, CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
28. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WA Dkt. No. UT-111254 (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6, ¶ 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
29. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 3, ¶2(a)(i) at JC000010; Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 1 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement); Appendix E to WUTC Order 14, **tw telecom** Settlement Agreement, p. 2 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement). [↑](#footnote-ref-29)
30. Direct Testimony of Michael R. Hunsucker on behalf of CenturyLink, (“Hunsucker Direct Test.”) WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 4, lines 1-5; *see also,* CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), Hunsucker Answer Test, p. 4, line 19- p. 5, line 3; Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011),p. 8, lines 16-18 & p. 18, lines 10-11; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 15, lines 4-5 & p. 19, lines 5-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-30)
31. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 4, lines 2-3; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 4, line 19- p. 5, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-31)
32. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, lines 1-2; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 19, lines 8-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-32)
33. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, lines 13-15; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 23, lines 16-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-33)
34. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, line 17 – p. 24, line 4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 1-6. [↑](#footnote-ref-34)
35. For the same reason, it would hardly be surprising if inquiries about use of XML/MTG have increased or will increase, given that the Merged Company has raised the specter of a catastrophic failure of the existing repair system and indicated that companies assume that risk if they do not move. (*E.g*., Exhibit BJJ-36 at JC000294.) Any such inquiries do not mean that, absent this claimed threat, the same parties would be interested in moving to XML or, if interested in moving to XML long term, moving earlier than provided for by the merger settlement agreements. For example, PAETEC’s direct testimony shows that it may be interested in moving to XML, but it wants the benefit of its bargain in the settlement agreement regarding the timing of the work needed before such a move. **tw telecom**, in its direct testimony, also indicates that, although it has an interest in XML at least outside of Qwest territory, nothing about that inquiry means that it intended any move to XML to be performed in violation of the merger settlement agreements. [↑](#footnote-ref-35)
36. Exhibit BJJ-62, Transcript, Aug. 11, 2011 MN PUC hearing, p. 31, line 20 – p. 32 line 2 (counsel for CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-36)
37. E.g., Qwest Feb. 9, 2011 email to Integra and CenturyLink at JC000099. [↑](#footnote-ref-37)
38. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 4, lines 2-3; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 4, line 20. [↑](#footnote-ref-38)
39. CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email, Exhibit BJJ- 36, at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-39)
40. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-40)
41. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 9-10; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 15-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-41)
42. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 5-10; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-42)
43. Qwest/CenturyLink, Inc. Response to Colorado Staff’s First Set of Data Requests, Response No. 2d, p. 6 (Respondents: Legal, Cecilia Tank, and Renée Albersheim). See Exhibit DD-1. [↑](#footnote-ref-43)
44. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, pp. 8-10, ¶12. See JC000569-JC000571 and Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); pp. 46-47; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 41. [↑](#footnote-ref-44)
45. *See also* Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); pp. 94-105; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 85-90. [↑](#footnote-ref-45)
46. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 22, footnote 32. *See also* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 22, footnote 35. [↑](#footnote-ref-46)
47. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 22, footnote 32. [↑](#footnote-ref-47)
48. Exhibit BJJ-53, July 1, 2011 Qwest CMP Matrix, pp. 1-2 (JC000754-JC000755). *See also* Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 135, lines 10-12; and Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 117, lines 13-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-48)
49. Exhibit BJJ-56, Qwest Aug. 1, 2011 email, at JC000915. *See also* Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 136, lines 11-16; Exhibit DD-1, Qwest and CenturyLink response to Joint CLEC Request No. 5(c), CO Docket No.11F-436, Aug. 1, 2011; and Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 118, line 18 through p. 119, line 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-49)
50. Although Qwest made a correction in CMP that is referenced by Ms. Albersheim, Integra disagreed with this correction in CMP. See Exhibit BJJ-57 at JC000919. [↑](#footnote-ref-50)
51. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 137, lines 1-6; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug 12, 2011), p. 119, lines 4-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-51)
52. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 22, footnote 32, and p. 24, lines 7-10. *See also* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 22, footnote 35 and p. 24, lines 11-12. [**Begin Confidential**] XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX XXXXX [**End Confidential**] [↑](#footnote-ref-52)
53. CenturyLink response to Joint CLEC Request No. 01-04(e), WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, Confidential Attachment D, p. 6 and Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), Confidential Exhibit RA-9, page 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-53)
54. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 22, line 1, which contains this statement as the title for the section that runs from p. 22, line 1 – p. 23, line 8; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 22, line 6, which contains this statement as the title for the section that runs from p. 22, line 6 – p. 23, line 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-54)
55. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, lines 13-15 (emphasis added); *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 23, line 16-18. (emphasis added); *see also* CenturyLink response to Joint CLEC Request No. 01-006(c), CO Docket No. 11F-436; and Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 5 (“It should be noted that CEMR is impacted by MEDIACC, in that some of the repair functions performed by CEMR require access to MEDIACC.”) [↑](#footnote-ref-55)
56. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, lines 17-18; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 23, line 19 – p. 24, line 2. *See also* Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-56)
57. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 22, line 4 (emphasis added); *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 22, line 9. [emphasis added]. [↑](#footnote-ref-57)
58. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 24, lines 7-9; *see also,*  Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 9–11. [↑](#footnote-ref-58)
59. See Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, line 18 – p. 24, line 2; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 2–4. [↑](#footnote-ref-59)
60. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 24, lines 13-15; see also *id.* p. 5, lines 4-6; *see also,* Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 17, line 9; and, Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 15-17; see also *id*. p. 6, lines 1-3 (“For a B2B interface to function, both companies must program their systems to transmit and receive information from each other.”). [↑](#footnote-ref-60)
61. There could be several reasons for a wholesale customer to contract with a third party vendor, which may or may not relate to XML. It may be cheaper and more efficient for a wholesale customer to use a third party vendor to develop and maintain systems that interface with ILEC systems rather than perform these functions in house. [↑](#footnote-ref-61)
62. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 24, lines 17-19; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 17-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-62)
63. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 24, lines 17-19; *see also,*  Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 17-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-63)
64. Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 2. For the four remaining wholesale customers, the Merged Company did not indicate whether they use a software vendor in the public portion of the Minnesota filing. See *id*. [↑](#footnote-ref-64)
65. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 4-6 & p. 24, line 19; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, line 21. *See also* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 1 - 3. [“For a B2B interface to function, both companies must program their systems to transmit and receive information from each other.”] [↑](#footnote-ref-65)
66. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 24, lines 20-21; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, line 22 – p. 25, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-66)
67. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 10-13; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-67)
68. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6; *see also,*Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Docket No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-68)
69. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 5, line 8 – p. 7, line 23. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 15, line 7 (“take steps to assure” OSS stability”). [↑](#footnote-ref-69)
70. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 12, line 20 – p. 21, line 5. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 22, line 1 (“invoke any necessary options” to minimize downtime). [↑](#footnote-ref-70)
71. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 12, line 20 – p. 21, line 5. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 25, lines 4-7 (“at a sufficient performance level for 30 months”). [↑](#footnote-ref-71)
72. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 3, ¶2(a)(i) at JC000010; Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 1 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement); *See also,* Appendix E to WUTC Order 14 , **tw telecom** Settlement Agreement, p. 2 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement). [↑](#footnote-ref-72)
73. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2, ¶1(A); see also Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 9, ¶12; Appendix C to WUTC Order 14, Staff Settlement Agreement, pp. 9-10, ¶23. The length of the time period has been modified, both by the Joint CLEC settlement agreement and via Joint Applicants’ commitment to the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), to at least thirty months after the Closing Date. WA Answer, p. 5, ¶14. [↑](#footnote-ref-73)
74. See Exhibit BJJ-17, Qwest Feb. 9, 2011 email to Integra and CenturyLink at JC000099. [↑](#footnote-ref-74)
75. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 8, line 15 – p. 9, line 4). Regarding CenturyLink’s narrow interpretation, see Hunsucker CenturyLink CO Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 4, lines 9-18, p. 5, lines 9-15 & p. 11, lines 8-12, which is substantially the same as Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 3, lines 9-19, p. 4, lines 12-18, & p. 11, lines 3-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-75)
76. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 7, lines 4-6. [↑](#footnote-ref-76)
77. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 5, line 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-77)
78. CO Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. 10A-350T, (Nov. 10, 2010) Vol. 3, p. 202, lines 22-25 (Ms. Notarianni, CO PUC); see Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 4, lines 5-6 (“the Commission placed great weight on wholesale OSS in its decision modifying the settlement agreements”). [↑](#footnote-ref-78)
79. Stipulation and Settlement Agreement Between Joint Applicants and Commission Trial Staff, Docket No. 10A-350T (Nov. 7, 2011), p. 8, ¶17. [↑](#footnote-ref-79)
80. Colorado Staff said, for example, that “CLECs and Staff were also concerned with having a stable OSS and operational environment.” Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 8, lines 17-18. See also WUTC Order No. 14, p. 65, ¶114 (referencing the need to take into account “the uncertainty and potential risks to Washington’s competitive environment” should changes result in degradation to wholesale service quality) & p. 66, ¶115 (referencing “CLEC concerns over potential ***modification or*** replacement of Qwest’s OSS”). [↑](#footnote-ref-80)
81. The multi-state Integra agreement is Appendix B to Order No. 14 approving the merger in Washington. [↑](#footnote-ref-81)
82. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 24, line 32 – p. 25, line 2. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 22, lines 13-14 & p. 25, lines 23-26. [↑](#footnote-ref-82)
83. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 24, lines 33 – 40. [↑](#footnote-ref-83)
84. An obligation to include “the latest list of physical location of space parts” without more would allow the Merged Company to provide a list that identifies, for example, few or no spare parts. The list may be accurate, but it would be inadequate to protect customers from harm. Rather than waiting to receive such a list, find it inadequate, and then take the time to obtain parts or support, those steps should be taken now. After all, the Merged Company has had ample opportunity to provide such information to date. In these circumstances created by CenturyLink/Qwest, the Merged Company should have an affirmative obligation to obtain additional spare parts and contract for support, including from non-traditional sources and at higher rates as needed, as discussed in Section VII(A) below. [↑](#footnote-ref-84)
85. Staff states: “I can understand the CLECs’ diminished trust in Qwest/CenturyLink.” Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 21, lines 5 – 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-85)
86. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 24, lines 33 – 40. [↑](#footnote-ref-86)
87. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 11-13. [↑](#footnote-ref-87)
88. Washington Final Order No. 14, March 14, 2011, p. 136, ¶287 (5). The Commission also found the five multiparty Settlement Agreements consistent with the public interest, and they were made a condition of the order. *Id*. pp. 137 ¶ 288 (6). [↑](#footnote-ref-88)
89. See Section XI (Failure to Notify) below. [↑](#footnote-ref-89)
90. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 24, lines 1-3; see also Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-90)
91. MTG is not a suitable alternative for some MEDIACC/CEMR users (including those users who bargained to use the existing legacy Qwest OSS for 30 months) at this time. See, *e.g*., Exhibit BJJ-64 (PAETEC discussion, in its CMP proposal, of why MTG is not a true backup). See pages 152-153 of my direct testimony and Section VII below. [↑](#footnote-ref-91)
92. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, lines 7-9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 19, lines 14-16. *See also,* Williamson Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 22, lines 6-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-92)
93. Albersheim Rebuttal to CO Staff, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Dec. 1, 2011), p. 9, line 19. [↑](#footnote-ref-93)
94. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, lines 7-9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 19, lines 14-16.  *See also,* Williamson Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 22, lines 6-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-94)
95. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, line 7; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 19, line 14. [↑](#footnote-ref-95)
96. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, lines 14-15; see *id.* p. 19, lines 9-12; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 20, lines 1-2; see *id*. p. 19, lines 16-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-96)
97. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, pp. 2-3 [adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement, including this provision in Integra Settlement Agreement, ¶2(a)(i)]. [↑](#footnote-ref-97)
98. WA Answer to Complaint, (Aug. 2, 2011), ¶16; *see also,*  CO Answer to Amended Complaint, (Jul. 18, 2011), ¶14. [↑](#footnote-ref-98)
99. Exhibit BJJ-17, Qwest Feb. 9, 2011 email to Integra and CenturyLink, at JC00099. [↑](#footnote-ref-99)
100. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 25, line 1; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 25, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-100)
101. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011),, p. 25, lines 2-4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 25, lines 3-5. [↑](#footnote-ref-101)
102. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 25, lines 1-2; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 25, lines 2-3. [↑](#footnote-ref-102)
103. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 25, lines 3-4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 25, lines 3-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-103)
104. Exhibit DD-1, CenturyLink's Response to Staff's First Data Request, CO Docket No. 11F-436T, Request No. 9, p. 13. [↑](#footnote-ref-104)
105. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 25, lines 2-4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 25, lines 3-5. [↑](#footnote-ref-105)
106. CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email, Exhibit BJJ- 36, at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-106)
107. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6; *see also,*CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-107)
108. See my discussion of outdated and obsolete hardware at Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 123; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 106-107. [↑](#footnote-ref-108)
109. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, line 20 – p. 10, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-109)
110. <http://www.centurylink.com/wholesale/clecs/nta.html> [↑](#footnote-ref-110)
111. Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 13-18; see also Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, line 20 – p. 10, line 2; Exhibit DD-5, MN OSS Compliance Filing, p. 13. [↑](#footnote-ref-111)
112. “*See* Ms. Johnson’s Exhibit No. BJJ-8.” [See Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 12, footnote 22.] Brackets indicate portion not in original. [↑](#footnote-ref-112)
113. [Qwest later attributed the decision to defer the change request to “funding.” See Exhibit BJJ-7, Jan. 19, 2011 Qwest CMP minutes, at JC000055; Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 12, footnote 22.] [↑](#footnote-ref-113)
114. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 13, line 11 – p. 14, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-114)
115. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 13, line 11 – p. 14, line 2.

     Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 24, lines 27-30. [↑](#footnote-ref-115)
116. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, line 14 – p. 7, line 1; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 7, lines 4-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-116)
117. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket No. 111254 (Oct.. 14, 2011) Confidential Exhibit RA-9, p. 4. *See also* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), Confidential Exhibit RA-4b, p. 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-117)
118. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-118)
119. In Colorado, Ms. Albersheim said that “CLEC transitions from one gateway to another have always been staggered over a window of time, depending on each CLEC’s available resources to make the transition.” Albersheim Rebuttal of Staff Testimony, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Dec. 1, 2011), p. 8, lines 11-12. She argues that the “only difference with this transition is that the window is longer.” See *id*. This testimony ignores the critical difference – that no applicable merger conditions were in place for previous transitions, whereas Qwest and CenturyLink agreed to specific terms and procedures in the merger settlement agreements here. [↑](#footnote-ref-119)
120. Williamson Test., (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 12, line 20 – p. 21, line 5. See also my discussion above in Section V(B). [↑](#footnote-ref-120)
121. In Colorado, “Joint CLECs” also includes PAETEC, **tw telecom**, and Integra. In Minnesota, the Joint CLECs include Eschelon Telecom of Minnesota, Inc. d/b/a Integra Telecom and Integra Telecom of Minnesota (together “Integra”); McLeodUSA Telecommunications Services L.L.C. d/b/a PAETEC Business Services (“PAETEC”); **tw telecom of minnesota llc** (“**tw telecom**”); Popp.com, Inc. (“POPP”), US Link, Inc., d/b/a TDS Metrocom, LLC (“TDSM”), and Velocity Telephone, Inc. (“Velocity”). Proposals of the Joint CLECs are described, for example, in November 7, 2011 and December 7, 2011 Minnesota comments filed jointly by the Joint CLECs relating to the Merged Company’s Compliance Filing (Exhibit DD-5). See also Denney testimony in CO Docket No. 11F-436T, including October 31, 2011 Denney Rebuttal to CenturyLink/Qwest at pages 22-35 and December 1, 2011 Denney testimony regarding Colorado Staff recommendations at pages 4-24. [↑](#footnote-ref-121)
122. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, ¶¶2(a)(i) & 12; Exhibit 4, PAETEC agreement (30 months). [↑](#footnote-ref-122)
123. See, *e.g*., Section XI below (citing assurances). [↑](#footnote-ref-123)
124. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-124)
125. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 2; Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, line 13. [↑](#footnote-ref-125)
126. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 11-13. [↑](#footnote-ref-126)
127. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 22, line 13 – p. 23, line 7, citing response to Staff Data Request 01-06, Confidential Exhibit LMVN-6. . [↑](#footnote-ref-127)
128. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, ¶6. [↑](#footnote-ref-128)
129. See Exhibit BJJ-8, at JC000956, Qwest-prepared Feb. 16, 2011 CMP meeting minutes (“Lynn Notarianni – Colorado PUC asked what is Qwest’s ***fail over*** plan today…” & “Russ Rutledge – Qwest said the current environment is not built in a high availability cluster environment which is more resilient. If it fails, it is down until it is fixed….”) (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-129)
130. <http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/failover> [↑](#footnote-ref-130)
131. <http://www.expertglossary.com/storage/definition/failover> [↑](#footnote-ref-131)
132. <http://www.expertglossary.com/storage/definition/failover> [↑](#footnote-ref-132)
133. Notarianni Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 22, lines 13-17 and note 17, citing confidential response to Colorado Staff Data Request 01-06. In Washington, Joint CLECs have sent to CenturyLink/Qwest the same questions as in Colorado Staff Data Requests 01-05 and 01-06 and, although they had not received a response as of the drafting of this testimony, given that the Qwest retail repair systems are not state-specific, it should be fair to assume that the responses will be the same. [↑](#footnote-ref-133)
134. Regarding reasons why MTG is not a backup in the event of a MEDIACC failure, see the discussion in PAETEC’s proposal (Exhibit BJJ-64) & Denney Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 148-154 as well as Denney Responsive Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec 15, 2011), Section VII(B). [↑](#footnote-ref-134)
135. Exhibit DD-1, CenturyLink Response to Joint CLEC Data Request 02-017, WA UTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 7, 2011). *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 21, lines 18-19 and note 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-135)
136. Exhibit BJJ-8 (Qwest Feb. 16, 2011 CMP meeting minutes) at JC000956. Qwest made this statement in response to a question in CMP by Lynn Notarianni of CO Staff about Qwest’s fail over plan. See *id*. [↑](#footnote-ref-136)
137. Exhibit BJJ-53, July 1, 2011 Qwest CMP Matrix, p. 56 (JC000809). [↑](#footnote-ref-137)
138. CenturyLink Response to Joint CLEC Data Request 02-018, WA UTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 7, 2011). *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 20, lines 16-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-138)
139. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, pp. 5 & 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-139)
140. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, line 16 – p. 24, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-140)
141. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, pp. 2-4 (regarding the Merged Company’s commitment to keep MEDIACC in place). [↑](#footnote-ref-141)
142. Footnote 14 on page 6 of original states: “See Highly Sensitive Trade Secret Attachment O – ebco-1 Failover Plan.” Attachment O is attached to this testimony as Confidential Exhibit DD-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-142)
143. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-143)
144. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6, note 14. See Exhibit DD-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-144)
145. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-145)
146. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-146)
147. Exhibit BJJ-8 (Qwest Feb. 16, 2011 CMP meeting minutes) at JC000956. [↑](#footnote-ref-147)
148. Consistent with Colorado Staff’s testimony, CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 21, lines 18-19,that Qwest does not currently have a failover plan for MEDIACC, on August 12, 2011, Integra submitted evidence that Qwest said in CMP about MEDIACC that, “There is no fail over.” See Exhibit BJJ-8 (Qwest Feb. 16, 2011 CMP meeting minutes) at JC000956. Qwest did not dispute this evidence in its WA testimony on October 14, 2011. [↑](#footnote-ref-148)
149. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-149)
150. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-150)
151. Nov. 16, 2011 email exchange (disaster recovery plan) and Dec. 13, 2011 email exchange (failover plan). [↑](#footnote-ref-151)
152. E.g., WUTC Order 14, p. 58, ¶97; see also *id*. pp. 91-92, ¶ ¶ 177-178 (indicating the Commission expects the Merged Company to comply with the laws). [↑](#footnote-ref-152)
153. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 8, ¶6. [↑](#footnote-ref-153)
154. E.g., Exhibit BJJ-58, Integra-Qwest ICA, Part A, §§1(B)-(C) & §7.3 and Att. 8, §5.1.7; PAETEC-Qwest ICA, Part A, §1.4 and Part G, §13.1.1. See Count III of the Joint CLEC Amended Complaint, ¶82. [↑](#footnote-ref-154)
155. WUTC Order 14, p. 92, ¶ 178. [↑](#footnote-ref-155)
156. E.g., Denney Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 95, lines 3-5 & pp. 169-173. [↑](#footnote-ref-156)
157. WA Complaint (July 11, 2011), p. 36, ¶105. [↑](#footnote-ref-157)
158. WA Complaint (July 11, 2011), p. 36, ¶105. [↑](#footnote-ref-158)
159. WA Answer (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 16, ¶105. [↑](#footnote-ref-159)
160. WA Answer (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-160)
161. Section 251(b) of the Act contains certain nondiscrimination obligations applicable all local exchange carriers, and Section 251(c) of the Act contains additional nondiscrimination obligations with respect to ILECs. For example, Section 251(c) provides (with emphasis added) that an “additional obligation” of ILECs is the “duty to provide, to any requesting telecommunications carrier for the provision of a telecommunications service, ***nondiscriminatory*** access to network elements on an unbundled basis at any technically feasible point on rates, terms, and conditions that are just, reasonable and ***nondiscriminatory*** in accordance with the terms and conditions of the agreement and the requirements of this section and section 252.” Per the FCC, “operations support systems and the information they contain fall squarely within the definition of ‘network element’ … under section 251(c)(3).’” FCC First Report and Order, ¶516. [↑](#footnote-ref-161)
162. WA Answer (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 16, ¶105. Apparently, CenturyLink and Qwest intend to refer to Section 252(a)(1) of the Act, which applies to agreements arrived at through voluntary negotiations (not arbitrations) and which provides that, in the case of voluntary negotiations, an ILEC “may negotiate and enter into a binding agreement with the requesting telecommunication carrier or carriers without regard to the standards set forth in subsections (b) and (c) of section 251.” [↑](#footnote-ref-162)
163. To the contrary, Section 252(a)(1) allows CenturyLink, Inc., to voluntarily assume Section 251(c) duties not to discriminate, without regard to the provision of 251 that the obligations in this subsection apply to ILECs. [↑](#footnote-ref-163)
164. The “Merged Company” includes both Qwest (which is an ongoing operating entity) and CenturyLink, Inc., as discussed below. See Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 2, ¶A (Definitions). [↑](#footnote-ref-164)
165. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 4, ¶3. [↑](#footnote-ref-165)
166. See, e.g., Count III of the Complaint & Attachment 1 to the Complaint at Eschelon ICA, ¶¶1.3. 9.1.2, 9.23.1, 12.1.2.1; PAETEC ICA, ¶9.11, ¶36.1, ¶37. [↑](#footnote-ref-166)
167. See, e.g., Count III of the Complaint & Attachment 1 to the Complaint at Eschelon ICA, ¶1.3; PAETEC ICA, p. 1 & Part A ¶19; **tw telecom** ICA, ¶5.27.1. [↑](#footnote-ref-167)
168. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 8, ¶6 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-168)
169. WA Complaint (July 11, 2011), p. 36, ¶106. [↑](#footnote-ref-169)
170. WA Answer (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 16, ¶106. [↑](#footnote-ref-170)
171. WA Answer (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 16, ¶106 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-171)
172. The Joint CLEC agreement (Exhibit BJJ-4) provides on pages 1-2 that it clarifies, modifies, and expands the Integra settlement agreement. The Minnesota Commission approved the Joint CLEC agreement in ordering paragraph 1 of its March 31, 2011 order approving the merger. The Integra agreement provides in paragraph 15 on page 11 that if an order approving the merger includes other conditions or provisions, the Merged Company will make that condition or provision available to other carriers in that state upon request to the extent the condition is applicable. The Joint Applicants’ March 8, 2011 letter to the Oregon Commission regarding the Joint CLEC agreement explains that the Joint CLEC agreement’s OSS conditions are applicable throughout Qwest’s 14-state ILEC region and thus they apply in all of those states without any other Commission action for them to take effect. See Exhibit BJJ-6. [↑](#footnote-ref-172)
173. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 1, first paragraph. [↑](#footnote-ref-173)
174. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 2, ¶A (Definitions) (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-174)
175. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 3, ¶2(a)(i) (emphasis added); Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 1 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement); **tw telecom** Settlement Agreement, p. 2 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement). [↑](#footnote-ref-175)
176. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2, ¶1(A) (emphasis added); see also Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 9, ¶12. [↑](#footnote-ref-176)
177. Appendix C to WUTC Order No. 14, Staff Settlement Agreement, p. 1 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-177)
178. Appendix C to WUTC Order No. 14, Appendix A to Staff Settlement Agreement, pp. 9-10 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-178)
179. CenturyLink/Qwest response to MN DOC Request No. 7(g), Docket No. P421, et al./C-11-684 (Oct. 26, 2011) (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-179)
180. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, pp. 68-73; see also Section XI of this testimony. [↑](#footnote-ref-180)
181. CenturyLink and Qwest Joint Application for Expedited Approval of Indirect Transfer of Control, WUTC Docket UT-100820 (May 13, 2010), p. 19. [↑](#footnote-ref-181)
182. Hunsucker Rebuttal, WUTC Docket UT-100820, (Nov. 1, 2010), p. 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-182)
183. Hunsucker Rebuttal, WUTC Docket UT-100820, (Nov. 1, 2010), p. 15. (“Because the immediate plan is to maintain both companies’ separate OSS and continue operations as usual, there was no need for CenturyLink and Qwest to rush to decide OSS integration issues early in the process. Wholesale customers in CenturyLink areas and in Qwest areas will not face immediate changes in their existing systems interfaces and existing OSS arrangements will not be disrupted.”). [↑](#footnote-ref-183)
184. Order 14, Final Order Approving and Adopting, Subject to Conditions, Multiparty Settlement Agreements and Authorizing Transaction, (March 14, 2011), p. 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-184)
185. 47 U.S.C §251(c)(3); 47 C.F.R. §507. [↑](#footnote-ref-185)
186. 47 C.F.R. §51.313; First Report and Order, ¶516. [↑](#footnote-ref-186)
187. 47 C.F.R. §51.311(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-187)
188. CenturyLink and Qwest had ample opportunity for rebuttal in response to CLEC testimony in the merger proceedings about the 271 testing of legacy Qwest’s OSS to raise any concerns or information that either company had about the age, support, stability, viability, risks, or need to replace Qwest repair OSS. Instead, Joint Applicants affirmatively represented that there would be no need to create new OSS post-merger and that Qwest has “fully operational and tested systems.” E.g., Jones Rebuttal, WUTC Docket No. 100820, (Nov. 1, 2010), p. 18, lines 15-16; *see also,* MN Rebuttal Testimony of John Jones, CenturyLink, MN Dkt. No. P-421, et al./PA-10-456 (Sept. 13, 2010), p. 18, line 7 & p. 20, lines 2-3; see also CO Rebuttal Testimony of Mr. Jones, Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 17, lines 15-19 (“well-established, fully operational and tested systems”). [↑](#footnote-ref-188)
189. MN Transcript, p. 31, line 20 – p. 32 line 2 (counsel for CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-189)
190. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 11; see also Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, line 10 – p. 24, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-190)
191. See Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, pp. 7-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-191)
192. Exhibit BJJ-36, CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-192)
193. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6, ¶ 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-193)
194. CenturyLink and Qwest Joint Application for Expedited Approval of Indirect Transfer of Control, WUTC Docket UT-100820 (May 13, 2010), p. 19. [↑](#footnote-ref-194)
195. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6. & Confidential Exhibit DD-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-195)
196. See Exhibit BJJ-8 (Qwest Feb. 16, 2011 CMP meeting minutes) at JC000956. [↑](#footnote-ref-196)
197. A disaster recovery plan is a “written and approved course of action to take ***after*** a disaster strikes that details how an organization will restore critical business functions and reclaim damaged or threatened records. See also [business continuity](http://www.expertglossary.com/definition/business-continuity).” <http://www.expertglossary.com/records/definition/disaster-recovery-plan> (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-197)
198. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 3, ¶2(a)(i) at JC000010; Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 1 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement); See also, Appendix E to WUTC Order 14, Exhibit LN-1 to the Direct Testimony of Lyndall Nipps, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), **tw telecom** Settlement Agreement, p. 2 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement). [↑](#footnote-ref-198)
199. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2, ¶1(A); see also Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 9, ¶12. [↑](#footnote-ref-199)
200. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 7-13. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 13, line 13 – p. 14, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-200)
201. Exhibit DD-5, Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-201)
202. WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), ¶2, p. 2; *see also,* CO Answer, July 18, 2011, ¶2, p. 2 (“developing a backup system”). [↑](#footnote-ref-202)
203. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 24, lines 11-19; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 13-21. [↑](#footnote-ref-203)
204. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 130-131 & 143-144; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 113-114 & 125-126. [↑](#footnote-ref-204)
205. WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), ¶2, p. 2; *see also,* CO Answer, July 18, 2011, ¶2, p. 2 (“developing a backup system”). [↑](#footnote-ref-205)
206. In the June 15, 2011 CMP meeting, Qwest referred to a “fail safe”; Mark Coyne of Qwest asked “if it was fair to say December 12 was a fail safe option?”; Tracy Strombotne of Qwest initially said yes, but Jamal Boudhaouia of Qwest then clarified that “it is not a fail safe.” See Exhibit BJJ-8 at JC000942. [↑](#footnote-ref-206)
207. Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-015(b) (Aug. 5, 2011); *see also,* Qwest and CenturyLink Response to Integra CO Discovery Request No. 10(b) (Aug. 1, 2011). [↑](#footnote-ref-207)
208. See Exhibit BJJ-64. PAETEC also filed its proposal and the referenced email in Minnesota Docket, P-421, et al./PA-10-456, on Sept. 21, 2011. [↑](#footnote-ref-208)
209. Exhibit BJJ-64. [↑](#footnote-ref-209)
210. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 20, lines 8-9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, Sep. 15, 2011, p. 20, lines 16-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-210)
211. Exhibit BJJ-3, ¶12(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-211)
212. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 20, lines 13-14; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, Sep. 15, 2011, p. 20, line 21 – p. 21, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-212)
213. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 20, line 17; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 21, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-213)
214. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 21, lines 2-3; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 21, lines 8-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-214)
215. Exhibit BJJ-62, MN Transcript (Aug. 11, 2011), p. 52, lines 11-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-215)
216. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-216)
217. In an October 22, 2010 ex parte filing by PAETEC in the FCC’s merger docket, WC Docket 10-110, at page 10, PAETEC said:  “If that trouble ticket information exchange revered to a manual non-e-bonded process, both PAETEC and Qwest would need to assign significantly more personnel to manage the same amount of trouble tickets.  PAETEC conservatively estimates that is annual labor costs would increase more than $700,000 to work trouble tickets manually if the e-bonding functionality is eliminated from Qwest’s OSS.  And if the Merged Company does not increase its own support staff to accommodate the additional call volume, the additional annual cost to PAETEC would increase dramatically as ‘hold times’ increase.” This ex parte filing is also Exhibit WAH-2 to the Jan. 3, 2011 testimony of William Haas of PAETEC in the Washington merger docket, UT-100820. [↑](#footnote-ref-217)
218. Exhibit BJJ-64 at JC001041-JC001042 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-218)
219. Hansen Direct, PAETEC, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 2-3; *see also,* Hanson Direct, PAETEC, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 2-3; see also Exhibit DD-1, Joint CLEC Responses to Qwest/CenturyLink’s First Set of Discovery Requests in Colorado, Response No. 1-21(b) (Sept. 12, 2011). [↑](#footnote-ref-219)
220. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 123 (discussing Sybase June 31, 2000 notice, Exhibit BJJ-54, at JC000907, July 18, 2011 Integra Matrix Rely); *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 106-107. [↑](#footnote-ref-220)
221. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 62-63 & 123; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 55-56 & 107. [↑](#footnote-ref-221)
222. As described in the direct testimony of Christopher Hansen, PAETEC has already built to CMIP so that its back-office systems work with CMIP for repair, to accommodate Qwest’s use of CMIP, at PAETEC’s expense. If the Merged Company now wants PAETEC to build to a different protocol, earlier than allowed by its agreement with PAETEC, it is reasonable that the Merged Company should bear those costs. [↑](#footnote-ref-222)
223. See Joint CLEC Minnesota Reply Comments, Nov. 17, 2011, pp. 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-223)
224. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 11-13; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 15-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-224)
225. If compensation in other forms is ordered (such as payments resulting from costs incurred after an OSS failure if CEMR fails and Integra must use more manual processes), the Integra should be eligible for such payments as well. [↑](#footnote-ref-225)
226. If a vendor increases rates to CLECs, or passes along charges, CLECs such as **tw telecom** that use a vendor may seek reimbursement for the costs/charges passed on to them. [↑](#footnote-ref-226)
227. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), Section VI, pp. 91-92 & Section VI(E), pp. 133-142; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section V, pp. 81-82 & Section VI(E), pp. 116-124. [↑](#footnote-ref-227)
228. The Merged Company provided no evidence to date that any or all applicable vendors have started development or intend to offer an XML based product for repair in Qwest territory soon or even before MEDIACC is retired. If a vendor is not yet developing a product but requests to monitor PAETEC’s development and testing, the vendor(s) should be allowed to monitor as needed the work between PAETEC and the Merged Company (without access to confidential PAETEC information). [↑](#footnote-ref-228)
229. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2, ¶1(A) at JC000550; Appendix C to WUTC Order No. 14, Staff Settlement Agreement, App. A, p. 10, ¶23. [↑](#footnote-ref-229)
230. See Exhibit BJJ-4 (Joint CLEC Agreement), p. 2, ¶1(A) at JC000550. [↑](#footnote-ref-230)
231. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, pp. 3-4, at JC000551-JC000552. [↑](#footnote-ref-231)
232. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, lines 12-14; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 13, lines 21-22. [↑](#footnote-ref-232)
233. See Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, ¶12(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-233)
234. *E.g*., Exhibit BJJ-7, CMP minutes, at JC000055; Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, pp. 7-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-234)
235. In contrast, see WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 14; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 11 (emphasis added) (“it is possible though perhaps ***unlikely*** that MEDIACC would experience an unrecoverable failure.”); *see also,* Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-016(c) (Sept. 7, 2011); *see also,* Qwest and CenturyLink’s Responses to Joint CLECs’ First Set of Information Requests, CO Dkt. No. 11F-436T (Aug. 1, 2011), Response to Request No. 11(c) (“Qwest/CenturyLink states it has not determined a probability of failure and cannot predict whether or not such a failure will occur.”). [↑](#footnote-ref-235)
236. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 11-13; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 15-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-236)
237. See citations on pp. 74-75 of Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011); *see also,* Citations on page 68 of Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011). [↑](#footnote-ref-237)
238. Response to Joint CLEC Request 01-001(c), WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Sept. 7, 2011); *see also,*  CenturyLink Response to Joint CLEC Data Request 01-001(c), CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Respondents: Legal, Cecilia Tank and Renée Albersheim). [↑](#footnote-ref-238)
239. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 24 lines 3-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-239)
240. Exhibit BJJ- 36, CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-240)
241. CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-241)
242. See Section VII(B) and Section VII(C) above. [↑](#footnote-ref-242)
243. As discuss in my direct testimony and this testimony, there is ample evidence in the record supporting a finding of breach of the merger settlement agreements and Order. [↑](#footnote-ref-243)
244. See, *e.g*., Joint Applicants Reply Brief, WUTC Docket No. UT-100820, (Jan. 21, 2011), pp. 9-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-244)
245. See Exhibit BJJ-58. [↑](#footnote-ref-245)
246. See Count IV of the Joint CLEC Complaint, ¶¶104-110. [↑](#footnote-ref-246)
247. Implementation of MTG-XML is not possible without some integration of Qwest systems. Paragraph 12 of the Integra settlement agreement, however, does not allow Qwest to integrate Qwest systems without first taking certain steps that Qwest will not have taken by its “internal” implementation deadline. Likewise, per its FCC commitment, CenturyLink will not integrate Qwest OSS with *any other OSS* for at least 30 months following the Merger Closing Date. As soon as MTG interfaces with any Qwest backend system (where MEDIACC or CEMR via MEDIACC formerly interfaced with those Qwest systems), for any carrier in any state in the 14-state Qwest territory, the Merged Company violates this commitment. [↑](#footnote-ref-247)
248. Order Barring Implementation of New Operational Support Systems and Requiring Cooperation and Filings, MN Docket Nos. P-21, et al./PA-10-456 & P-5340,5643,5323,5981,438,465,5986,421/C-11-684 (Sept. 6, 2011) [“MN Order Barring Implementation”], p. 7. [↑](#footnote-ref-248)
249. Answer of the MN DOC to the Motion for Reconsideration, Docket Nos. P-21, et al./PA-10-456 & P-421 et al./C-11-684 (Sept. 26, 2011), p. 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-249)
250. Staff Briefing Papers for December 1, 2011 Minnesota Commission meeting, Docket Nos. P-21, et al./PA-10-456 & P-421 et al./C-11-684 (Nov. 22, 2011), p. 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-250)
251. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-251)
252. See Section III above. [↑](#footnote-ref-252)
253. Exhibit BJJ- 36, CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-253)
254. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WA Dkt. No. UT-111254 (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6, ¶ 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-254)
255. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 13, §E; see also, WA Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. UT-100820 (Jan. 6, 2011), Vol. IV, p. 407, lines 1-4 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-255)
256. See Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 9, ¶12(a). In the FCC order in WC Docket No. 10-110, pages 30-31, paragraph A(2), the unilateral CenturyLink commitment includes a description of the plan to be filed with affected commissions as a “proposed” plan.  A plan is not proposed if it has already been implemented (for some or all customers). [↑](#footnote-ref-256)
257. See Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 10, ¶12(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-257)
258. *Compare* Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 10, ¶12(c) and Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Settlement Agreement, p. 3, *with* Exhibit BJJ-1 at JC000377 (“Internal CMP Task”). [↑](#footnote-ref-258)
259. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Settlement Agreement, p. 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-259)
260. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Settlement Agreement, p. 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-260)
261. Exhibit BJJ-1 at JC000377; Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 10, lines 20-22. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 10, lines 7-13. [↑](#footnote-ref-261)
262. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 17-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-262)
263. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Settlement Agreement, ¶1(C), p. 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-263)
264. See the discussion in PAETEC’s proposal (Exhibit BJJ-64) & Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 152-153; *see also* Denney Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 25-26. [↑](#footnote-ref-264)
265. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 7-13. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 13, line 13 – p. 14, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-265)
266. See Denney Responsive Testimony, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 15, 2011), Section XI. [↑](#footnote-ref-266)
267. See, e.g., Denney Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 80-82. [↑](#footnote-ref-267)
268. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 7-13. [↑](#footnote-ref-268)
269. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 17, lines 3-5. [↑](#footnote-ref-269)
270. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 17, line 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-270)
271. E.g., Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, p. 4 lines, 9-10, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011); Blanchard PAETEC Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 15-17; *see also* Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug 12, 2011), p. 3, line 22 - p. 4, line 7; Nipps Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 3, lines 4-20; Hanson Direct, PAETEC, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 2-3; and Blanchard PAETEC Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6 lines 5-20. [↑](#footnote-ref-271)
272. Order 14, Final Order Approving and Adopting, Subject to Conditions, Multiparty Settlement Agreements and Authorizing Transaction, (March 14, 2011), p. 137. [↑](#footnote-ref-272)
273. Exhibit BJJ-6, March 8, 2011 CenturyLink and Qwest Letter to Oregon Commission, Docket No. UM-1484, p. 1 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-273)
274. E.g., Nipps Direct, **tw telecom**, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 3-6; *see also,* Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug 12, 2011), p. 5, lines 9-12. [↑](#footnote-ref-274)
275. Regarding CenturyLink/Qwest lack of good faith, see Denney Responsive Testimony, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 15, 2011), Section XIV. *See also,* Denney Integra Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), Section XIV, pp. 105-110. [↑](#footnote-ref-275)
276. See, *e.g*., Denney Responsive Testimony, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Dec. 15, 2011), Section XI; *see also*, Denney Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 54-68. On February 8, 2011 (after December 2010 CenturyLink testimony about its discussion with Qwest about instability of the repair system, see *id*.), Qwest’s counsel described as “dead on the money” the Minnesota ALJ’s conclusion in the merger docket that the Integra settlement agreement addresses CLEC issues by “ensuring that ***Qwest’s OSS will not be prematurely or abruptly discontinued***” and “the post-merger service quality will not be materially less than pre-merger quality.” MN Transcript (Feb. 8, 2011), p. 40, line 19 – p. 41, line 6; MN ALJ Report (January 10, 2011), ¶¶229-230 (emphasis added). And, as recently as October 2011, Centurylink continues to deny knowledge of the inadequacy of MEDIACC during the pendency of the merger proceedings. See Denney Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 61-62. The Merged Company’s flat denial, in the face of known, documented facts to the contrary, is further evidence that additional Commission action is needed to ensure that the problem is addressed and the integrity of its proceedings protected. [↑](#footnote-ref-276)
277. See Joint Applicants’ Reply Brief, WUTC Docket No. UT-100820, Jan. 11, 2011, pp. 13-35. *See also,* Joint Applicants’ Statement of Position, CO Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Nov. 24, 2010), Section IV(E) (“No harm to Qwest and CenturyLink Customers”), pp. 33-38. In their January 11, 2011 Reply Brief in Washington, CenturyLink and Qwest did not notify the Commission of the potential instability of the Qwest repair OSS or seek any relief from the conditions of the Integra merger settlement agreement requiring the Merged Company to use those OSS for a period of years and to, at the same time, meet or exceed pre-closing service levels. [↑](#footnote-ref-277)
278. Joint Applicants’ Reply Brief, WUTC Docket No. UT-100820, Jan. 11, 2011, p. 12, ¶24. *See also,* Joint Applicants’ Statement of Position, CO Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Nov. 24, 2010), pp. 39-40. See the same sentence in CenturyLink/Qwest Ex Parte filed with the FCC on Nov. 8, 2010 in WC Docket No. 10-110, p. 2, and a substantially similar sentence (referring to no time *or financial* pressure) in Washington in CenturyLink’s and Qwest’s Reply Brief, UT-100820 (Jan. 21, 2011), p. 12, ¶24. [↑](#footnote-ref-278)
279. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 13-14; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), pp. 13-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-279)
280. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 18-19; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6 lines 14-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-280)
281. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 18-19; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 14-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-281)
282. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 5-6; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), pp. 6-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-282)
283. WA Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. UT-100820 (Jan. 6, 2011), Vol. IV, p. 407, lines 1-4 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-283)
284. Although there was a customer request for a vote in CMP with respect to the earlier move from EDI to XML for ordering, Qwest denied the opportunity to vote on that move. See Johnson Responsive Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011); *see also* Johnson Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (October 31, 2011), p. 19. [↑](#footnote-ref-284)
285. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, lines 4-5; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, lines 8-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-285)
286. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 18-19; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 14-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-286)
287. Exhibit BJJ-3 (Integra agreement) ¶12 & Exhibit BJJ-4 (Joint CLEC agreement, p. 2, ¶1(A); see also Lyndall Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), Exhibit LN-1 (**tw telecom** agreement), p. 2 (opting into Integra agreement). [↑](#footnote-ref-287)
288. Brigham Rebuttal, WUTC Docket UT-100820 (Nov. 1, 2010), p. 5, footnote 5; *see also,* Brigham Rebuttal, Qwest, CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 5, footnote 5; Jones Rebuttal, CenturyLink, WUTC Docket UT-100820 (Nov. 1, 2010), p. 18, lines 18-19; *see also,* Jones Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 17, lines 18-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-288)
289. QSI Gates MN Suppl. Surreb., p. 26, line 12 and footnote 53 (Appendix A to the CO Answer Testimony of Lynn Notarianni, CO Dkt. No. 10A-350T. “Ms. Notarianni testified on behalf of Qwest and its predecessor US WEST in more than 45 proceedings regarding operations and systems matters. *Id*. She provided project management oversight and OSS testimony in the 271 proceedings to gain 271 long distance entry. *Id*.”) (Oct. 18, 2010). [↑](#footnote-ref-289)
290. QSI Gates MN Suppl. Surreb., p. 26, lines 11-17 and footnote 54, quoting CO Answer Testimony of Lynn Notarianni, CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Sept. 15, 2010), p. 52, lines 4-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-290)
291. MN Hrg. Tr., P-421, et al./PA-10-456 (Oct. 6, 2010), Vol. 2B, p. 92 line 19 – p. 93, line 24 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-291)
292. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 13, §E (emphasis added) at JC000014. [↑](#footnote-ref-292)
293. Colorado Decision No. C11-0001, Dkt. No. 10A-350T , p. 27, ¶77. [↑](#footnote-ref-293)
294. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 4, lines 16-18; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Testimony, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 5, lines 12-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-294)
295. Response to Joint CLEC Requests Nos. 01-020(a) and 01-020(b); *see also,* Colorado Qwest and CenturyLink Response to Integra CO Discovery Request Nos. 13(a) & 13(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-295)
296. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 13-18; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6 lines 9-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-296)
297. Exhibit TG-9 to the Responsive Testimony of Timothy Gates of QSI, WUTC Docket UT-100820 (Sept. 27, 2010, Condition Nos. 17 (CMP) and 19 (OSS); *see also,* Exhibit TG-8, Condition Nos. 17 (CMP) and 19 (OSS), to the Direct Testimony of Timothy Gates of QSI, CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Sept. 15, 2010). *see also,*  Ms. Johnson’s responsive testimony regarding proposed Joint CLEC condition 16 and Staff condition 17, both dealing with CMP, the language of which was omitted from the merger settlement agreements. [↑](#footnote-ref-297)
298. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 15-18; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 11-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-298)
299. See Exhibit BJJ-74 (CMP Document), Section 1.0 (addressing scope of CMP to include “products and processes” as well as systems). [↑](#footnote-ref-299)
300. With respect to OSS changes, see discussion of whether a freeze that includes new system implementations, such as MTG, means that all other OSS changes are frozen in Ms. Johnson’s direct testimony at pages 66-71 & Exhibit BJJ-52 and in Section IX of this testimony. [↑](#footnote-ref-300)
301. Comments of Cbeyond, Integra, Socket and **tw telecom**, WC Dkt. No. 10-110 (July 12, 2010), p. 32. [↑](#footnote-ref-301)
302. CMP Document, Section 5.4

     (<http://www.centurylink.com/wholesale/downloads/2011/110907/CenturyLinkWhslChgMgtDoc090711.doc>). [↑](#footnote-ref-302)
303. CMP Document, Section 5.1

     (<http://www.centurylink.com/wholesale/downloads/2011/110907/CenturyLinkWhslChgMgtDoc090711.doc>). [↑](#footnote-ref-303)
304. See paragraph 10 of the Integra Settlement Agreement, Exhibit BJJ-3; see also id. paragraphs 6-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-304)
305. CO Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. 10A-350T, (Nov. 10, 2010) Vol. 3, p. 202, lines 22-25 (Ms. Notarianni, CO PUC) (emphasis added). Refer to Ms. Johnson’s discussion in her Responsive Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), regarding Joint CLEC Condition 17 and Staff Condition 16 and specifically Staff’s testimony about the absence of this condition from the agreements. [↑](#footnote-ref-305)
306. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 99; *see also,*  Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011) p. 90. [↑](#footnote-ref-306)
307. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 5-6; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), pp. 6-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-307)
308. *In the matter of Applications filed by Qwest Communications International Inc. and CenturyTel, Inc. d/b/a CenturyLink for Consent to Transfer Control,* WC Docket No. 10-110 (March 18, 2011) [“FCC Order”], footnote 76 to ¶22. [↑](#footnote-ref-308)
309. FCC Order, ¶¶26-27 (footnotes omitted). [↑](#footnote-ref-309)
310. Section 2.1, CMP Document , Exhibit BJJ-74. [↑](#footnote-ref-310)
311. See, *e.g*., *In the Matter of Application by Qwest Communications International Inc. for Authorization to Provide In-Region, InterLATA Services in Arizona*, WC Docket No. 03-194, Rel. Dec. 3, 2003, ¶20 (citing Bell Atlantic FCC 271 Order). [↑](#footnote-ref-311)
312. Exhibit BJJ-74, CMP Document, Section 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-312)
313. WA Hrg. Tr., Docket No. UT-100820 (Jan. 6, 2011), Vol. IV, p. 407, lines 14-17 (Mr. Simshaw, CenturyLink) (“with the Integra agreement being a multi-state agreement that this push to ***extend the freeze*** ***on the wholesale OSS system*** from two to three years”) (emphasis added). See discussion of whether a freeze that includes new system implementations, such as MTG, means that all other OSS changes are frozen in Ms. Johnson’s direct testimony at pages 66-71 & Exhibit BJJ-52 and Section IX of this testimony. [↑](#footnote-ref-313)
314. WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5, ¶13; *see also,* Qwest/CenturyLink Answer to Amended Complaint, ¶13. [↑](#footnote-ref-314)
315. Exhibit BJJ-3 (Integra agreement) ¶12 & Exhibit BJJ-4 (Joint CLEC agreement, p. 2, ¶1(A); Appendix E to WUTC Order 14, **tw telecom** Settlement Agreement, p. 2 (adopting provisions of Integra Settlement Agreement); *see also* Nipps Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), Exhibit LN-1 (**tw telecom** agreement), p. 2 (opting into Integra agreement). [↑](#footnote-ref-315)
316. See quotations and cites at Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 63 & p. 76; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 56 & 70. [↑](#footnote-ref-316)
317. In March 18, 2011, FCC order in WC Docket No. 10-110, pages 30-31, paragraph A(2), the unilateral CenturyLink commitment includes a description of the plan to be filed with affected commissions as a “proposed” plan.  A plan is not proposed if it has already been implemented (for some or all customers). [↑](#footnote-ref-317)
318. Exhibit BJJ-17, at JC000099 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-318)
319. WA Hrg. Tr., Docket No. UT-100820 (Jan. 6, 2011), Vol. IV, p. 406, line 23 – p. 407, line 4 (emphasis added) (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-319)
320. This is discussed in my Direct Testimony. See Denney Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 159-160. [↑](#footnote-ref-320)
321. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 3-5; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011) p. 5, lines 16-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-321)
322. Joint Applicants’ Statement of Position, CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Nov. 24, 2010), pp. 39-40 [JC000740- JC000741]; Joint Petitioners’ Post-Hearing Brief, MN Docket No. P-421, et al./PA-10-456, (Nov. 24, 2010), p. 26 (emphasis added for both). [↑](#footnote-ref-322)
323. WA Hrg. Tr., Docket No. UT-100820 (Jan. 6, 2011), Vol. IV, p. 407, lines 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-323)
324. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, lines 7-8. S*ee also,id.*p. 4, lines 19-20; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011) p. 6, lines 3-4. *See also* *id*. p. 5, lines 16-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-324)
325. Denney Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 41-42. [↑](#footnote-ref-325)
326. Johnson Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 66-71and Exhibit BJJ-52; *see also,* Johnson Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011) pp. 60-65 and Exhibit BJJ-52. [↑](#footnote-ref-326)
327. Johnson Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 67, lines 11-14; *see also ,*Johnson Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011) p. 60, line 27 – p. 61, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-327)
328. Johnson Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 67, line 11 – p. 68, line 4 and Exhibit BJJ-52; *see also,* Johnson Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 60, line 27 – p. 61, lines 3-13 and Exhibit BJJ-52. [↑](#footnote-ref-328)
329. Johnson Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 67, lines 11-16; *see also,* Johnson Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 60, line 27 – p. 61, lines 1-3. [↑](#footnote-ref-329)
330. Johnson Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 70, line 4 – p. 71, line 6 (quoting Ms. Albersheim’s Washngton arbitration testimony; *see also,* Johnson Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 63, line 11 – p. 64, line 16 (quoting Ms. Albersheim’s Colorado arbitration testimony). [↑](#footnote-ref-330)
331. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 7, lines 9-19; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 8, lines 4-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-331)
332. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 7 lines, 9-13; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 7, lines 5-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-332)
333. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 11, lines 9-12; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 12, lines 1-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-333)
334. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 167, lines 10-13; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 143, lines 18-24, quoting MN Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. P-421, et al./PA-10-456, Vol. 2B (Oct. 6, 2010), p. 33, lines 13-17 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-334)
335. See, *e.g*., Exhibit BJJ-17 at JC000099 (Qwest Feb. 9. 2011 email); Qwest/CenturyLink response to MN DOC Request No. 7(g) (Oct. 26, 2011), which asked Qwest to explain “why Qwest/CenturyLink did not reveal to the Commission at any time during the merger proceeding the imminent risk, or inadequacy, of the legacy Qwest maintenance and repair OSS, MEDIACC.” Qwest/CenturyLink said in its response: “As explained in prior filings, Qwest did not view this issue as being related to the merger.” [↑](#footnote-ref-335)
336. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 163-169; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 108-109 and 140-145. [↑](#footnote-ref-336)
337. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 11, lines 9-12; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 12, lines 1-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-337)
338. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 21, lines 8-9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 21, lines 14-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-338)
339. Regarding wholesale customers, see Albersheim Direct Test. WUTC Docket UT-111254; (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 9-10; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 11-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-339)
340. This is discussed in my Direct Testimony. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 155-156. [↑](#footnote-ref-340)
341. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 21, lines 4-19; *see also,*Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 21, line 10 – p. 22, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-341)
342. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 5 lines, 13-16; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 5, lines 16-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-342)
343. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 6 lines, 22-23; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 24-25. [↑](#footnote-ref-343)
344. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 7 lines, 3-6; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, line 25 – p. 7, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-344)
345. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 5 line 25 – p. 6, line 2; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 7, lines 2-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-345)
346. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 6 lines, 22-23; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 24-25. [↑](#footnote-ref-346)
347. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 5 lines, 13-16 & p. 6, lines 22-23; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 5, lines 15-18 & p. 6, lines 17-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-347)
348. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 6 lines, 2-3; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 4-5. [↑](#footnote-ref-348)
349. Hunsucker Rebuttal Test., WUTC Docket UT-100820, (Nov. 1, 2010) p. 4; see id. p. 15 (“Because the immediate plan is to maintain both companies’ separate OSS and continue operations as usual, there was no need for CenturyLink and Qwest to rush to decide OSS integration issues early in the process.”); *see also,* ,Hunsucker Rebuttal, CO Docket 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 4; see *id*. p. 19 (“Because the immediate plan is to maintain CenturyLink and Qwest’ separate OSS and continue operations as usual post-merger, and because in-place ICAs will continue pursuant to their terms, wholesale customers in CenturyLink areas and in Qwest areas will not face immediate changes in their existing operations with the post-merger affiliates.”). [↑](#footnote-ref-349)
350. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 21, lines 14-15; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 21, lines 20-21. [↑](#footnote-ref-350)
351. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 5 lines, 2-10; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 5, lines 3-12. [↑](#footnote-ref-351)
352. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 7 line 22 – p. 8, line 3; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 8, lines 2-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-352)
353. See Exhibit BJJ-71. [↑](#footnote-ref-353)
354. Exhibit BJJ-30, Integra March 18, 2011 CMP matrix response, pp. 5-6 at JC000215-JC000216. [↑](#footnote-ref-354)
355. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, lines 7-14; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, lines 1-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-355)
356. See also Exhibit DD-1, WA Supp. Response to CLEC Data Request 17, Oct. 10, 2011 (Respondent: Legal). [↑](#footnote-ref-356)
357. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 33; *see also,* Hunsucker Rebuttal Test., CO Docket 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010) , p. 35 (“post-merger, the Qwest and legacy CenturyLink ILECs will be operated as separate legal entity affiliates”); Joint Applicants’ Statement of Position, CO Docket 10A-350T, p. 2 (“there will be no change in corporate structure of the respective CenturyLink and Qwest operating entities as a result of the Transaction”). [↑](#footnote-ref-357)
358. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 55-73; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section IV(C), pp. 50-66. [↑](#footnote-ref-358)
359. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, line 10; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-359)
360. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, line 10; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-360)
361. WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), ¶2, p. 2; *see also,* CO Answer, p. 2, ¶2, 2nd paragraph (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-361)
362. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 14; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Docket No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 11 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-362)
363. WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), ¶2, p. 2; *see also,* CO Answer, p. 2, ¶2, 2nd paragraph (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-363)
364. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 23, line 17 – p. 24, line 4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 24, lines 1-6. [↑](#footnote-ref-364)
365. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 89-90; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 79-81. [↑](#footnote-ref-365)
366. Response to Joint CLEC Requests Nos. 01-020(a) and 01-020(b); *see also,* Colorado Qwest and CenturyLink Response to Integra CO Discovery Request Nos. 13(a) & 13(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-366)
367. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 13; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-367)
368. Nonetheless, Qwest and CenturyLink continued to represent, after Mr. Hunsucker’s discussions with Qwest and his testimony in Arizona, that CenturyLink will have “no immediate need (or be under any time pressure) to make any alterations to OSS in Qwest areas.” Joint Applicants’ Reply Brief, WUTC Docket No. UT-100820, Jan. 11, 2011, p. 12, ¶24. [↑](#footnote-ref-368)
369. AZ Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. T-01051B-10-0194, etc. (Dec. 20, 2010), Vol. II, p. 338, lines 19-25. [↑](#footnote-ref-369)
370. Exhibit BJJ-11 & Exhibit BJJ-12 at JC000069 – JC000071. [↑](#footnote-ref-370)
371. Exhibit BJJ-17 at JC000098. [↑](#footnote-ref-371)
372. Exhibit BJJ-17, Qwest Feb. 9, 2011 email to Integra and CenturyLink at JC000099. [↑](#footnote-ref-372)
373. At an August 11, 2011 hearing in Minnesota, the Merged Company indicated that discussions were “on the business side.” Exhibit BJJ-62, Transcript (Aug. 11, 2011), p. 35, lines 16-18. Integra’s February 9 email, however, was addressed to in house and outside attorneys Jason Topp and Daphne Butler at Qwest and Michael Ahern, Susan Masterton, and Linda Gardner at CenturyLink. See Exhibit BJJ-17, Integra Feb. 9, 2011 email at JC0000100. [↑](#footnote-ref-373)
374. Exhibit BJJ-17, Integra Feb. 9, 2011 email to Qwest attorneys and CenturyLink attorneys at JC0000100. [↑](#footnote-ref-374)
375. Exhibit BJJ-21 at JC000117. [↑](#footnote-ref-375)
376. Exhibit BJJ-22 at JC000118-JC000122. [↑](#footnote-ref-376)
377. Exhibit BJJ-23 at JC000123. [↑](#footnote-ref-377)
378. See Rule 1205 (“Service”), 4 CCR 7-231. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 67-72; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 60-65. [↑](#footnote-ref-378)
379. Qwest/CenturyLink response to MN DOC Request No. 7(g), Docket No. P421, et al./C-11-684 (Oct. 26, 2011) (emphasis added). As to Qwest, the response indicates that “Qwest did not view this issue as being related to the merger.” *Id*. [↑](#footnote-ref-379)
380. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, line 15; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 9. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 56, line 16 – p. 57, line 2; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 51, line 15 – p. 52, line 1 (“neither Qwest nor CenturyLink informed Integra of any plan to initiate changes or begin integration regarding Qwest OSS for maintenance and repair, and/or to introduce anew system**, in November of 2010 or to implement MTG or other new system by the end of 2011”).** [↑](#footnote-ref-380)
381. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, lines 17-20; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 10-13. [↑](#footnote-ref-381)
382. Response to Joint CLEC WA Request No. 01-020(a); *see also,* Colorado Qwest and CenturyLink Response to Integra CO Discovery Request Nos. 13(a) (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-382)
383. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 69, lines 11-14; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 62, lines 10-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-383)
384. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, line 20 – p. 10, line 2. *See also* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 13-15 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-384)
385. Exhibit BJJ-7 (Nov. 10, 2010 CMP Description of Change) at JC000043 (“New application will … replace CEMR”); Exhibit BJJ-7 (Nov. 17, 2010 CMP minutes) at JC000057 (“Qwest indicated that we are looking at doing two things: 1) retiring CEMR and replacing it with a front GUI interface, and 2) retiring MEDIACC and replacing that with an XML B2B ticketing interface.”); (Dec. 17, 2010 Qwest announcement) at JC000062 [“The Maintenance Ticketing Gateway (MTG) will be a replacement for MEDIACC and CEMR.”]; Exhibit BJJ-1 at JC000063-JC000064 (Dec. 17, 2010 timeline). [↑](#footnote-ref-385)
386. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, lines 18-20; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, lines 12-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-386)
387. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, line 1; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-387)
388. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, line 20; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 14. [↑](#footnote-ref-388)
389. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, lines 4-5; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, lines 18-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-389)
390. WA Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. UT-100820 (Jan. 6, 2010), Vol. IV, p. 406, lines 16-22 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-390)
391. AZ Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. T-01051B-10-0194, etc., (Dec. 20, 2010), Vol. II, p. 338, lines 19-25 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink) (emphasis added) [JC000700]. *See also* Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 77-90; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), pp. 70-81. [↑](#footnote-ref-391)
392. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, lines 2-5; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, lines 16-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-392)
393. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, line 1; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-393)
394. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 8, line 20; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 14. [↑](#footnote-ref-394)
395. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 77-90; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 70-81; *see also* Joint Applicants’ Reply Brief, WUTC Docket No. UT-100820, Jan. 11, 2011, p. 12, ¶24. [↑](#footnote-ref-395)
396. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, line 20 – p. 10, line 1; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 13-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-396)
397. Exhibit BJJ-7 (quoted in above footnote). [↑](#footnote-ref-397)
398. Response to WA Joint CLEC Data Request 10(c). Respondents Cecelia Tank and Renée Albersheim (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-398)
399. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 6-8; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 20-22. [↑](#footnote-ref-399)
400. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 8-11; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, line 22 – p. 11, line 2 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-400)
401. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 9-10; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 11, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-401)
402. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 12, line 17 – p. 13, line 4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 13, lines 9-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-402)
403. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, ¶12 at JC000010-JC000011; Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2 at JC0000550. [↑](#footnote-ref-403)
404. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 11, line 15 – p. 12, line 1; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 12, lines 2-3. [↑](#footnote-ref-404)
405. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 12, lines 8-14; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 12, lines 10-16 and Exhibit RA-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-405)
406. See Exhibit BJJ-8, CMP meeting minutes at JC000939. [↑](#footnote-ref-406)
407. See Exhibit BJJ-8, CMP meeting minutes at JC000939. [↑](#footnote-ref-407)
408. See Exhibit BJJ-8, CMP meeting minutes at JC000942. [↑](#footnote-ref-408)
409. Exhibit BJJ-53, Qwest CMP Matrix, p. 54, July 1, 2011, at JC000807. [↑](#footnote-ref-409)
410. Response to Joint CLEC Request WA No. 01-001(c); *see also,* Colorado CenturyLink Response to Joint CLEC Data Request 01-001(c), CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Respondents: Legal, Cecilia Tank and Renée Albersheim). [↑](#footnote-ref-410)
411. Denney Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 104, line 14 – p. 105, line 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-411)
412. Regarding CenturyLink claims that an unrecoverable system failure may change the status quo, see Sections IV(C), VI(D)-(E) and VI(G). *See also* Exhibit BJJ-64 (PAETEC proposal) & Exhibit BJJ-71 (Integra excerpts regarding a potential exception for a unique situation). [↑](#footnote-ref-412)
413. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 12, line 17 – p. 13, line 6; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 13, lines 1-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-413)
414. See Exhibit BJJ-68. [↑](#footnote-ref-414)
415. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 8, lines 17-18. But see the above discussion, in Section VII, regarding discrimination. [↑](#footnote-ref-415)
416. Exhibit BJJ-68 (examples of CenturyLink/Qwest statements that Qwest uses MEDIACC/CEMR itself). [↑](#footnote-ref-416)
417. May 4, 2011 meeting between Integra and CenturyLink/Qwest, which I attended. [↑](#footnote-ref-417)
418. CenturyLink Response to Joint CLEC Data Request 01-001(c), CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Respondents: Legal, Cecilia Tank and Renee Albersheim). [↑](#footnote-ref-418)
419. Staff concludes that requests by non-CLEC wholesale customers of Qwest is a “key additional driver influencing the migration of MTG using XML.” Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 15, lines 13-14. The Merged Company cannot point to any competing settlement agreement terms with those carriers that would allow the non-CLEC wholesale customers to move to XML or otherwise trump Joint CLECs’ settlement agreement terms. The Integra agreement was publicly filed and available for comment before approval, and no non-CLEC wholesale customers opposed it. Qwest advocated in favor of the Integra settlement without speaking up on behalf of those non-CLEC customers, though it was aware of such requests at the time. Regarding other customer requests for MTG-XML and Qwest’s previous history with customer requests, see Denney Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 50-54; Denney Direct, CO Docket 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 133-134; Johnson Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), pp. 16-20. [↑](#footnote-ref-419)
420. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 18, lines 20-21. [↑](#footnote-ref-420)
421. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, line 3 – p. 15, line 6; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 14, line 5 – p. 15, line 7. [↑](#footnote-ref-421)
422. Rebuttal Testimony of Mr. Jones, CenturyLink, CO Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 17, lines 15-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-422)
423. Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. UM 1484 (Dec. 16, 2010), Vol. I, p. 64, lines 4-10 (Mr. Jones, CenturyLink). [↑](#footnote-ref-423)
424. Exhibit BJJ- 36, Merged Company May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-424)
425. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6; *see also,*Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-425)
426. Comments of Cbeyond, Integra Telecom, Socket Telecom, and **tw telecom**, *In the Matter of Applications Filed by Qwest Communications International Inc. and CenturyTel, Inc., d/b/a CenturyLink for Consent to Transfer of Control*, WC Dkt. No. 10-110 (July 12, 2010) [“FCC Merger Proceeding”], p. 26 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-426)
427. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 13, §E (emphasis added) at JC000014. [↑](#footnote-ref-427)
428. Colorado Decision No. C11-0001, Dkt. No. 10A-350T , p. 27, ¶77. [↑](#footnote-ref-428)
429. E.g., AZ Hrg. Tr., Dkt. No. T-01051B-10-0194, etc., (Dec. 20, 2010), Vol. II, p. 338, lines 19-25 (Mr. Hunsucker, CenturyLink) [JC000700]. [↑](#footnote-ref-429)
430. Exhibit BJJ-11, Email from Integra to Qwest CMP (Jan. 4, 2011) at JC000069. [↑](#footnote-ref-430)
431. Exhibit BJJ-13, Email from PAETEC to Qwest CMP (Dec. 20, 2010) at JC000074. [↑](#footnote-ref-431)
432. CO Answer, p. 2, ¶2, 2nd paragraph (emphasis added). In Washington CenturyLink said that it “could begin experiencing problems in the near future.” See WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), ¶2, p. 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-432)
433. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p.14; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 11 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-433)
434. Response to Joint CLEC Request WA No. 01-016(c); *see also,* Colorado Qwest and CenturyLink’s Responses to Joint CLECs’ First Set of Information Requests, CO Dkt. No. 11F-436T (Aug. 1, 2011), Response to Request No. 11(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-434)
435. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 10-13; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 14-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-435)
436. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 64-67; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 56-60. [↑](#footnote-ref-436)
437. Exhibit BJJ-17, Qwest Feb. 9, 2011 email, at JC000099. [↑](#footnote-ref-437)
438. Response to WA Joint CLEC Data Request 10(c) (“Qwest Corporation determined that it was not necessary to retire CEMR, and that **the merger agreements did not permit the retirement of MEDIACC** before late in 2013.” “Respondents Cecelia Tank and Renée Albersheim”) (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-438)
439. In July of 2011, in CMP, Qwest denied that it failed to maintain or update the MEDIACC database. Exhibit BJJ-53, July 1, 2011 Qwest CMP Matrix, p. 21 (JC000774). See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 58, line 17 – p. 59, line 2; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 53, line 16 – p. 54, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-439)
440. Qwest/CenturyLink Report on MEDIACC Risks, MN Docket Nos. 10-456 and 11-684 (October 6, 2011) at pp. 6-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-440)
441. *E.g*., *compare* Exhibit BJJ-68 (examples of statements that company uses MEDIACC) *with* Albersheim Direct Test. WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 11, line 14 – p. 12, line 4; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 12, lines 2-6. [↑](#footnote-ref-441)
442. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 9-10; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 11, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-442)
443. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 139-140; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 120-122. [↑](#footnote-ref-443)
444. Exhibit BJJ- 36, CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-444)
445. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, line 9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, line 19. [↑](#footnote-ref-445)
446. *E.g*., Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, line 8, pl. 15, line 5, p. 21, line 16 and p. 25, line 8-9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, line 12. p. 15, lines 6-7, p. 22, line 1, and p. 25, lines 9-10. [↑](#footnote-ref-446)
447. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, lines 15-17; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 14, lines 17-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-447)
448. See citations on pp. 74-75 of Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011); *see also,* citations on page 68 of Direct Testimony of Douglas Denney, CO Docket No. 11F-436T, Aug. 12, 2011. [↑](#footnote-ref-448)
449. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, line 19 – p. 15, line3; see also *id.*  p. 8, line 20 – p. 9, line 5; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 15, lines 1-4; see also *id*. p. 9, lines 3-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-449)
450. Exhibit RA-7; see also Exhibit BJJ-1 (showing changes in the timelines). [↑](#footnote-ref-450)
451. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 19, lines 17-21; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 20, lines 4-8. [↑](#footnote-ref-451)
452. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, lines 11-20 & p. 20, lines 1-5; *see also,*Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, line 15 – p. 10, line 4 & p. 20, lines 9-13. [↑](#footnote-ref-452)
453. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 15, lines 2-3; *see also,*Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 15, lines 3-4. *See also* <http://wholesalecalendar.qwestapps.com/detail/292/2011-06-15> (June 15, 2011 Monthly CMP Meeting, Qwest) [↑](#footnote-ref-453)
454. Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i). The post-implementation side of the revised timeline includes an arbitrary due date of September 18, 2012 for “Testing Acceptance Criteria Finalized,” though nothing in the merger agreement allows the Merged Company to set an arbitrary end date. At the same time, there is no commitment in the timeline for any development period leading up to that date. Notably, the pre-implementation side of the timeline (ending on December 12, 2011) does not even include this reference to testing acceptance criteria. The omission indicates that the Merged Company has no plan to develop (or finalize) testing acceptance criteria for the successor OSS before implementing it and integrating it for any requesting carrier (including Qwest). [↑](#footnote-ref-454)
455. Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i). To the contrary, the timeline states a specific retirement date. [↑](#footnote-ref-455)
456. Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i) and Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 3 (second full paragraph). [↑](#footnote-ref-456)
457. Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2 ¶(C). [↑](#footnote-ref-457)
458. Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, pp. 3-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-458)
459. “Issue Retirement Notice” on January 10 and “Testing Ends – CMP Vote” on January 31, 2013, Exhibit BJJ-1 at JC000377. [↑](#footnote-ref-459)
460. Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i) (“The replacement or retirement of a Qwest OSS Interface may not occur without sufficient acceptance of the replacement interface by CLECs”), Exhibit BJJ-3 at JC000011. [↑](#footnote-ref-460)
461. Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i), Exhibit BJJ-3 at JC000011. [↑](#footnote-ref-461)
462. Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i), Exhibit BJJ-3 at JC000011. [↑](#footnote-ref-462)
463. *E.g*., PAETEC email to CMP, June 14, 2011, Exhibit BJJ-51 at JC000384. [↑](#footnote-ref-463)
464. Joint Petitioners Reply Brief, MN Docket MN Dkt. No. P-421, et al./PA-10-456 (Dec. 8, 2010), p. 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-464)
465. June 15, 2011 Monthly CMP meeting, Exhibit BJJ-8 at JC000943. [↑](#footnote-ref-465)
466. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 18, lines 9-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-466)
467. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i). [↑](#footnote-ref-467)
468. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Agreement, ¶12(c)(i). To the contrary, the timeline states a specific retirement date. [↑](#footnote-ref-468)
469. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, p. 2 ¶(C). [↑](#footnote-ref-469)
470. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, pp. 3-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-470)
471. “Issue Retirement Notice” on January 10 and “Testing Ends – CMP Vote” on January 31, 2013, see Exhibit BJJ-1 at JC000377. [↑](#footnote-ref-471)
472. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 16, lines 15-17. [↑](#footnote-ref-472)
473. Exhibit BJJ-6, March 8, 2011 CenturyLink and Qwest Letter to Oregon Commission, Docket No. UM-1484, p. 1 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-473)
474. Exhibit BJJ-4, Joint CLEC (PAETEC) settlement agreement, Section 1, p. 2, ¶1(A). [↑](#footnote-ref-474)
475. Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 12, lines 14-17; see also *id*. at p. 17, lines 7-12. [↑](#footnote-ref-475)
476. Exhibit BJJ- 36, CenturyLink May 2, 2011 email at JC000294. [↑](#footnote-ref-476)
477. CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-477)
478. Order 14, Final Order Approving and Adopting, Subject to Conditions, Multiparty Settlement Agreements and Authorizing Transaction, (March 14, 2011), p. 137. [↑](#footnote-ref-478)
479. Section 12.c.i of the Integra Merger Agreement (Exhibit BJJ-3) and Section 1.C of the Joint CLEC Merger agreement (Exhibit BJJ-4) describe the voting process. [↑](#footnote-ref-479)
480. Each group’s majority vote also needs to represent two-thirds or more of the transaction volumes, consistent with the Joint CLEC Merger Agreement, Exhibit BJJ-4, p. 3, ¶1(C). [↑](#footnote-ref-480)
481. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 9, lines 6-10. Ms. Albersheim suggests that CenturyLink accepts the risk that CLECs will seek significant changes to the replacement system after it has been implemented. See *also,* Albersheim CO CenturyLink Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 9, lines 3-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-481)
482. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 16, lines 9-15; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 17, lines 1-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-482)
483. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 32-33; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T, Aug. 12, 2011, pp. 28-29 (quoting Minnesota testimony of Qwest witnesses Ms. Torrence and Ms. Albersheim). See also Exhibit BJJ-60. [↑](#footnote-ref-483)
484. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 55-57; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section IV(C), pp. 50-52. [↑](#footnote-ref-484)
485. See, *e.g*., Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), 64-66, 117-123, 133-142; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), 57-59, 102-107, 116-124. *See also*, Nipps Direct, **tw telecom**, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 7, lines 7-13; and Nipps Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 7, lines 9-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-485)
486. CO Rebuttal Testimony of Mr. Jones, CenturyLink, Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 17, lines 15-19. [↑](#footnote-ref-486)
487. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 16, lines 9-15; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 17, lines 1-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-487)
488. Comments of Cbeyond, Integra Telecom, Socket Telecom, and **tw telecom**, *In the Matter of Applications Filed by Qwest Communications International Inc. and CenturyTel, Inc., d/b/a CenturyLink for Consent to Transfer of Control*, WC Dkt. No. 10-110 (July 12, 2010) [“FCC Merger Proceeding”], p. 26 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-488)
489. Gates (QSI) Responsive Test., WUTC Docket UT-100820 (Sept. 27, 2010), p. 63, lines 1-15 (emphasis added); *see also,* Gates (QSI) Answer Test., CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Sept. 15, 2010), p. 63, line 4 – p. 64, line 5 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-489)
490. Joint Applicants suggested that CenturyLink’s OSS was the alternative by stating that the Merged Company would not need to create any new OSS. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 105-109; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 92-94. [↑](#footnote-ref-490)
491. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 11, line 17 – p. 12, line 7; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 12, line 9 – p. 13, line 9. [↑](#footnote-ref-491)
492. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 12, lines 15-18; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 13, lines 6-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-492)
493. Ankum Answer Test., WUTC Docket UT-100820, (Sept. 27, 2010), p. 51, footnote 83 (quoted in Hunsucker Direct Test. in this matter, only one year later, at page 12, lines 15-18; *see also,* Ankum Answer Test., CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Sept. 15, 2010), p. 50, footnote 83 (quoted in Hunsucker Answer Test. In this matter at page 13, lines 6-7. [↑](#footnote-ref-493)
494. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), Section III, pp. 18-19 & Section VI(C) pp. 112-116; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section III, pp. 17-18 & Section VI(C), pp. 97-101. [↑](#footnote-ref-494)
495. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 11, line 3 – p. 12, line 18; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 11, line 16 – p. 13, line 9. [↑](#footnote-ref-495)
496. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 12, lines 15-18; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 13, lines 6-9 (citing to Answer Testimony of Dr. Ankum at footnote 83.) [↑](#footnote-ref-496)
497. WA Cross Answering Testimony of Timothy Gates, QSI for Joint CLECs, WUTC Dkt. No. UT-100820, p. 6, lines 5-13 (emphasis added). See also Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 108, lines 13-19; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 93, line 15 – p. 94, line 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-497)
498. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 106, lines 1-3. The integration issue is addressed in detail in my direct testimony on pages 105-112; *see also,*Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 91, lines 9-11 and pp. 90-97. [↑](#footnote-ref-498)
499. CenturyLink’s commitments in the FCC’s Order on pages 30-31. (emphasis added) [↑](#footnote-ref-499)
500. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, lines 5-6; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 15-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-500)
501. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 119-122; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 104-105. [↑](#footnote-ref-501)
502. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 16, lines 1-3; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 16, lines 12-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-502)
503. Exhibit DD-1, CenturyLink Supplemental Response to Joint CLEC Data Request 01-008, Docket No. 11F-436T. [↑](#footnote-ref-503)
504. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 5, 12-13. But see *id.* p. 17, lines 1-2; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 6, lines 9-10. But see *id*. p. 17, lines 10-11 (introduced in 2008). [↑](#footnote-ref-504)
505. WA Answer, (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 6, ¶25; *see also,* CO Answer, p. 6, ¶25. [↑](#footnote-ref-505)
506. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 27, line 6; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 27, line 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-506)
507. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 27, lines 8-9; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 27, line 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-507)
508. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 168-173; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 145-149. [↑](#footnote-ref-508)
509. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 27, line 7; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 27, line 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-509)
510. Nipps **tw telecom** Direct, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (October 14, 2011) p. 5 lines, 6-10; *see also* Nipps Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 5, lines 10-12. [↑](#footnote-ref-510)
511. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, p. 13, §E (emphasis added) at JC000014. [↑](#footnote-ref-511)
512. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, line 9; *see also,* Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 11, line 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-512)
513. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 13, lines 7-12; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 13, lines 9-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-513)
514. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, lines 3-18; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 14, lines 5-20. [↑](#footnote-ref-514)
515. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, lines 11-13; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 14, lines 13-15. [↑](#footnote-ref-515)
516. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, lines 17-18; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 14, lines 19-20. [↑](#footnote-ref-516)
517. Exhibit BJJ-62, MN Aug. 11, 2011 Transcript, p. 25, lines 7-11(Jason Topp, counsel for CenturyLink) (“it’s a little bit baffling for us to face this kind of pounding in regulatory arenas at the same time that when we talk business to business with these companies it seems like there is an interest in moving forward”). Regarding alleged efforts to talk business to business, see Exhibit BJJ-71 (attempts by Integra to resolve this issue, rejected by CenturyLink) and Nipps Direct, **tw telecom**, WUTC Docket No. UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 7, lines 7-13 (describing CenturyLink’s efforts to push its own position rather than respond to **tw telecom**’s concerns). As indicated by **tw telecom**, that a company may be open to moving forward with XML at some point does not mean that Qwest may move forward with XML/MTG in violation of the procedures and timelines in the merger agreements. See *id*. p. 7, line 14 – p. 8, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-517)
518. MN DOC Information Request No. 6(c) to CenturyLink (Oct. 14, 2011). [↑](#footnote-ref-518)
519. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 14, lines 17-18; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 14, lines 19-20. [↑](#footnote-ref-519)
520. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 6, line 14 – p. 7, line 6; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 6, lines 4-14. [↑](#footnote-ref-520)
521. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 15-16; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T, p. 16, lines 6-8. *See also* Merged Company MN Compliance Filing, p. 9. [↑](#footnote-ref-521)
522. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 15, footnote 23. [↑](#footnote-ref-522)
523. Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 28-29. [↑](#footnote-ref-523)
524. Exhibit BJJ-60, MN Surrebuttal Testimony of Rachel Torrence, Qwest, MN Docket No. P421/C-07-370; P421/C-07-371 (Oct. 16, 2009), p. 3, line 19 – p. 4 line 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-524)
525. Exhibit BJJ-60, MN Surrebuttal Testimony of Renée Albersheim, Qwest, MN Docket No. P421/C-07-370; P421/C-07-371 (Oct. 16, 2009), p. 32, line 14 – p. 33, line 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-525)
526. See WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 13; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Docket No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-526)
527. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 15, line 17; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 16, line 10. [↑](#footnote-ref-527)
528. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 15, line 18; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 16, line 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-528)
529. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 16, lines 1-3; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 16, lines 12-14. [emphasis added] [↑](#footnote-ref-529)
530. See, *e.g*., Exhibit BJJ-53, July 1 2011 Qwest CMP Matrix, pp. 10 & 14, at JC000763 and JC000767 (“As stated previously, the MTG project is a proactive effort to develop ***a replacement system***…”) (emphasis added) ; see also Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 18-19 (quoting additional admissions); *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 17-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-530)
531. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 26, line 16 – page 27, line 2; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 26, lines 16-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-531)
532. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 25, line 18 – p. 27, line 2; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 25, line 19 – p. 26, line 18. [↑](#footnote-ref-532)
533. Exhibit BJJ-3, Integra Settlement Agreement, pp. 8-10, ¶12. See JC000569-JC000571 and Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011) pp. 46-47, *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 41. [↑](#footnote-ref-533)
534. Exhibit BJJ-5, Minnesota DOC Agreement, p. 3, ¶III(B)(1) at JC000558 and Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 44-45; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 39. [↑](#footnote-ref-534)
535. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 99, lines 5-15; see *id.* pp. 38-39; *see also,*  Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 90, lines 1-10; see *id*. pp. 33-34. [↑](#footnote-ref-535)
536. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 26, line 15; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 26, line 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-536)
537. Albersheim Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 26, lines 15-16; *see also,* Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 26, lines 15-16. [↑](#footnote-ref-537)
538. Even the definition of replace cited by Ms. Albersheim makes this clear. See Albersheim Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T, (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 26, footnote 39. [↑](#footnote-ref-538)
539. See Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 94-105; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), pp. 85-90. [↑](#footnote-ref-539)
540. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 13, lines 9-12; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sept. 15, 2011), p. 13, line 19 – p. 14, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-540)
541. The Minnesota Department of Commerce has accurately observed that, “The Joint CLECs’ Comments raise important concerns about the Merged Companies’ possible knowing and intentional failure to comply with the Settlement Agreements Order.” DOC Comments, MN Docket No. P-421, et al./PA-10-456 (June 30, 2011), p. 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-541)
542. Exhibit BJJ-74, CMP Document, Section 2.1. [↑](#footnote-ref-542)
543. Hunsucker Rebuttal, WUTC Docket UT-100820 (Nov. 10, 2010), p. 16; *see also,* Hunsucker Rebuttal, CO Docket No. 10A-350T (Oct. 15, 2010), p. 19. See discussion of Mr. Hunsucker’s merger testimony regarding CMP in Ms. Johnson’s responsive testimony as to CMP and Exhibit BJJ-74. [↑](#footnote-ref-543)
544. 47 CFR §51.301(a). [↑](#footnote-ref-544)
545. First Report and Order, *Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions in the Telecommunications Act of 1996; Interconnection between Local Exchange Carriers and Commercial Mobile Radio Service Providers, CC Docket Nos.* 96-98, 95-185, 11 FCC Rcd 15499 (1996), ¶516. [↑](#footnote-ref-545)
546. 47 CFR §51.301(c)(5). [↑](#footnote-ref-546)
547. 47 CFR §51.301(c)(8). [↑](#footnote-ref-547)
548. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 55-57; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section IV(C), pp. 50-52. [↑](#footnote-ref-548)
549. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 30; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), p. 26. [↑](#footnote-ref-549)
550. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 27-91; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section IV, pp. 23-81. [↑](#footnote-ref-550)
551. Denney Direct, WUTC Docket UT-111254 (Oct. 14, 2011), pp. 55-73; *see also,* Denney Direct, CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Aug. 12, 2011), Section IV(C), pp. 50-66 [↑](#footnote-ref-551)
552. Joint Applicants’ Statement of Position, CO Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Nov. 24, 2010), p. 39. [↑](#footnote-ref-552)
553. Joint Applicants’ Statement of Position, CO Dkt. No. 10A-350T (Nov. 24, 2010), pp. 39-40 (emphasis added). [↑](#footnote-ref-553)
554. WA Preliminary Injunction Response, WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Aug. 18, 2011), p. 6; *see also,* CO Preliminary Injunction Response, CO Dkt. No.11F-436 (Aug. 2, 2011), p. 5; see also *id*. at Declaration of Renée Albersheim [Albersheim Washington Declaration], p. 6; *see also,* Exhibit A. Affidavit of Renée Albersheim [“Albersheim Colorado Affidavit”], pp. 7-9. [↑](#footnote-ref-554)
555. Hunsucker Direct Test., WUTC Docket UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 10, lines 6-8; *see also,*Hunsucker Answer Test., CO Docket No. 11F-436T (Sep. 15, 2011), p. 10, lines 20-22. [↑](#footnote-ref-555)
556. See Exhibit BJJ-17 at JC000098; see also Exhibit BJJ-71. [↑](#footnote-ref-556)
557. DOC Comments, MN Docket No. P-421, et al./PA-10-456 (August 4, 2011), pp. 9-10. [↑](#footnote-ref-557)
558. See October 22, 2010 ex parte filing by PAETEC in the FCC’s merger docket, WC Docket 10-110, at page 10; Exhibit WAH-2 to the Jan. 3, 2011 testimony of William Haas of PAETEC in the Washington merger docket, UT-100820 (quoted in Section VII(3)). [↑](#footnote-ref-558)
559. Johnson Direct Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Oct. 14, 2011), p. 84 and Exhibit BJJ-71. [↑](#footnote-ref-559)
560. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 23, lines 7-13. *See also,*Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 13, line 13 – p. 14, line 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-560)
561. Williamson Test., WUTC Docket No. UT-111254, (Nov. 30, 2011), p. 17, lines 3-5. *See also,* Notarianni CO Staff Cross Answer Test., Docket No. 11F-436T (Oct. 31, 2011), p. 4, line 18. [↑](#footnote-ref-561)